

UNITED KINGDOM · CHINA · MALAYSIA

DIVISION OF MEDICAL SCIENCES & GRADUATE ENTRY MEDICINE

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

UNIVERSITY OF NOTTINGHAM

VARIATION IN CLEARANCE AND INVASIVENESS OF PHARMACOKINETIC STUDIES IN CHILDREN

Mohammed Ibrahim Altamimi BPharm, MSc

THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE UNIVERSITY OF NOTTINGHAM FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

July 2016

Inter-individual variation in pharmacokinetic parameters of drugs can have profound effects on drug safety in children. Midazolam and morphine are among the most commonly used drugs in critically children. Theophylline has seen several cycles of enthusiasm and unpopularity over the years, although oral theophylline is now rarely used, IV aminophylline is still used regularly in severe asthma. These drugs are metabolised by hepatic enzymes (CYP3A4, CYP1A2 and glucuronidation) which have variable expression. Three systematic reviews were conducted in order to explore the inter-individual variation of clearance of these drugs in children.

The first systematic review evaluated the inter-individual variability of midazolam clearance in children. Midazolam is predominantly metabolised by CYP3A4. Twenty two PK studies were identified. The mean clearance of midazolam varied between 0.78 to 3.5 ml/min/kg in neonates and 1.1 to 15 ml/min/kg in children. Age was a statistically significant predictor of clearance (p<0.05). Critical illness was however not a statistically significant predictor of midazolam clearance after adjusting for other covariates (p=0.279). There was a statistically significant difference between the coefficient of variation of midazolam clearance in preterm neonates (91%) and children (40%) (p=0.002). However, there was no significant difference between the CV in critically ill and non-critically ill children.

i

A second systematic review evaluated the variability of theophylline clearance. Theophylline is metabolised by CYP1A2. Twenty nine studies were identified. Mean clearance of theophylline varied between 0.2 and 2 ml/min/kg. Age was a significant predictor of theophylline clearance (p<0.05). There was, however, no significant difference between the CV of theophylline in any age group. The CV of theophylline clearance was not significantly different between critically ill (35%) and non-critically ill (39%) (p=0.403). A sub-analysis of children also did not show any significant difference between critically ill and non-critically ill (p=0.418).

A third systematic review evaluated the variability of morphine clearance in children. Morphine is metabolised by UGT. Twenty studies were identified. The mean clearance of the studies identified varied between 2 and 16 ml/min/kg in neonates and 19 to 52 ml/min/kg in children. Critical illness was not a statistically significant predictor of morphine clearance. Analyses of the limited data showed no statistically significant differences in CV between any age groups. There was also no statistically significant difference between the CV in critically ill and non-critically ill children.

In all the studies, a major limitation was the limited number of PK studies in children. Invasive studies should be avoided in children therefore, a final systematic review evaluated the invasiveness of PK studies over two decades. The number of blood samples collected per

ii

child was significantly lower in studies carried out between 2004-2014 than those between 1981-1990 (p=0.013). Furthermore, the total volume of blood collected in 24 hours for PK studies was significantly lower in new decade than old (p=0.025). However, there was no difference in the volume of blood collected per sample. There were 35 population PK studies, all of which were new studies. The median number of blood samples in population PK studies (median 6, [IQR: 4-9]) was significantly lower than non-population PK studies (median: 8, [IQR: 6-10]) (p=0.007).

In conclusion, age is a risk factor for inter-individual variation of midazolam clearance in children. It is also an important predictor of midazolam, morphine and theophylline clearance in children. Therefore, age appropriate dosing is important. More PK studies are required to determine the effect of critical illness on the variability of clearance of these drugs. The utilisation of population PK methods should be encouraged to minimise invasiveness of PK studies. New methodologies for reducing sample volumes and frequency should be considered in all studies.

iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	i
LIST OF TABLES	. vii
LIST OF FIGURES	x
PUBLICATIONS AND PRESENTATIONS RELATED TO THIS THESIS	xi
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiv

CHAPTER ONE

GENERAL INTRODUCTION AND OVERVIEW

1.1.	Introduction1
1.2.	Pharmacokinetic Mechanisms1
1.3.	Drug clearance16
1.4.	The Effect of Critical illness on PK in Children17
1.5.	Dosing in children23
1.6.	Methods of estimation of PK parameters24
1.7.	Ethical considerations for invasive PK studies in children
1.8.	Physiological, physical and psychological effect of blood sampling in children33
1.9.	Microanalytical methods35
1.10	. Thesis aims

CHAPTER TWO

METHODS FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL

VARIABILITY OF CLEARANCE

2.1.	Methods	40
2.2.	Search strategy	40
2.3.	Database and keywords for midazolam	41
2.4.	Database and keywords for theophylline	41
2.5.	Database and keywords for morphine	42
2.6.	Exclusion criteria	42

2.7.	Inclusion criteria	43
2.8.	Quality assessment	43
2.9.	Data extraction	43
2.10	. Statistical Analysis	45

CHAPTER THREE

A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIATION IN MIDAZOLAM CLEARANCE IN CHILDREN

3.1.	Introduction	.46
3.2.	Aims	.48
3.3.	Objectives	.48
3.4.	Methods	.48
3.5.	Results	.48
3.6.	Discussion	.71

CHAPTER FOUR

A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIATION

IN THEOPHYLLINE CLEARANCE IN CHILDREN

4.1.	Introduction75
4.2.	Aims77
4.3.	Objectives77
4.4.	Methods77
4.5.	Results77
4.6.	Discussion

CHAPTER FIVE

A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIATION

IN MORPHINE CLEARANCE IN CHILDREN

5.1.	Introduction	
5.2.	Aims	
5.3.	Objectives	
5.4.	Methods	
5.5.	Results	
5.6.	Discussion	

CHAPTER SIX

A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INVASIVENESS OF

PHARMACOKINETIC STUDIES IN CHILDREN

6.1.	Introduction
6.2.	Aims
6.3.	Objectives
6.4.	Methods
6.5.	Results
6.6.	Discussion

CHAPTER SEVEN

GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

7.1.	General discussion	163
7.2.	Implication of this research	167
7.3.	Limitations	168
7.4.	Final conclusion	169
Refe	rences	171

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. 1: Examples of substrate drugs for selected drug-metabolising enzymes. 5
Table 1. 2: Frequently prescribed CYP inducing drugs used by children
Table 1. 3: Frequently prescribed CYP inhibiting drugs used by children
Table 1. 4: Guidelines on safe blood sample volume for paediatrics 32
Table 3. 1: Details of excluded articles from systemic review
Table 3. 2: Quality assessment of midazolam PK studies in paediatric
Table 3. 3: Characteristics of studies in preterm neonates 55
Table 3. 4: Characteristics of studies in term neonates 56
Table 3. 5: Midazolam doses in neonates 57
Table 3. 6: Midazolam clearance in critically ill neonates 58
Table 3. 7: Characteristics of studies in infants
Table 3. 8: Characteristics of studies in children 63
Table 3. 9: Characteristics of studies in adolescents and mixed age groups64
Table 3. 10: Midazolam doses in children65
Table 3. 11: Midazolam clearance in critically ill children
Table 3. 12: Midazolam clearance in non-critically ill children
Table 3. 13: Coefficient of variation for midazolam clearance in paediatrics68
Table 3. 14: Unadjusted meta-regression for covariates 69
Table 5. 1: Details of excluded articles from systematic review106
Table 5. 2: Studies excluded after quality assessment 108
Table 5. 3: Studies included after quality assessment109

Table 5. 4: Characteristics of studies in preterm neonates 112
Table 5. 5: Characteristics of studies in term neonates 113
Table 5. 6: Morphine doses in neonates 114
Table 5. 7: Morphine clearance in critically ill neonates 115
Table 5. 8: Characteristics of studies in infants 117
Table 5. 9: Characteristics of studies in paediatric groups 120
Table 5. 10: Morphine clearance in critically ill paediatric patients 121
Table 5. 11: Morphine clearance in non-critically ill paediatric patients 122
Table 5. 12: Range and variation ratio of critically ill patients in relation to $M6G/M$
Table 5. 13: Coefficient of variation for morphine clearance in paediatrics125
Table 5. 14: Unadjusted meta-regression for covariates 126
Table 6. 1: Details of excluded articles from systematic review133
Table 6. 2: Pharmacokinetic studies in the two decades 135
Table 6. 3: Blood samples in population pharmacokinetic studies
Table 6. 4: Blood samples in preterm neonates 140
Table 6. 5: Blood samples in term neonates 141
Table 6. 6: Blood samples in infants143
Table 6. 7: Blood samples in children (1981-1990) 146
Table 6. 8: Blood samples in children (2005-2014) 148
Table 6. 9: Blood samples in adolescents 151
Table 6. 10: Blood samples in mixed age groups (1981-1990) 153
Table 6. 11: Blood samples in mixed age groups (2005-2014)154

Table 6. 12: Summary of all paediatric studies	158
--	-----

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. 1: Developmental Changes in Distribution Sites
Figure 1. 2: Metabolic capacity in children12
Figure 1. 3: Developmental changes in GFR15
Figure 3. 1: Search strategy of midazolam50
Figure 3. 2: Mean CL and CIs for preterm neonates70
Figure 3. 3: Mean CL and Cls for term neonates70
Figure 4. 1: Search strategy of theophylline78
Figure 5. 1: Search strategy of morphine
Figure 6. 1: Search strategy of blood sampling
Figure 6. 2: Number of blood samples in population PK and non-population PK
studies (p=0.007)138
Figure 6. 3 : Number of samples collected from each neonate during old and new
periods (P=0.054)140
Figure 6. 4: Number of samples collected from each infants during old and new
periods (p=0.999)144
Figure 6. 5: Number of samples collected during two periods in children ($p=0.006$)
Figure 6. 6: Number of samples collected during two periods in adolescents
(P=0.571)
Figure 6. 7: Number of samples collected during two periods in mixed age groups
(p=0.384)
Figure 6. 8: Number of blood samples collected in all paediatric age groups during
two periods (p=0.013)159

PUBLICATIONS:

- Altamimi MI, Sammons H, Choonara I. Inter-individual variation in midazolam clearance in children. A systematic review, Arch Dis Child. 2015 Jan.
- Altamimi MI, Choonara I, Sammons H. Inter-individual variation in morphine clearance in children. A systematic review, Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2015 Apr 8.
- Altamimi MI, Choonara I, Sammons H. Invasiveness of pharmacokinetic studies in children. A systematic review, BMJ Open in press.

ORAL PRESENTATION:

- Inter-individual variation in midazolam pharmacokinetics in children, National Child Health Workshop, 11 September 2012, Derby, UK.
- Inter-individual variation in midazolam pharmacokinetics in children: a systematic review the 14th Biannual European Society for Developmental Perinatal & Paediatric Pharmacology (ESDPPP) Congress, 4th – 7th June, 2013, Salzburg, Austria.
- Inter-individual variation in theophylline pharmacokinetics in children, National Child Health Workshop, 18 September 2013, Derby, UK.

- Inter-individual variation in morphine pharmacokinetics in children, National Child Health Workshop, 16 September 2014, Derby, UK.
- Invasiveness of pharmacokinetic studies in children, a systematic review the 15th Biannual European Society for Developmental Perinatal & Paediatric Pharmacology (ESDPPP) Congress, 23th 26th June, 2015, Belgrade, Serbia.

POSTER PRESENTATIONS:

- Inter-individual variation in morphine pharmacokinetics in children: a systematic review, NPPG Annual Conference, 7th -9th November, 2014, University of Nottingham, Nottingham, UK.
- Inter-individual variation in theophylline pharmacokinetics in children: a systematic review, NPPG Annual Conference, 6th -8th November, 2015, University of Nottingham, Nottingham, UK.

xii

I am extremely grateful to my supervisors Professor Imti Choonara and Dr Helen Sammons for their support throughout the duration of my study. Truly my period of study under their supervision has greatly improved my knowledge and research skills and I will ever remain indebted to them for their guidance and insight which steered the course of my PhD programme. I am also grateful to Prof. Andrea Venn for her statistical advice.

I am very grateful to my parents who have supported me through their prayers and sound advice. My sincere her thanks go to my wife-Asma, without whom this would have been impossible. To Ibrahim, Norah, Hissah and Fatimah, I love you all.

I thank the Saudi Ministry of Health for granting me the scholarship and the Saudi Cultural Bureau for their support during this period of my study-particularly, Dr Ibrahim Zaid Almaadi for his support and encouragement.

Finally, I am grateful to the academic and non-academic staff of the department of child health, Division of Medical Sciences & Graduate Entry Medicine, Derby for their assistance and support throughout the duration of my study.

xiii

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AUC	Area Under the Concentration Curve				
BPD	Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia				
BSA	Body Surface Area				
cAMP	Cyclic Adenosine Monophosphate				
CDH	Congenital Diaphragmatic Hernia				
CNS	Central Nervous System				
СРВ	Cardiopulmonary Bypass				
CV	Coefficient of Variation				
СҮР	Cytochrome P450				
DBS	Dried Blood Spots				
DMS	Dried Matrix Spots				
DPS	Dried Plasm Spots				
DUS	Dried Urine Spots				
ECMO	Extracorporeal Membrane Oxygenation				
EMA	European Medicines Agency				
FCS	Facial Coding System				
GABA	Gamma Amino Butyric Acid				
GFR	Glomerular Filtration Rate				
GI	Gastrointestinal Tract				
ICH	International Conference of Harmonization				
IL	Interleukin				
IM	Intramuscular				
IN	Intranasal				
ΙΡΑ	International Pharmaceutical Abstracts				
IV	Intravenous				
LPS	Lipopolysaccharides				
LTA	Lipotechoic Acid				
M3G	Morphine-3-Glucuronide				
M6G	Morphine-6-Glucuronide				
MAS	Meconium Aspiration Syndrome				
MRC	Medical Research Joint Ethics Committee				
NAT	N-acetyltransferase				
NICU	Neonatal Intensive Care Unit				

NONMEM	Nonlinear Mixed-effects Model					
PD	Pharmacodynamics					
PICU	Paediatric Intensive Care Unit					
РК	Pharmacokinetics					
PPHN	Persistent Pulmonary Hypertension of the Newborn					
RCPCH	Royal College of Paediatric and Child Health Ethics Advisory Committee					
RDS	Respiratory Distress Syndrome					
SNP	Single Nucleotide Polymorphism					
TBV	Total Blood Volume					
TNF	Tumour Necrosis Factor					
ТРМТ	Thiopurine S-methyltransferase					
UGT	Uridine Diphosphate Glucuronosyltransferases					
Vd	Volume of Distribution					
VSD	Ventricular Septal Defect					
WHO	World Health Organisation					

CHAPTER ONE GENERAL INTRODUCTION AND OVERVIEW

1.1. Introduction

Pharmacokinetics (PK) and pharmacodynamics (PD) describe how a drug interacts with the human body. PK describes the process of absorption, distribution, metabolism and elimination (ADME) of drugs (1);while PD is concerned with the relationship between drug concentration and its pharmacological response (2). The human body handles drugs in different ways; hence, the variability in PK parameters for different people. Since individuals may vary in how they absorb, metabolise and eliminate drugs, the dosing of some drugs should be individualised. This is the core principle of clinical PK, which is the application of PK principles for managing patients individually (3). These types of practices will improve a drug's efficacy and reduce its toxicity (3).

1.2. Pharmacokinetic Mechanisms

1.2.1. Absorption

Most drugs prescribed for children are administered by an oral formulation. The process of absorption is complex and several factors are responsible for the inter-individual variation. Gastric pH is a major determinant of drug absorption. Gastric pH determines the degree of ionisation and stability of drugs. It is age dependent and usually neutral at birth before decreasing to 3 at 24-48h postpartum. It

increases to become neutral at about 10 days with subsequent decline to acidity at two years (4, 5). There is a gradual decline in intestinal permeability, which is initially high at birth. The decline is seen in the first week of life possibly due to reduced surface area (6). Weakly basic drugs such as Itroconazole tend to dissolve slowly at a higher pH (7). Gastric emptying time and intestinal transit time were also noted to be the major determinants of absorption and bioavailability. For example theophylline is a poorly soluble drug therefore its absorption is lower in young children with rapid intestinal time (7). Furthermore, gastric pH in neonates is usually higher than the pH in infants and children (5).

1.2.2. Distribution

Drug distribution occurs after absorption when the drug enters the systematic circulation. The volume of distribution (Vd) is the apparent volume into which the drug would have to distribute to achieve the measured concentration (8).

Distribution is affected by a combination of several factors and varies considerably with age, protein binding, body fat, body water and differences in membrane permeability. Lipid and water solubility affect the volume of distribution (8). It is lower for drugs that are water soluble, for example gentamicin. In contrast water soluble drugs for example chloroquine have a high volume of distribution (8). There is a marked difference in total body water and fat content in

neonates and adults (Figure 1.1). Total body water in neonates is about 85-90% and fat content is 10-15%, while total body water reduces to about 60% in adults (9, 10). Furthermore, extracellular water in neonates is higher (45% of body weight) compared to adults (20%)(9, 10). Therefore lipid soluble drugs, such as diazepam, have a lower volume of distribution in neonates than adolescents (7).



Figure 1. 1: Developmental Changes in Distribution Sites

This figure adapted from Kearns et al. (2003) (10).

1.2.3. Metabolism

1.2.3.1. The metabolising enzymes

Several enzymes are involved in drug metabolism (Table 1.1). Although the liver is the most important organ for drug metabolism, several other organs such as the kidneys and the intestines also contribute to the process. Developmental changes in these organs affect metabolism. While the hepatic metabolising enzymes are mainly located in the smooth endoplasmic reticulum of the hepatocytes, some are also present in the mitochondria as well as the cytosol. Oxidation by the cytochrome P450 (CYP) enzymes contribute to the majority of the metabolic process in the liver, accounting for up to 75% of drug metabolism (11).

CYPs are a large family of enzymes with different subfamilies playing overlapping and sometimes distinct roles in drug metabolism, as well as the metabolism of other endogenous compounds. Other important enzymes in the metabolic process include: the reductive enzymes (aldo-ketoreductases), hydrolytic enzymes (esterases), N-acetyl transferases, methyl transferases, glucronyltransferases, sulfotransferases and thiopurine S-methyltransferase (TPMT)(12, 13). Genetic influences can also been seen in these enzyme group; acetylation by N-acetyltransferase (NAT) depends on two genes, NAT1 and NAT2. Fast and slow acetylators can be identified by NAT2 gene analysis (14).

CYP1A2	CYP2C9	CYP2C19	CYP2D6	CYP3A4/5	UGT2B7	ТРМТ	NAT2
Haloperidol	Diclofenac	Omeprazole	Haloperidol	Midazolam	Morphine	Azathioprine	hydralazine
Caffeine	Ibuprofen	Diazepam	Risperidone	Alprazolam	Chloramphenicol	6-mercaptopurine	Isosorbide
Theophylline	Naproxen	Phenytoin	Amitriptyline	Cyclosporine	Ketoprofen	6-thioguanine	Isoniazid
Naproxen	Celecoxib	Phenobarbitone	Clomipramine	Tacrolimus	All- trans retinoic acid	Cisplatin	-
Clozapine	Phenytoin	Cyclophosphamide	Desipramine	Indinavir	-	-	-
Duloxetine	Tolbutamide	Amitriptiylline	Imipramine	Ritonavir	-	-	-
Fluvoxamine	Losartan	Clomipramine	Paroxetine	Saquinavir	-	-	-
-	Fluvastatin	Voriconazole	Dextromethorphan	Nifedipine	_	-	-
-	Sulfamethoxazole	-	Flecainide	Amlodipine	-	-	-
-	Warfarin	-	Codeine	Verapamil	-	-	-
-	-	-	Tramadol	-	-	-	-
-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
-	-	-	-	Clarithromycin	-	-	-
-	-	-	-	Erythromycin	-	-	-

Table 1. 1: Examples of substrate drugs for selected drug-metabolising enzymes

TPMT, thiopurine S-methyltransferase; UGT, UDP-glucuronosyltransferases; NAT, N-acetyltransferases; CYP, cytochrome P450

This table adapted from de Wildt et al. (2014)(15).

1.2.3.2. CYP drug metabolism

CYP450 is involved in the metabolism of both endogenous and exogenous substances. Hormones, growth factors, prostaglandins and bile are all examples of the endogenous substrate of CYP. Although there are about 57 functional enzymes in the CYP superfamily, seven of the isoenzymes are involved in about 95% of CYP metabolism. These isoenzymes are: CYP1A2, CYP1A6, CYP2D6, CYP3A4, CYP2B6, CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 (16). These enzymes are mainly localised in the liver, the chief organ for drug metabolism.

There are inter-individual differences in the expression of these enzymes, with a resultant effect on drug metabolism and efficacy. Furthermore, there are developmental changes in CYP expression throughout the course of a human's lifetime.

1.2.3.3. Drug interactions

CYPs are involved in several clinically important drug-drug interactions that can increase the risk of adverse reactions or reduce drug efficacy. CYP3A4 is the main enzyme involved in drug-drug interaction (Tables 1.2 and 1.3). Several drug interactions have been described in the literature. Examples of frequently prescribed enzyme inducers include phenobarbital, carbamazepine and phenytoin; while enzyme inhibitors include clarithromycin, erythromycin and omeprazole.

Inhibitor	Enzyme inhibited
Clarithromycin	CYP3A4
Erythromycin	CYP3A4
Itroconazole	CYP3A4
Ketoconazole	CYP3A4
Voriconazole	CYP3A4
Esomeprazole	CYP2C19
Pantoprazole	CYP2C19
Omeprazole	CYP2C19
Grapefruit juice	CYP3A4

 Table 1. 2: Frequently prescribed CYP inducing drugs used by children

This table adapted from de Wildt et al. (2014) (15).

Table 1. 3: Frequently	<pre>/ prescribed CYI</pre>	P inhibiting	drugs used by	y children
------------------------	-----------------------------	--------------	---------------	------------

Inducer	Enzyme induced
Phenobarbital	Multiple CYPs
Rifampin	Multiple CYPs
Dexamethasone	CYP2D6
Carbamazepine	Multiple CYPs
Phenytoin	Multiple CYPs
Ethanol	CYP2E1
St John's wort	CYP3A4s

CYP,Cytochrom P450

This table adapted from de Wildt et al.(2014) (15).

CYP3A is the only subfamily of CYP3. It has four different genes, CYP3A4, CYP3A5, CYP3A7 and CYP3A43, which are located on chromosome 7 (17). They account for the metabolism of up to 50% of drugs in clinical use (18). CYP3A4 is the most expressed of the four genes; it is preferentially involved in the metabolism of large lipophilic drugs, such as midazolam and erythromycin (19). Population variability of CYP3A4 has been reported to be more than 100-fold (20). Multiple of factors such as genetic polymorphism, environmental factors, circulating endogenoeous molecules, gender, induction and age are responsible for this variability (21). Wolbold et al. (2003) and Cotreau et al. (2005) reported differences in CYP3A4 expression in males and females (22, 23). Females usually have higher enzyme activity than males (24).

Therefore, polymorphism in CYP3A4 gene expression is a major cause of inter-individual variation. Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in the 5^{I} -flanking region of the CYP3A4 gene have been reported (25). The most common mutation is CYP3A4*1B, which is frequently reported among African-Americans (up to 50%), while it is often absent among people of Japanese and Chinese descent (16). CYP3A4 and CYP3A5 are almost identical, with more than 85% similarity in their amino acid sequences. Therefore, these enzymes also share similar substrate selectivity (19). The CYP3A5*3 allele is the most common type of CYP3A5 mutation, and similar to CYP3A4*1B, it is more prevalent among African-Americans (55%). Between 10-20% of Caucasians have been reported to have this mutation (21). CYP3A5 highly expressed in children, its level decreases to about 30% in adults (26, 27). Similarly, CYP3A7 is fully expressed in early neonatal life but becomes undetectable in adults. However, CYP3A4 is not fully expressed until after birth. It reaches 30% of adult levels one month after birth and to adult levels within three months of birth (28).

There are two subfamilies of CYP1: 1A and 1B. CYP1A has two isoforms, 1A1 and 1A2. Age, gender and enzymatic induction are common causes of variability in the expression of these enzymes. CYP1A2 metabolises several clinically important drugs, such as theophylline: acetaminophen, clozapine, propranolol and duloxetine (29-31). It is inducible by both phenobarbital and phenytoin (32) and for different substrates, including caffeine, the activity of CYP 1A2 has been reported to be higher in males than females (33). Although, polymorphism is common in the CYP1 family, its effect on drug metabolism is still largely unclear. CYP1A is extremely low in the neonates, and increases to about 25% of adult levels when the child is 1-year old; by the third year of life adult levels are attained (34). Theophylline is mainly metabolised by CYP1A2 (31). Therefore, in accordance with the level of hepatic expression, and subject to the presence of other minor metabolising enzymes, its clearance in neonates is about 50% of the adult level, increasing to 150% of adult levels by the age of 5 years before subsequently declining to adult levels in adolescence (35).

The two most common genes in the CYP2C subfamily are the CYP2C9 and CYP2C19. Both of these genes have a similar position on the chromosome. CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 are highly polymorphic. CYP2C9*2 and CYP2C9*3 are the two most common variants of the 2C9, with prevalence varying across different ethnicities. CYP2C9*2 is extremely rare among Chinese and Japanese people, but seen in 7-

16% of Caucasians (36). However, CYP2C19 polymorphism is more common in the Asian population than Caucasians (37). Despite their close genetic similarity, these enzymes have substrate specificity: CYP2C9 for weakly acidic molecules, e.g. diclofenac and phenytoin; and CYP2C19 for neutral or weakly basic molecules, e.g. proton pump inhibitors (19). Poor metabolisers have been reported to have as much as 15-fold increase in the omeprazole concentration than extensive metabolisers and consequently have a better H.Pylori eradication rate (38). Phenytoin is a substrate that is common to both enzymes, Odani et al. (1997) found that the elimination rate of phenytoin was 33% lower among individuals with CYP2C9*1/*3 alleles compared with those with homozygous CYP2C9*1. This effect was not seen with CYP2C19 polymorphism (39).

1.2.3.4. UGT drug metabolism

UDP-glucuronosyltransferase (UGT) is one of the major drug metabolising enzymes. It catalyses the glucuronidation reaction, which involves the conjugation of glucuronic acid to substrate drugs (40). Glucuronic acid is derived from the cofactor UDP-glucuronic acid. UGT enzymes are a superfamily of enzymes, with distinct or overlapping substrate specificity. They are located in the smooth endoplasmic reticulum and the cell nucleus mainly in the liver, but are also expressed in the kidneys and the gastrointestinal tract (GI) (41). The majority of UGTs are expressed in the human liver, with

UGT1 and UGT2 being the most important family of enzymes (42). There is inter-individual variability in the expression of UGT, although the factors responsible for this are mostly unknown. Epigenetic regulation has been identified as a cause of variability of UGT1A10 in the liver and UGT1A1 in the kidneys (43). Age is also a major determinant of UGT expression and the time taken for the different forms of the enzymes to attain full maturity varies from 3-6 months. The maturation rates also vary between individuals (43). Early neonatal UGT deficiency is responsible for the developmental of adverse events like the grey baby syndrome, which is associated with chloramphenicol (44).

UGT substrates are as varied as the enzymes. Although the most commonly expressed isoforms are UGT2B4 (34-55%) and UGTB10 (5-19%) (45, 46), several clinically important drugs are metabolised by the less predominant forms. UGT1A3 and UGT1A4 metabolises lamotrigine (47), UGT1A6 and UGT1A9 metabolises paracetamol and propofol respectively (48, 49); morphine and naloxone are substrate drugs for UGT2B7 (50). Morphine is glucuronidated to an active metabolite (M6G) and an inactive metabolite (M3G) by UGT. Some drugs are capable of inducing the enzymes and they are involved in clinically relevant drug-drug interactions, such as the interactions between valproic acid (an inducer) and lamotrigine (a substrate)(51).

1.2.3.5. Ontogeny of hepatic metabolism

Hepatic metabolising enzymes undergo developmental transition. Several of these enzymes are present in the foetal liver as early as 8 weeks of gestation and their activity generally increases throughout pregnancy and beyond the postnatal period (Figure 1.2)(28). CYP3A7 is the most common enzyme expressed during the embryonic and foetal period. Its expression increases throughout gestation and peaks during the perinatal period (28).





A shift towards greater CYP3A4 expression also occurs during the immediate postnatal period, and the enzyme ultimately becomes the most predominant hepatic enzyme expressed postnatally. Lacroix et al. (1997) reported that CYP3A4 levels in foetuses of <30 weeks was

about 10% of adult levels; while expression increased to 20% of adult levels beyond 30 weeks gestational age (28). By 6-12 months, CYP3A4 rises to about half the adult levels (28). Delayed CYP3A4 expression results in decreased clearance of CYP substrates, such as midazolam, seen in early infancy (52).

CYP1A enzymes are expressed at very low levels in the foetal liver. Bieche et al. (2007) were unable to demonstrate the expression of the enzymes in foetus aged 22-44 weeks (53). Postnatally, CYP1A2 expression has been shown to increase to 5% of adult levels in neonates and rises to 10% of adult levels in infants 1-3 months old; 25% of the adult levels is attained by 12 months (34). Several factors, including nutrition, influence the rate of enzyme maturation postnatally. Enzyme activity has been shown to be faster among formula fed infants than those receiving breast milk. The half-life of caffeine is shorter in formula fed than breast fed infants (54).

During foetal life, CYP2C19 is the dominant isoform of the CYP2C subfamily with 10-20% of adult levels expressed at birth. It increases to about 75% of adult levels by 5 months of life (55). CYP2C9 level also rises rapidly postnatally and adult levels are attained by 1-6 months of age. Adult levels are exceeded in children 3-10 years old, before returning to adult levels at puberty (56).

UGT activity is low in foetuses, but increases rapidly postnatally. In vitro studies of foetal liver (15-27 weeks) have shown UGT2B7 levels

(involved in morphine metabolism) to be up to 20% of adult levels; while adult levels are attained by 3 months of life (57). This developmental change may be partly responsible for the much lower morphine clearance in preterm neonates than children and adolescents (58). UGT1A3 levels in the foetus are 30% of adult levels; while the expression of UGT1A6 in foetal liver is less than 10%, reaching 50% at 6 months. UGT1A1, responsible for bilirubin conjugation is largely undetectable in the foetal liver (55).

CYP2D6 is a polymorphic enzyme involved in the metabolism of about 12% of clinically important drugs (55). Similar to most CYP enzymes, there is an age dependent increase in enzyme levels. It is minimally expressed in preterm neonates and in early neonatal life. About 1% of adult levels seen in foetuses rises to 20% by 28 days (59). By age 5, 70% of adult levels is attained (60) and full adult levels are seen by age 10 (56). Adult levels of CYP2E1 are also attained by the age of 10 years up from 10% seen at birth and 30% in infancy (61).

1.2.4. Excretion

There are three major components of drug excretion. These are the glomerular filtration rate (GFR), tubular secretion and passive reabsorption. Developmental changes in renal function occur across paediatric age groups (62) and these changes may affect plasma clearance. Generally, the kidneys are immature at birth but renal function improves over time (Figure 1-3)(63). For instance, 50% of

adult GFR is attained by 10 weeks of life and about 90% of adult level seen by the first year of life (62). Apart from age-related changes in GFR, there have also been reports of gender differences in GFR, plasma creatinine in male children higher than females (64).

Changes in tubular secretion also occur with maturity. The renal tubules attain full adult capacity by seven months of age (65, 66). The tubular secretion of certain drugs, such as imipenem, has been reported to exceed adult levels in children and adolescents (67). The effects of renal maturation on tubular reabsorption is unclear, however, it is believed that it increases with age. Critical illness can also worsen renal function in children. For example, hypoxia in children with asphyxia can result in renal dysfunction and cortical necrosis (68). These three mechanisms involved in drug excretion can have a complex relationship on renal clearance of drugs in children across the paediatric age groups.





This figure adapted from Hines (2008)(55).

1.3. Drug clearance

Clearance refers to the removal of a drug from the body over time. It is usually calculated in relation to the volume of blood or plasma that will be totally free of the drug.

As a major determinant of plasma drug concentration, clearance is one of the most important PK parameters (69). Other important factors include the rate of drug administration and the volume of distribution. In addition to being a determinant of plasma concentration, clearance also determines the half-life of drugs (69). Although drug clearance occurs mainly through the liver and kidneys, other organs such as the lungs and the GI can also contribute. The summation of clearance from all of the different organs is referred to as total body clearance (70). This is represented as:

 $CL_{tot} = CL_{renal} + CL_{hepatic} + CL_{other}$

Others: sites include the lungs, muscle and blood.

Renal clearance is determined by three major factors: the glomerular filtration rate, tubular secretion and tubular reabsorption. Tubular reabsorption is dependent on pH and renal tubular urine flow. Hepatic clearance refers to the elimination of drugs after transformation in the liver.

1.4. The Effect of Critical illness on PK in Children

1.4.1. The critically ill child

Critically ill children are not a homogenous population. Apart from the variation in clinical presentations (due to the severity of the disease and the presence of end organ failure), there are also differences in the types of diseases. Patients loosely grouped into this category would normally be admitted to the Paediatric Intensive Care Unit (PICU). However, there is no practical definition for critical illness.

The most common types of pathology for critically ill children include sepsis and respiratory diseases (71). Inter-individual differences in pathology have profound implications on the patients' PK behaviour. In addition to intrinsic factors, iatrogenic factors also contribute to inter-individual differences in PK behaviour. These extrinsic factors include mechanical ventilation, use of vasopressor drugs, intravenous fluid administration and extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO)(72). Critical illness may cause hepatic dysfunction, renal impairment and cardiac failure, which may lead to alteration in drug clearance.

1.4.2. Physiological changes during critical illness

Sepsis is a common reason for PICU admission. Early sepsis is characterised by a hyperdynamic state, which may result in increases in basal metabolism, cardiac output and oxygen consumption. As a result of increased cardiac output, renal and hepatic perfusion is

increased during the early phase of sepsis (73), resulting in an increase in renal drug delivery and excretion (72). However, in the late stages of sepsis, cardiac output decreases and renal perfusion and drug clearance are diminished. Furthermore, diminished tissue perfusion can also reduce the efficacy of drugs (74).

1.4.3. The impact of pro-inflammatory factors on PK

Critical illnesses, such as sepsis and advanced cancer, are accompanied by inflammatory responses. Evidence from both animal and human studies have shown significant downregulation of CYP activity after inflammatory response. Some of the inflammatory mediators associated with these effects include interleukin 1 (IL-1), interleukin 6 (IL-6), interleukin 8 (IL-8), tumour necrosis factor (TNF) and interferon gamma. These mediators induce the liver's production of acute phase proteins, such as C-reactive protein and fibrinogen, while suppressing the production of the normal export proteins, including CYP (75). In a study by Morgan (1997), the expression of CYP enzymes was shown to be downregulated following the administration of pro-inflammatory cytokines exogenous and lipopolysaccharides (LPS) (76). In another study, the clearance of midazolam declined after proinflammatory LPS was administered to rats (77). Other studies have reported the effect of these mediators on specific CYPs. For example, in vitro studies on human hepatocytes have shown that IL-1, IL-6, interferon gamma and TNF specifically

down-regulates CYP3A4, while IL-6 and transforming growth factor β are specific to CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 (78).

Only a few studies have examined the effect of inflammation on PK in critically ill children. A study by Petterson et al. (2009) showed a significant association between pantoprazole clearance and systemic inflammatory response in children (79). Several studies have explored this relationship in adults. Jones et al. (2010) showed a 50% decline in midazolam metabolism in HIV positive adults in comparison to healthy adults (80). Another study also showed a decrease in midazolam metabolism following advanced cancer (81). A decline in CYP1A2 activity with a corresponding increase in IL-6 and TNF levels, was similarly observed after caffeine was administered to adults with congestive cardiac failure (82).

1.4.4. Critical illness and drug absorption

The extent to which orally administered drugs are absorbed depends on the condition of an individual's GI tract and the chemical properties of the drug. GI tract hypomotility is common in critically ill patients; moreover, the use of narcotics for pain relief in these patients may also impair GI motility. Hypomotility reduces the absorption of drugs; therefore, enteral administration of drugs may cause variability in drug bioavailability during the acute phase of critical illness (83). This challenge is overcome by intravenous drug administration in critically ill children, which precludes the absorption

of drugs via the intestinal membranes and also prevents first pass metabolism (84).

1.4.5. Critical illness and drug distribution

Drug distribution is affected by several factors such as lipid solubility, water solubility, protein binding, tissue permeability and pH. These factors interact in complex ways to alter drug distribution, which may change during critical illness. For example, respiratory failure causes pH changes and consequently changes in drug ionisation and tissue distribution (12). Endotoxins, such as LPS from gram negative bacteria and lipotechoic acid (LTA) from gram positive bacteria during sepsis, can result in vascular dilation, endothelial damage and increased capillary permeability, which causes a shift of intravascular fluids into the interstitium. A fluid shift into the interstitial space causes an increase in the volume of distribution of hydrophilic drugs, such as β -lactam antibiotics, aminoglycosides and vancomycin (85). However, in general the volume of distribution in lipophilic drugs, such as macrolide antibiotics is unchanged because they are mainly sequestrated in adipose tissue (86). Plasma proteins decrease as a result of increased vascular leakage and decreased hepatic production. Hypoalbuminemia, increases the level of free unbound drugs that normally bind to albumin. Although alteration in plasma protein binding of drugs may cause changes in individual PK parameters, it does not affect the clinical exposure of the patient.
Therefore, changes in drug dosing may not be required (87). Interventions, such as fluid replacement and ECMO can also increase the volume of distribution. ECMO is the use of pumps to facilitate blood circulation via an artificial lung in critically ill children. In two separate studies, Mulla et al. (2005 and 2003) reported increased volume of distribution and reduced clearance in neonates receiving vancomycin and theophylline while on ECMO (88, 89). These changes are likely due to increased circulatory volume as a result of ECMO.

1.4.6. Critical illness and drug metabolism

Critical illness affects the two main physiological processes involved in hepatic metabolism: hepatic blood flow and hepatic enzyme activity. Hepatic clearance is a function of hepatic blood flow and the extraction ratio as follows:

 $CI_{H} = Q \times E$

Where CL is the hepatic clearance, Q is the hepatic blood flow and E is the extraction ratio.

Drugs, such as morphine and midazolam, have high extraction ratios (>0.7) thus, their hepatic clearance depends more on hepatic blood flow than on how they are metabolised. In late sepsis, blood flow to the liver is significantly reduced leading to a reduction in hepatic drug clearance (12). However, for drugs with low extraction ratios <0.3,

hepatic clearance depends mainly on hepatic metabolism and the level of the unbound fraction of the drug, as follows:

 $CL_H = f_u \times Cl_{int}$

Where f_u is the unbound fraction and Cl_{int} is the intrinsic clearance (hepatic metabolism)(85).

Inflammatory mediators are induced by the stress of a critical illness or are released during sepsis, and they decrease the level of the metabolising enzymes (90). In addition, hypoxia, which may occur in some critically ill children, has been shown to affect CYP, to varying degrees. While some studies have reported reduced CYP1A1, CYP1A2 and CYP3A4 expression, others have reported induced CYP2C9 expression (91).

1.4.7. Critical illness and drug excretion

Renal dysfunction is common in critically ill children. This can be due to acute kidney injury or a pre-existing renal compromise. Renal clearance is an important means of drug elimination. The extent to which critical illness affects kidney functions varies. Patients with renal dysfunction usually have diminished renal clearance; however critically ill patients also exhibit augmented renal clearance, which decreases the plasma concentration of drugs. For example, septic patients without kidney dysfunction initially can have increased cardiac output leading to increased renal blood flow (73). Augmented

renal clearance has also been reported in patients receiving vasoactive drugs, which are commonly used in some critically ill children (86). Burns patients have also been reported to have increased renal clearance, while those with medical and surgical conditions have more variable clearance (12).

1.5. Dosing in children

Dosing of drugs in children is normally based on body weight (92-94). It has usually been extrapolated from pharmacokinetic studies in adults, initially performed on healthy volunteers. Before a medicine is used in children, there has usually been clinical experience in adults, alongside scientific studies including pharmacokinetic studies in adult patients receiving the medication. These are adults with illnesses who may handle the drug differently to healthy adult volunteers. Pharmacokinetic studies in children are of benefit in ensuring that appropriate doses are given. However, doses are usually calculated from mean pharmacokinetic values. It is important to be aware that inter-individual variation there is often significant in the pharmacokinetics, and in particular the clearance of a medicine, due to factors such as age (95), weight (96), disease (97) and ethnicity/genotype (98).

In early childhood, especially in neonates and infants, physiological growth is rapid and pharmacokinetic changes are also rapid. Hence, it is important to adjust drug dosage to reflect these changes (99).

Dosing in children is often extrapolated from adult studies and paediatric dose scaling by weight and body surface area (BSA) is common (94, 99). Adult dose scaling based on BSA predicts a higher dose for children than weight based dosing. Weight based dose estimation generally underestimates drug clearance in younger children, which may result in under dosing. Up to 10% underestimation of paediatric clearance values from adult values has been reported, hence children often require relatively higher doses per kg than adults (94, 100).

BSA is a surrogate for body size and a commonly used biometric unit for the estimation of dose. It is useful for normalising physiologic parameters such as, cardiac output, left ventricular mass and renal clearance; because they are better correlates than other indices of body size (101). While this measure can be used with reasonable accuracy for older children, it may also cause excessive dosing in neonates and infants (102).

1.6. Methods of estimation of PK parameters

There are two approaches to the estimation of PK parameters. Until more recently, the traditional (non-population) PK was the most common method. However, population PK is now increasingly utilised.

Non-population PK relies on the estimation of concentration-time profile from each study subject, before the mean estimate is calculated for the population. The traditional PK is poor at identifying

the effects of covariates like age and weight on inter-individual variability. Generally, large numbers of blood samples are required per person and it often involves a group of healthy volunteers or carefully selected patients. The process is highly standardised and participants tend to be homogenous (103). The overall estimates may be inaccurate if data is sparse or missing (104).

Population PK involves PK parameter estimation at the population level. This method studies the population and not the individual subject. Population PK estimates can be determined with or without PK models and the concentration-time profile for each subject can be described with a mathematical equation. Pharmacokinetic parameters are estimated for the entire population by collecting samples from subjects taking different doses over different periods of time (104). A major advantage of population PK modelling is the ability to utilise sparse samples (between 2 and 3 samples). A larger number of subjects, than non-population PK are however required. The subjects are heterogeneous and are generally more representative of the general population. Using the appropriate approach, sources of intra and inter-individual variability in drug PK as well as the covariates, causing the variability can be easily identified (105).

1.6.1. PK models

PK models use data generated from PK studies. They are of value in predicting the time concentration profiles of other doses of the drug (106). There are three main methods used in modelling data that has been collected from patients/volunteers.

1.6.1.1. Naïve pooled data approach

This involves the pooling of time concentration data together. The mean plasma concentration of the drug at each time point is used to calculate parameter estimates (106). This method is only satisfactory if there are extensive data for each subject. It assumes there is minor inter-individual variability. It is not useful for determining inter-individual variability or the cause of such variations (106).

1.6.1.2. Standard two-stage approach

Analysis of individual profiles is undertaken. Individual PK parameters are then treated as variables and combined to produce mean values. Weighting is required if there are differences in the number of measures for each individual or if there is significant inter-individual variability (107). It may be possible to identify covariates to explain some of the variability (107). This is however dependent upon having good independent data to ensure that each individual parameter is calculated accurately.

1.6.1.3. Mixed effect model

These models are called "mixed effects" because they describe the data using a mixture of fixed and random effects (106). Fixed effects predict the effect of a variable such as weight. Random effects describe the remaining variability between subjects that is not predictable from the fixed effects average (106). Whereas the naive and standard two-stage approaches rely on a large amount of data from the small number of subjects, the mixed effects models can be used to analyse sparse data from a larger number of subjects (107). The most commonly used statistical program is NONMEM (the non-linear mixed effects model). Such models allow one to study a large number of covariates which may affect different PK parameters.

1.6.1.4. PK compartments

The choice of appropriate compartment models that best describe the PK behaviour of drugs in the body is essential to the estimation of PK parameters. One compartment model is based on the premise that the body is a homogenous unit. This model assumes that after administration, a drug is instantly distributed inside body tissues; this assumption implies that a change in the plasma concentration of a drug is accompanied by a commensurate change in tissue concentration, and a linear relationship is shown (108). The model also assumes that elimination is first order and those pharmacokinetic parameters, such as the elimination rate constant (ke) volume of

distribution and clearance, are not affected by the drug dose. In reality, however, only very few drugs are immediately distributed inside the body (108).

The two-compartment model assumes that the body is divided into a central and a peripheral compartment. The central compartment consists of the heart, kidneys, brain, lungs and liver (109). The assumption of the two-compartment model is that following administration, a drug is distributed to both the central and peripheral compartments (109). The distribution rate constants out of the central compartment to the peripheral compartment (k_{21}) and into the central from the peripheral compartment (k_{12}) are slower than the elimination rate constant. In this model, the plasma concentration-time profile has two phases following intravenous bolus injection (109). The first is an initial phase (a- phase), which is the distribution phase, and the second is the terminal phase (β - phase), which is the post-distribution phase. The terminal phase is longer because the drug must first diffuse back from the peripheral compartment to the central compartment before it can be eliminated (109).

Pharmacokinetics data can also be summarised without fitting into any type of compartment model. An advantage of the noncompartmental model over the compartmental approaches is the requirement of fewer assumptions. With this method, the area under

the concentration curve (AUC), clearance and half-life can be calculated from drug plasma concentration data. The AUC is the area under the plasma drug concentration versus time curve calculated by means of the linear trapezoidal rule or by the log-linear trapezoidal rule (110). Drug clearance is calculated from the dose and AUC; while the maximum plasma concentration (C_{max}) and time to maximum be determined plasma concentration (t_{max}) can also from concentrations and their associated time points. Furthermore, the last two to four sampling time points can be used to determine the halflife (111).

1.6.1.5. Model validation

Validation of a model is required. The model should ideally be validated on a different group of patients to those from which the model was developed. Validation may also be achieved by utilising a randomly selected fraction (25%-50%) of the test dataset, while the development of the model continues with the remaining dataset. The results observed from validation can subsequently be compared with those predicted by the model (112). Internal validation is an important component of population PK modelling (113). Zhao et al. (2013) reported that all population pharmacokinetics model used in neonatal vancomycin studies were internally validated (114). In addition to internal validation, external evaluation is equally important as it examines the modelling procedure as well as identify the effect of other study-related factors.

1.7 Ethical considerations for invasive PK studies in children

Like adults, children need to have research performed on the drugs they receive to provide a robust evidence base. Many medicines used in children are either off-label or unlicensed (115, 116). While it is important to perform invasive clinical research with children, this should be done in an ethical manner.

The design and methods of PK studies should be optimised to allow the smallest number of patients to be studied (117). According to the Royal College of Paediatric and Child Health (RCPCH) Ethics Advisory Committee, clinical research in children must be of a minimal or low risk. Research of greater risk may be considered if it involves diagnostic procedures or treatment which are important to the child and may help with the understanding of the child's condition. Generally the assent of a child, in addition to the consent of their parents, over 7 years old should be sought (118).

1.7.1. Blood sampling for PK studies

The main methods of blood sampling include: venepuncture, arterial, finger prick and heel prick. The choice of blood sampling site depends on the age, weight and the volume of blood required. Heel prick is usually done for infants less than six months old or between 3-10 kg. Finger prick is done for children over six months and more than 10kg (119). A study involving 100 neonates determined the tolerability of both methods using the Facial Coding System (FCS). This study

reported greater pain for heel prick (median FCS score of 58) than for venepuncture (FCS score 23, p<0.001) (120). However, heel pricks are still widely used in neonates. Several other studies have also supported that venepuncture is associated with less pain than heel pricks in neonates (120, 121). Drug measurement after venepuncture has also been shown to be less prone to errors than finger pricks, due to the squeezing associated with sampling and blood specimen contamination with extracellular fluid (122).

1.7.2. Blood sampling volume and frequency

Different institutions have different guidelines on the safe limit for blood sampling. The European Medicines Agency (EMA) recommends that not more than 3% of the total blood volume (TBV) of neonates should be withdrawn during a period of four weeks, and a single time blood draw should not exceed 1% of TBV (123).

The United States Department of Health and Human Services on the other hand, recommend that not more than 3.8% (3ml/kg) of the TBV should be withdrawn at one time. In addition, it was recommended that not more than 50 ml in total should be withdrawn within eight weeks (124)(Table 1.4). The Medical Research Joint Ethics Committee (MRC), in partnership with the government in Gambia, developed a more age specific guideline (125) which allows for up to 5ml of blood to be withdrawn at once in children between 0-4 years, 10ml for 5-9 years, 15ml for 10-14 years, and 30ml in

adolescents over 15 years. There are also recommendations based on baseline haemoglobin. For example, the University of California guideline recommends that 2.5% of TBV can be withdrawn in a single draw only if the child's haematocrit is at least 7g/dl or between 9-10g/dl, if cardiorespiratory compromise is present (126).

The number of samples required for PK studies vary with different research methods. There is no standard guideline on the frequency of blood sampling in children, some studies have collected as many as 20 samples (127). Raoof et al.(1995) reported that 11 blood samples may be sufficient for the estimation of PK parameters (128), however, Long et al.(1987) reported that just three samples may be sufficient for practical purposes in neonates (129).

Institution	Maximum volume for a single sample % TBV	Maximum cumulative volume % TBV	
US Dept of Health and Human Services, Office for Human Research Protections	3.8	≤50ml in eight weeks	
Toronto Hospital for Sick Children Research Ethics Board	5	5% in 3 months	
Gambia Government- MRC Joint Ethics Committee	0.3-2.4	0.3-2.4 in 3 months	
University of California	2.5	5% in 1 month	

 Table 1. 4: Guidelines on safe blood sample volume for paediatrics

This table adapted from Stephen RC Howie, (2011)(125).

1.8. Physiological, physical and psychological effect of blood sampling in children

Venepuncture is the most common invasive procedure for PK studies. This procedure has been shown to cause both psychological and physical pain in children (130). In one study, 58% of children considered venepuncture painful while about 25% had some form of psychological distress before sampling and 8% afterwards (130). Rodin et al. (1983) demonstrated an increased level of anxiety in procedures children undergoing invasive without previous psychological preparation. As well as the psychological risk, invasive procedures may also cause physical risk, such as bruising (131). Other risks associated with frequent venous blood sampling include: infection, excessive blood loss and possibly anterior intraosseous syndrome blood loss (132).

The EMA recommends that both physical and psychological pain should be reduced as much as possible when conducting clinical research in children. When pain is unavoidable, it should be effectively treated during and after the procedure (123). They also recommended that the intensity of pain and distress should be monitored and assessed using an appropriate scale (123). An example of such scale is the COMFORT scale which is used for detection of treatment related change in pain and discomfort intensity (133). Furthermore, local anaesthetic agents should be used, especially when inserting an indwelling catheter (134).

1.8.1. Physiological effect of blood sampling in neonates

Besides the psychological and physical effects of drug sampling in children, there are also physiological implications. Preterm infants generally have a TBV of about 90-105ml/kg and in term neonates the TBV reduces to about 80 ml/kg (135). This implies that a 3kg term neonate has a TBV of about 240ml; therefore excessive blood sampling may compromise circulation.

In a prospective study of 99 preterm infants by Madsen et al. (2000), there was a significant correlation between the volume of blood sampled and the volume of blood transfused (136). A further study of 253 preterm neonates confirmed this (137). A study of 20 preterm neonates, in which umbilical blood was sampled rapidly (20 seconds), showed a significant decrease in both oxygenated haemoglobin and total oxygenation index, with a corresponding increase in oxygenated haemoglobin in the brain (138). Similarly, another study of neonates with blood sampled from the umbilical vein showed a significant decrease in cerebral oxygenation and cerebral blood volume. Acute drop in cerebral oxygenation can lead to brain injury such as intraventricular haemorrhage and periventricular leukomalacia (139).

1.9. Microanalytical methods

1.9.1 Dried matrix spots (DMS)

This involves the collection of biological fluid samples on blotting paper. Examples of DMS include dried blood spots (DBS), dried urine spots (DUS) and dried plasma spots (DPS). Usually, small volume of fluids ranging between 5-30µl are collected. The commonest DMS method is the DBS which is increasingly being used, in the last 10 years, in drug development process, therapeutic drug monitoring, as well as PK studies in infants (140). The degree of partitioning of drugs into red blood cells determines the differences observed between blood and plasma concentrations. In addition to minimal samples other advantages of DBS include low cost, potential for storage at room temperature and ease of transport (141, 142). A major limitation of DBS is that it provides estimates of PK data for whole blood, whereas many PK studies estimate plasma or serum concentrations. Therefore, DBS drug concentration should be corrected in order to obtain an accurate plasma level (143). DBS may not be suitable for unstable drugs, which may be degraded during the drying process (144, 145).

1.9.2. Ultra-low volume assays

This method minimises the volume of blood used for PK studies. Plasma volume of $<50\mu$ l can be used for drug assay compared to the

traditional 1-2ml required for PK studies. Several studies have reported the use of this method in paediatrics (146, 147).

1.9.3. Opportunistic PK studies

This method can be used for PK studies of drugs that are prescribed in routine care. Such samples can be taken when routine laboratory blood samples are collected. Therefore, subjects are not subjected to further blood collection. Parents are less likely to object to this type of study than the traditional PK method. A drawback of this method is that samples are sparse and untimed. In order to mitigate the effect of sparse sampling, a larger number of subjects are required (147).

1.9.4. Alternative biological matrices

Saliva has been used as an alternative to blood sampling for the PK analysis of some drugs. A study of PK profile of voriconazole showed a similar PK profile between saliva and plasma (148). Other alternatives such as urine or breath samples should be considered when suitable (117). A correlation between salivary and plasma concentration has been reported for theophylline, phenobarbital and phenytoin (149, 150). However, it is difficult to obtain optimally sufficient salivary samples from neonates and young children. The distribution of drug in the saliva however depends on the physiochemical properties of the drug and the characteristics of the saliva. Rapid saliva flow rate lowers the variation in the ratio of drug saliva to plasma, hence stimulated saliva is preferred over resting

saliva (151). Exhaled breath is another biological matrix that can be used for PK analysis. It is however highly dependent on the ability of the drug to diffuse across the alveoli (152).

1.10. Thesis aims

It is important to explore the variation in PK of medicines in children. Different enzymes are involved in the metabolism of the many different medicines used in paediatrics. These drugs can also have different PK properties in different age groups. The series of systematic reviews performed will explore several different drugs which are metabolised by different enzymes.

The medicines that will be reviewed are; midazolam, theophylline and morphine.

- Midazolam is used as a sedative in paediatrics and CYP3A4 is the main metabolic pathway.
- Theophylline is prescribed mainly as aminophylline, which is the intravenous formulation of the drug. It is used in acute asthma and is often prescribed in low income countries. It is metabolised by CYP1A2.
- Morphine is a commonly prescribed opiate that is widely used in paediatrics. It is glucuronidated to an active metabolite (M6G) and an inactive metabolite (M3G) by UGT.

The aims of the systematic reviews are to:

 Determine the extent of inter-individual variation of clearance of these drugs in children.

 Determine the factors such as age, weight or critical illness that may be responsible for inter-individual variations of clearance for these drugs.

Blood sampling is an important component of PK studies. It is however, an invasive process. A systematic review of the frequency and volume of blood sampling was conducted in order to determine whether PK studies in paediatric patients are becoming less invasive by determining the volume and number of samples taken.

CHAPTER TWO METHODS FOR SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIABILITY OF CLEARANCE

2.1. Methods

Systematic reviews of the inter-individual variation in clearance of midazolam, theophylline and morphine were conducted.

2.2. Search strategy

An electronic search of five databases was conducted. The databases were MEDLINE, EMBASE, International Pharmaceutical Abstracts (IPA), CINAHL and the Cochrane Library. All studies that involved children aged less or equal <18 years that described the pharmacokinetics of midazolam, theophylline and morphine were included. Paediatric patients were grouped according to the guidelines of the International Conference of Harmonization (ICH)(153):

- Preterm neonates (born at less than 37 weeks of gestation)
- Term neonates (born at 37 weeks of gestation to 27 days old)
- Infants (28 days to under 2 years old)
- Children (2 to 11 years old)
- Adolescents (12 to under 18 years old)

Paediatric keywords were selected based on the recommendations of Kastner et al. (2006)(154). The final PK keywords were selected after optimisation to generate the highest number of relevant studies. This is because PK systematic reviews in these subjects have not been performed before.

2.3. Database and keywords for midazolam

The following sources of information were utilised: MEDLINE (1946 to May 2012), EMBASE (1974 to May 2012), IPA (1970 to April 2012), CINAHL and Cochrane library. These databases were searched separately, the results were combined and the duplications were removed.

The search strategy included all languages and involved the keywords "midazolam" AND "preterm neonate*" OR "term neonate*" OR "neonate*" OR "new-born*" OR "child*" OR "children" OR "p*ediatric*" OR "infant*" OR "adolescent*" AND "pharmacokinetic*" OR "clearance" OR "half-life" OR "absorption" OR "distribution" OR "metabolism" OR "elimination" OR "pharmacodynamic*".

2.4. Database and keywords for theophylline

The following sources of information were utilised: MEDLINE (1946 to January 2013), EMBASE (1974 to January 2013), IPA (1970 to January 2013), CINAHL and the Cochrane Library. These databases were searched separately, the results were combined and the duplications were removed.

The search strategy included all languages and involved the keywords "theophylline" OR "aminophylline" AND "preterm neonate*" OR term neonat*" OR "neonate*" OR "new-born*" OR "child*" OR "children" OR "p*ediatric*" OR "infant*" OR "adolescent*" AND "pharmacokinetic*" OR "clearance" OR "half-life" OR "absorption" OR

"distribution" OR "metabolism" OR "elimination" OR "pharmacodynamic*".

2.5. Database and keywords for morphine

The following sources of information were utilised: MEDLINE (1946 to May 2013), EMBASE (1974 to May 2013), IPA (1974 to May 2013), CINAHL and the Cochrane Library. These databases were searched separately, the results were combined and the duplications were removed.

The search strategy included all languages and involved the keywords "morphine" AND "preterm neonate*" OR term neonat*" OR "neonate*" OR "new-born*" OR "child*" OR "children" OR "p*ediatric*" OR "infant*" OR "adolescent*" AND "pharmacokinetic*" OR "clearance" OR "half-life" OR "absorption" OR "distribution" OR "metabolism" OR "elimination" OR "pharmacodynamic*".

2.6. Exclusion criteria

- Review articles
- Editorials
- Conference abstracts
- Studies in adults aged over 18 years
- Studies that involved adults and paediatric patients but did not present the paediatric data separately.
- Studies in which the drug of interest (midazolam, theophylline or morphine) was not administered intravenously.

2.7. Inclusion criteria

 Inclusion criteria were original research studies assessing the pharmacokinetics of the drug of interest in children up to the age of 18 years.

2.8. Quality assessment

There is no formal quality assessment for use in PK studies. Therefore the quality of papers was assessed using the following criteria include:

- Studies with ≤ 2 patients or with number of patients not stated were excluded.
- Studies with ≤2 samples or with the number of samples not stated were excluded.

2.9. Data extraction

All relevant articles were read carefully and the required data were extracted onto tables. A second reviewer independently verified the eligibility of 25% of randomly selected studies. The data extracted include:

- Number of patients
- Age
- Weight
- Study year and reference
- Dose (single, multiple or continuous infusion)
- Drug-drug interaction

- Single or multi-site
- Medical condition
- Number of blood samples
- Blood, plasm or serum
- PK analysis method
- Clearance
- Values of mean/median clearance and the minimum and maximum clearance.

The variation ratio was calculated from the range of clearance maximum clearance divided by the minimum clearance. The coefficient of variation (CV) was extracted from the paper if given. If individual data were presented, then the CV was calculated using the formula $CV = \sqrt{((e SD2) - 1)(155)}$, which allows for the fact that clearance usually display a lognormal distribution in children. We contacted original authors by email if their paper did not provide individual data of clearance. If individual data were not available, then the CV was estimated by dividing the standard deviation by the mean of clearance, i.e., normal distribution was assumed. Patients were divided into two groups: (1) critically ill if they were in an intensive care unit and (2) non-critically ill, which included other groups.

2.10. Statistical Analysis

The coefficients of variation between studies in critically and noncritically ill patients were compared using Students t-test (or Mann-Whitney test, if not normally distributed). Differences in CV for different age groups were also determined using ANOVA. The mean drug clearance of studies in all patients was pooled, in a metaanalysis (StataSE14). For each population, the extent of association between the CL values and differences between the primary studies was assessed by conducting a heterogeneity test, using the Q statistic (156). A non-significant result (P > 0.1) indicated lack of significant difference between the studies (157). Additionally, Isquared statistic, which measures the percentage of the variability in effect estimates due to heterogeneity rather than sampling error was carried out. Where the I-squared was low (i.e. < 40%), the fixedeffect model was deemed suitable. The random effect model was utilised for heterogeneous data.

To identify potential influences on the CL, a meta-regression was conducted, utilising age group, weight, study type (i.e. whether it was population PK-based or not) and sample size as covariates. The random effects model was also used so as to account for possible heterogeneity.

The correlation between weight and CV was evaluated and the effect of all covariates was evaluated with multiple linear regression.

CHAPTER THREE A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIATION IN MIDAZOLAM CLEARANCE IN CHILDREN

3.1. Introduction

Midazolam is a 1, 4-benzodiazepine derivative that was first synthesized in 1975 by Walser and Fryer (158). It is a short acting benzodiazepine that is used as a central nervous system depressant (CNS)(158). It reversibly potentiates the effects of gamma-amino butyric acid (GABA) receptors in the central nervous system (159). As a result of this characteristic, it exhibits sedative, anxiolytic, anticonvulsive, muscle relaxant and amnesic effects, which can be seen in both adults and children (158). Midazolam can be administered via different routes: IV, intramuscular (IM), buccally, intranasally (IN), and orally (160).

Following IM injection, more than 90% of midazolam is absorbed. However, oral bioavailability is only about 27% in children (161). The lower oral bioavailability is due to first pass metabolism in the liver and small intestine. Its Vd varies between 0.95 and 6.6L/kg, and is generally higher in females than males (161). Obese children also have a higher Vd. A significant decrease in central and peripheral Vd has been reported after weight loss in morbidly obese adults (162). Midazolam is metabolised by the cytochrome P450 isoforms such as CYP3A4, CYP3A5, and CYP3A7 to a major hydroxylated metabolite (1-OH-midazolam) and several minor metabolites (163). 1-OH-

midazolam is equipotent to midazolam and is metabolised to 1-OHmidazolam-glucuronide by UGTs. 1-OH-midazolam-glucuronide is subsequently excreted via the kidneys (163).

Therefore developmental differences in CYP3A activity may alter the pharmacokinetics of midazolam in paediatric patients of different ages (28). Clearance is reduced in neonates and infants under 6 months of age. Thereafter, it is similar to that in adults. In addition, the pharmacokinetics of midazolam can be altered by dysfunction of the kidneys or the liver (164, 165).

The dose of midazolam used varies with the indication, route of administration and age. For sedation in stable patients, IV midazolam is given at an initial dose 25-50 μ g/kg in those aged 12-18 years (166). This may be increased gradually if necessary. However, higher doses are needed for sedation in intensive care unit and this varies according to the age of the patients. Preterm neonates less than 32 weeks require about 30 μ g/kg, IV for sedation in intensive care unit, while a much higher IV dose of 60 μ g/kg is recommended for patients > 32 weeks to 6 months (166). Children 6 months-12 years require up to 200 μ g/kg while the dose in adolescents can be as higher as 300 μ g/kg given by slow IV injection (166). Dose also varies according to route of administration with a lower dose required for the IV route whereas oral, rectal and buccal require higher doses (166).

Prolonged administration of midazolam has been shown to result in tolerance and the development of withdrawal symptoms such as hypertension, tachycardia and seizures (167).

Some studies have suggested that factors such as age (95), route of administration (168), gender and weight (169), and critical illness (170) may affect the pharmacokinetics of midazolam in children.

3.2. Aims

The purpose of this systematic review is to determine the variability of midazolam clearance in children and establish the factors which are responsible for this variability.

3.3. Objectives

- Determine the extent of inter-individual variation in midazolam clearance by estimating the CV.
- Evaluate the effect of factors such as age, birth weight and critical illness that may be responsible for the inter-individual variation in midazolam.

3.4. Methods

The methods for this chapter are described in chapter two.

3.5. Results

A total of 1,654 articles were short listed by five search engines (Figure 3.1). Only 26 articles (including two identified by manual search) met the inclusion criteria. Table 3.1 shows the details of papers excluded from the systematic review.

Exclusion Reason				
Review studies	245			
Editorials	8			
Conference abstracts	16			
Studies in which midazolam was not administered intravenously	3			
Studies in adults aged over 18 years	123			
Combined adult and paediatric studies where paediatric data was not presented separately	1			
Studies where data for midazolam was not presented	614			
Studies that did not evaluate the pharmacokinetics of midazolam				
Total	1,368			

 Table 3. 1: Details of excluded articles from systemic review



Figure 3. 1: Search strategy of midazolam

3.5.1. Quality assessments

Four studies were excluded after quality assessment, described in section (2.8) of chapter 2. Two studies were excluded because of the small number of blood samples (171, 172). One study was excluded because of lack of information on the number of blood samples (173) and one study was excluded because of the small number of patients (174) (Table 3.2).

Study	Age group	[†] Number of patients	+Number of blood samples collected	Verdict
Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(1992)(175)	Preterm	15	7*	Included
Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(1990) (176)	neonates	5	6*	Included
de Wildt et al.(2001) (177)		24	8*	Included
Harte et al.(1997) (178)		9	4*	Included
Lee et al. (1999)(179)		60	4‡	Included
Jacqz-Aigrain et al. (1990) (176)		5	6*	Included
Mulla et al. (2003)(180)	Term neonates	11	7*	Included
de Wildt et al. (2003)(164)		5	3*	Included
Burtin et al. (1994)(181)		187	3-6*	Included
Ahsman et al.(2010)(182)		20	5-9*	Included
Mulla et al.(2003)(183)		19	7	Included
de Wildt et al.(2003)(164)		5	3*	Included
Hughes et al.(1996)(171)	Infants	25	1	Excluded
Peeters et al.(2006)(184)		24	7-10*	Included
Minagawa (2006)(174)		2	3	Excluded
Mathews et al.(1988)(185)		5	12-14*	Included
Reed et al.(2001)(186)]	5	12*	Included
de Wildt et al. (2003)(164)		6	3*	Included
Minagawa (2006)(174)	2-11 years	2	3	Excluded
Roberts et al.(2009)(187)		5	5*	Included
Muchohi et al.(2008)(188)		12	13*	Included
Hughes et al. (1996)(171)		12	1	Excluded
Mathews et al. (1988)(185)		12	12-14*	Included
Reed et al. (2001)(186)		14	12*	Included
Rey et al.(1991)(189)		6	10*	Included
Jones et al. (1993)(190)		12	9*	Included
Kraus et al.(1989)(191)		6	13*	Included
Payne et al.(1989)(192)		8	9*	Included
Salonen et al.(1987)(193)		21	12*	Included
Tolia et al.(1991)(194)	12-18 years	20	7*	Included
Vet et al.(2012)(173)	2 dy to 17 yrs	21	NA	Excluded
Nahara et al.(2000)(97)	2dy-16yrs	22	5*	Included
Hartwig et al.(1991)(172)	26 dy to 5 yrs	24	1‡	Excluded

Table 3. 2: Quality assessment of midazolam PK studies in paediatric

 \dagger Studies with ≤ 2 patients or with number of patients not stated are excluded; +Studies with ≤ 2 samples or with the number of samples not stated are excluded, *plasma, \pm serum

3.5.2. Clearance of midazolam in neonates (0 - 27 days)

Ten studies reported midazolam clearance in 360 critically ill neonates undergoing sedation for mechanical ventilation (175-179, 181-183, 195). All were single centre studies. The number of participants varied between 5 and 181 (Tables 3.3 and 3.4). The number of collected blood samples was between 3 and 8.

Six of the studies were 2 compartment studies; there were 2 one compartment studies and 1 non-compartment study. In the one other study, one, two and three compartment models were used. Midazolam loading dose varied between 0.03 and 0.2 mg/kg and maintenance dose between 0.01 and 0.6 mg/kg/h (Table 3.5). Age and weight were covariates in half of these studies. Other important covariates were route of administration and co-medication. None of the studies reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

The CV in the four studies of preterm neonates ranged from 78% to 109% (Table 3-6). The CV in the four studies of term neonates ranged from 18% to 77%. Five studies gave data regarding the range of clearance values for individual neonates (175-177, 183, 195). The three studies in preterm neonates suggested a 4.5 fold, 5-fold and 10-fold variation in clearance in 15 and 5 and 24 neonates respectively. One study involving five term neonates reported a 2-fold variation in clearance. The mean clearance in preterm neonates

ranged from 0.78 to 1.7 ml/min/kg and in term neonates ranged from 1.17 to 3.5 ml/min/kg.

Study	Number of patients	Gestational age (weeks)	Postnatal age (days)	Range of weight (kg)	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Jacqz-Aigrain et al. (1992)(175)	15	29-41 (32)*	NA	1-3 (1.9)*	Mechanical ventilation	NA	Liver and renal function normal. Period of illness NA.
Jacqz-Aigrain et al. (1990)(176)	5	34-37 (35)‡	NA	2-3.6 (2.8)*	Respiratory distress syndrome or infection	Gestational age and weight	Liver and renal function normal. Period of illness NA.
de Wildt et al. (2001)(177)	24	26-34 (29)*	3-11 (5.5)*	0.8-1.6 (1)*	ICU	Age, co-medication (indomethacin and caffeine) and mechanically ventilated	Excluded patients receiving morphine, dobutamine, dopamine or those with primary renal, hepatic, hemodynamic, or neurologic dysfunction. Period of illness NA.
Harte et al. (1997)(178)	9	25-30 (28)*	NA	0.7-1.4 (1)*	Mechanical ventilation	NA	Excluded patients with cardiovascular instability, neurologic, hepatic or renal dysfunction. Period of illness was over two months.
Lee et al. (1999)(179)	33 27	24-31 (27)*	2-15	<1kg >1kg	Mechanical ventilation	Single/multiple birth pregnancy and birth weight	Excluded patients with cardiovascular instability, neurologic, hepatic or renal dysfunction. Period of illness NA.

Table 3. 3: Characteristics of studies in preterm neonates

*Mean, ICU, intensive care unit, NA, not available

Study	Number of patients	Gestational age (week)	Postnatal age (days)	Range of weight (kg)	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Jacqz-Aigrain et al. (1990)(176)	5	38-41 (39)*	NA	3-3.9 (3.5)*	Neonatal infection or respiratory distress syndrome	Gestational age and weight	Liver and renal function was normal. Period of illness NA.
Mulla et al. (2003)(180)	11	38-41.6 (40)*	0.5-16 (3.6)*	(3.6)*	ECMO	Route of administration (IV vs. extracorporeal)	Patients were diagnosed, MAS, PPHN, CDH, Sepsis, post cardiac surgery and metabolic. Period of illness NA.
de Wildt et al. (2003) (164)	5	NA	1-16 (9)*	2.8-3.8	Cardiac	Age and disease	Duration of illness ranged from 3.8 hours to 25days.
Burtin et al. (1994)(181)	181 7	< 39/40 >39/40	NA	0.7-5.2	ICU	Gestational age, birth weight and co-medication	138 patients received aminoglycosides, 135 aminopenicillins,91 third generationcephalosporins,34 sympathomimetic amines,31 opioids,20 fentanyl,6 received nalbuphine,5 phenoperidine,12 colfibrate,10 neuromuscular blocking agents and 6 other benzodiazepines . Period of illness NA.
Ahsman et al.(2010) (182)	20	37-42 (40)*	0.17-5.6	2.7-3.9 (3)*	ECMO	Weight, PNA, time after cannulation, and concomitant inotrope use	10 patients with MAS,7-CDH,2 respiratory insufficiency,1-sepsis Duration of ECMO ranged from 70-275h.
Mulla et al. (2003)(183)	19	39.5*	0.5-18 (3.8)*	3.4*	ЕСМО	Route of administration (IV vs. extracorporeal) and time dependency	12 patients with MAS, 1 sepsis, 4 CDH, 2 post cardiac surgery and 1 metabolic. Length of ICU stay 6 \pm 8.6 days

Table 3. 4: Characteristics of studies in term neonates

*Mean, ECMO, extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, MAS, Meconium aspiration syndrome, PPHN, Persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn, CDH, congenital diaphragmatic hernia, PNA, postnatal age, NA, not available,
Age group	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Midazolam infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Method	Study
	0.2	0.06	7	Two compartment	Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(1992)(175)
Preterm neonates	0.2	NA	6	Two compartment	Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(1990)(176)
	NA	0.1	8	Non-compartmental	de Wildt et al. (2001)(177)
	0.1 NA 4		Two compartment	Harte et al. (1997)(178)	
	0.1* NA 4		4	Two compartment	Lee et al.(1999) (179)
	0.2	NA	6	Two compartment	Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(1990)(176)
Term neonates	0.05-0.1	0.05-0.25	7	One compartment	Mulla et al. (2003)(180)
	NA	0.05-0.4	3	Two compartment	de Wildt et al. (2003)(164)
	0.03-1.6	0.01-0.6	3-6	One and two compartment	Burtin et al. (1994)(181)
	NA	0.1† (0.10- 0.30)	5	One compartment	Ahsman et al.(2010)(182)
	0.05-0.1	0.05-0.25	7	One, two and three compartment	Mulla et al. (2003)(183)

 Table 3. 5: Midazolam doses in neonates

* Single dose or multiple doses when necessary, †Median (range), NA, not given

patients	(ml/kg/min)	30	variation (CV %)	clearance (ml/kg/min)	in clearance	Comments	Study
15	1.7	1.8	106	0.6-2.7	4.5	Non-pop-Pk	Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(175)
5	1.6	0.9	109	0.74-3.5	5	Individual data available ,Non-pop-Pk	Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(176)
24	1.8*	NA	NA	0.7 - 6.7	10	Non-pop-Pk	de Wildt et al. (177)
9	1.7	1.4	81 <i>f</i>	NA	NA	Рор-РК	Harte et al. (178)
33	0.78	0.6	83 <i>f</i>	NA	NA	The only population PK study with omega ² /eta values, Pop-PK	Lee et al. (179)
27	1.24	0.9	78 <i>f</i>	NA	NA		
5	2.5	0.75	30	1.8-3.7	2	Two stage PK study Individual data available, Pop-PK	de Wildt et al. (164)
5	2.5	1.2	77	0.86-3.7	4	Individual data available Non-pop-Pk,	Jacqz-Aigrain et al. (176)
20	2.6	NA	18 <i>f</i>	NA	NA	Pre-ECMO, Pop-PK	Ahsman et al. (182)
19	1.4	1	73 <i>f</i>	NA	NA	Post –ECMO, Pop-PK	Mulla et al. (183)
11	3.5	4.9	71 <i>f</i>	0.4-17.5	44	Post –ECMO, Pop-PK	Mulla et al. (180)
181 6	1.17 1.84	0.7 1.2	65 <i>f</i>	NA	NA	Рор-РК	Burtin et al.(181)
	Jatents 15 5 24 9 33 27 5 20 19 11 181 6	Jatents(IIII) Kg/IIIII)15 1.7 5 1.6 24 1.8^* 9 1.7 33 0.78 27 1.24 5 2.5 5 2.5 20 2.6 19 1.4 11 3.5 181 1.17 6 1.84	Jatents(m/, kg/mm/)151.71.851.60.9241.8*NA91.71.4330.780.6271.240.952.50.7552.51.2202.6NA191.41113.54.91811.170.761.841.2	Jatents(IIII) Kg) IIIII)(CV 76) 15 1.71.8106 5 1.60.9109 24 1.8*NANA 9 1.71.481f 33 0.780.683f 27 1.240.978f 5 2.50.7530 5 2.51.277 20 2.6NA18f 19 1.4173f 11 3.54.971f 181 1.170.765f 6 1.841.265f	Addents(IIII) Kg/IIIII)(IIII) Kg/IIIII) 15 1.71.81060.6-2.751.60.91090.74-3.5241.8*NANA0.7 - 6.791.71.481fNA 33 0.780.683fNA271.240.978fNA52.50.75301.8-3.752.51.2770.86-3.7202.6NA18fNA191.4173fNA113.54.971f0.4-17.51811.170.765fNA61.841.265fNA	Addense(IIII) Kg/IIIII)(CV K)(IIII) Kg/IIIII) 15 1.71.81060.6-2.74.551.60.91090.74-3.55241.8°NANA0.7 - 6.71091.71.481fNANA330.780.683fNANA271.240.978fNANA52.50.75301.8-3.7252.51.2770.86-3.74202.6NA18fNANA113.54.971f0.4-17.5441811.170.765fNANA	Indications(IIII) Kg/IIIII)(CC K)(IIII) Kg/IIIII)Non-pop-Pk 15 1.7 1.8 106 $0.6-2.7$ 4.5 Non-pop-Pk 5 1.6 0.9 109 $0.74-3.5$ 5 Individual data available ,Non-pop-Pk 24 1.8^* NANA $0.7-6.7$ 10 Non-pop-Pk 9 1.7 1.4 $81f$ NANAPop-PK 33 0.78 0.6 $83f$ NANAPop-PK 27 1.24 0.9 $78f$ NANANA 5 2.5 0.75 30 $1.8-3.7$ 2 Two stage PK study Individual data available, Pop-PK 5 2.5 1.2 77 $0.86-3.7$ 4 Individual data available Non-pop-Pk, 20 2.6 NA $18f$ NANAPost -ECMO, Pop-PK 11 3.5 4.9 $71f$ $0.4-17.5$ 44 Post -ECMO, Pop-PK 181 1.17 0.7 $65f$ NANANAPost -ECMO, Pop-PK 181 1.17 0.7 $65f$ NANANAPost -ECMO, Pop-PK

Table 3. 6: Midazolam clearance in critically ill neonates

*Median, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, POP-PK, population pharmacokinetics study, non-pop-Pk, non-population pharmacokinetics study, *f*, CV provided by author, NA, not available

3.5.3. Clearance of midazolam in infants (>28 days -23 months)

Four studies reported midazolam clearance in 40 infants (177, 184-186). Three of these studies were in critically ill infants. There were 3 single and 1 multicenter study. The number of participants varied between 5 and 24 (Table 3.7). The number of collected blood samples was between 3 and 14.

Two of the studies were 2 compartment studies and there was 1 non-compartment studies. In 1 other study, one and two compartment models were used. Midazolam loading dose varied between 0.05 and 1 mg/kg and maintenance dose between 0.05 and 0.4 mg/kg/h. Age was a covariate in 3 of these studies. Other covariates were weight and disease condition. None of the studies reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

The CV ranged from 31% to 89%. The CV was lowest in the study where the infants were not ventilated (184). Two studies gave the full range of clearance values for individual infants. There was a 6 to 9 fold variation in clearance values.

Study	Number of patients	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Midazolam infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Method	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
de Wildt et al. (2003)(164)	6	NA	0.05-0.4	3	Two compartment	ICU	Age and disease	1 Patient With respiratory insufficiency, 3 upper airway infection,1 meningitis and 1 pneumonia. Duration of illness (3.8 hours to 25days).
Peeters et al. (2006)(184)	24	0.1	0.05	7-10	Two compartment	Surgical	Age	Major craniofacial surgery. Period of illness NA.
Mathews et al.(1988)(185)	5	0.05	0.05	12-14	Non-compartment	Cardiac	Intra and post- operative treatment	No patients prescribed benzodiazepines. No liver dysfunction. 3 patients with transposition of great vessels, 1 AV canal defect, 1 mitral stenosis. Period of illness NA.
Reed et al. (2001) (186)	5	0.25-1	NA	12	One and two compartment	Minor surgery	Age and weight	Exclusion of any patients with upper airway disease, CNS dysfunction, gastroesophageal dysmotility, or taking hepatic inducer, inhibitors or substrate.

Table 3. 7: Characteristics of studies in infants

ICU, intensive care unit, AV, atrioventricular, CNS, central nervous system, NA, not available

3.5.4. Clearance of midazolam in children (2-11 years)

Ten studies reported midazolam clearance in 102 children. Four studies reported clearance values in critically ill children (164, 185, 187, 188). All but one of the studies were single center studies. The number of children participating in each study varied between 5 and 21 (Table 3.8). The number of blood samples taken between 3 and 14.

The majority of the studies (6 studies) utilised non-compartment models. Two studies were two compartment and 1 three compartment study. In 1 other study, one and two compartment models were used. Midazolam loading dose varied between 0.05 and 1 mg/kg and maintenance dose between 0.01 and 0.4 mg/kg/h (Table 3.10). Age was a covariate in half of the studies. In 3 studies, weight and route of administration were covariates. Drug-drug interaction was not reported in any of the studies.

The CV ranged from 21% to 72% (Table 3.11). Three studies gave full range of values for individual children. There was a 2 to 5 fold variation in clearance (164, 187, 188). Six studies were in noncritically ill children (186, 189-193). Their CV ranged from 13% to 54%. Four of these studies provided data regarding the full range of clearance values and the degree of inter-individual variation was between 2 to 10.5 fold (189-191, 193).

3.5.5. Clearance of midazolam in adolescents (12-18 years)

Only one study reported midazolam clearance in 20 non-critically ill adolescents (Table 3.12). This was a non-compartmental study involving 20 patients receiving midazolam maintenance dose of 0.1 mg/kg/h. No loading dose or covariates were reported in this study. The CV for this study was 50%.

3.5.6. Clearance of midazolam in paediatric patients of mixed ages

Only one study reported midazolam clearance in 22 critically ill paediatric patients across all age groups (196)(Table 3.11). This was a non-compartmental study. This study did not report neither mean or the CV of clearance.

Study	Number of patients	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
de Wildt et al. (2003)(164)	6	ICU	Age and disease	1-Empyema ,1-Acute bronchitis ,2-Pulmonary hypertension 1-Staphylococcal and1-Measles pneumonia. Duration of illness ranged from 3.8 hours to 25days.
Roberts et al. (2009)(187)	5	ICU	Age	1-severe head injury, 1-sepsis, 1-meninigitis, 1-alveolar haemorrhage, 1-addisonian crisis. Exclusion of patients with hepatic impairment, renal impairment or co-medication with CYP3A4 or CYP3A5 inducer or inhibitor. Period of illness NA.
Muchohi et al. (2008)(188)	12	High dependency unit	Route of administration (IV,IM and buccal)	Severe malaria and convulsion. Patients who received diazepam were excluded. Period of illness NA.
Mathews et al. (1988)(185)	12	Cardiac	Intra and post-operative treatment	None prescribed benzodiazepines and no liver dysfunction. 5 coarctation of aorta,1 tricuspid valve shunt, 3 Fallot's tetralogy,1 atrial septum defect, 1 mitral valve stenosis, 1 Pulmonary valve infundibular stenosis. Period of illness NA.
Reed et al. (2001)(186)	14	Minor in -hospital or day procedures	Age and weight	Exclusion of upper airway disease, CNS dysfunction, gastroesophageal dysmotility, or taking hepatic inducer, inhibitors or substrate.
Rey et al. (1991)(189)	6	Healthy children	Route of administration (IV,IN)	Mino genito- urinary
Jones et al. (1993)(190)	12	Healthy children	NA	Children undergoing circumcision. Exclusion for hepatic, renal, respiratory, cardiac or haematological disease. Period of illness NA.
Kraus et al. (1989)(191)	6	Minor elective surgery	Age and weight	-
Payne et al. (1989)(192)	8	Minor surgery	Route of administration (IV,IM,rectal and oral)	Minor inguinal area surgery.
Salonen et al. (1987)(193)	21	Minor surgery	Age and weight	-

Table 3. 8: Characteristics of studies in children

ICU, intensive care unit, IN, intranasal, CNS, central nervous system, NA, not available,

Table 3. 9: Characteristics of studies	in adolescents and mixed age groups
--	-------------------------------------

Study	Number of patients	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Tolia et al. (1991) (194)	20*	Endoscopy	NA	Esophagogasterodudenal endoscopy. Children with cardiac, renal, liver or neurologic disease were excluded.
Nahara et al. (2000) (97)	22	ICU	NA	Period of illness NA.

*Adolescents, ICU, intensive care unit, NA, not available

Age group	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Midazolam infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Method	Study
2-11 yrs	NA	0.05-0.4	3	Two compartment	de Wildt et al.(2003)(164)
	0.1-0.5	0.01-0.06	5	Two compartment	Roberts et al. (2009)(187)
	0.3	NA	13	Non-compartment	Muchohi et al.(2008)(188)
	0.05	0.05	12-14	Non-compartment	Mathews et
					al.(1988)(185)
	0.25-1	NA	12	One and two	Reed et al.(2001)(186)
				compartment	
	0.2	NA	10	Non-compartment	Rey et al.(1991)(189)
	NA	0.5	9	Three-	Jones et al.(1993)(190)
				compartment	
	NA	0.1	13	Two compartment	Kraus et al.(1989)(191)
	NA	0.15	9	Non-compartment	Payne et al.(1989)(192)
	NA	0.15-0.45	12	Non-compartment	Salonen et al.(1987)(193)
12-18yrs	NA	0.1	7	Non-compartment	Tolia et al.(1991)(194)
6dys-16yrs	NA	NA	5	Non-compartment	Nahara et al.(2000)(97)

Table 3. 10: Midazolam doses in children

NA, not given

Age group	Number of patients	Range of age	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/kg/min)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range of clearance (ml/kg/min)	Variation ratio in clearance	Comments	Study
>28 dy-23	C	1-8mos	4-20	4.0	F	80	1.0.10	0	Two stage PK study, Individual	
Mos	0	(3)*	(8) *	4.8	5	89	1.8 - 10	9	data available, Pop-PK	de wildt et al. (164)
	5	1.3* yrs	8.8*	9	3.4	37	NA	NA	Non-pop-Pk	Mathews et al. (185)
	24	3-24.7mos	F 10	167	F 2	21.6	0.1.0.6	<i>c</i>	Not ventilated, ml/min	
	24	(11) *	5-12	16.7	5.2	315	0.1-0.6	0.1-0.6 6 (not kg ⁻¹	(not kg ⁻¹),CV Pop-PK	Peeters et al. (184)
2-11 yrs	F +	7-14	13-88						Individual data available, Non-	
	51	(8) *	(38)*	1.1	NA		0.9-3.8	4	pop-Pk	
	c	2.8-9	13-25	6	2.0	70	2.2.44	-	Two stage PK study, Individual	
	6	(7)*	(20)*	6	3.8	12	2.3-11	5	data available, Pop-PK	de Wildt et al.(164)
	10	7-39mos	8.7-12				0.0.10.7	2		M
	12	(27)*	(10)*	14	NA	NA	9.2-19.7	2	Non-pop-PK	Muchoni et al. (188)
	6	5*	18*	12	6.6	55	NA	NA	Non-pop-Pk	Mathews et al. (185)
	6	4.7*	16*	8.5	1.8	21	NA	NA	-	
8 dy to 16 vrs	22	8dys-16yrs	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.6-51.6	32	Non-pop-Pk	Nahara et al. (97)

 Table 3. 11: Midazolam clearance in critically ill children

*Mean, †only one patient with 14 years old, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, POP-PK, population pharmacokinetics study, non-pop-Pk, non-population

pharmacokinetic study, *f*,CV provided by authors, NA, not available.

Age group	Number of	Range of	Range of weight	Mean Clearance	SD	Coefficient of variation	Range of clearance	Variation ratio	Comments	Study
	patients	age	(kg)	(ml/kg/min)		(CV %)	(ml/kg/min)	in clearance		-
>28 dy-23Mos	5	6mos-<2yrs	3-13	11	6	53	NA	NA	Two stage PK study, Pop-PK	Reed et al. (186)
2-11 yrs	6	1.8-4	11-17	13	4	41	9 5-17 8	2	Individual data available	Revetal (189)
		(2.5)	(15)‡	15	-	71	9.5 17.0	2		
	12	5-9	14-39	15	з	20	11-23	2	Non-pon-Pk	lones et al. (190)
		(6.5)‡	(22)‡	15	5	20	11 25	2		
	6	3-7	15-30	3.2	1 1	54	1 1-6 5	6	Individual data available,	Kraus et al. (191)
	Ŭ	37	15 50	5.2	1.1	51	1.1 0.5	Ũ	Non-pop-Pk	
	21	6‡	23‡	7	3	42	1.3-13.7	10.5	Non-pop-Pk	Salonen et al. (193)
		-	_						- F - F	
	14	2-<12	19.5‡	10	3.8	38	NA	NA	Two stage PK study, Pop-PK	Reed et al. (186)
	8	5.5‡	17‡	9	1.2	13	NA	NA	Non-pop-Pk	Payne et al. (192)
	_					_			- F - F	
12-18 yrs	20	8-17	NA	10	5	50	NA	NA	Non-pop-Pk	Tolia et al. (194)
		(13.5)*							1 - 1	

Table 3. 12: Midazolam clearance in non-critically ill children

*Mean;*Median, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, POP-PK, population pharmacokinetics study, non-pop-Pk, non-population pharmacokinetic study, NA not available,

Age	Critically ill % (n)	Non-critically ill % (n)
Preterm neonates	78-109 (113)	-
Term neonates	18-77 (247)	-
Infants	31-89 (35)	53 (5)
Children	21-72 (35)	13-54 (67)
Adolescents	-	50 (20)

Table 3. 13: Coefficient of variation for midazolam clearance in paediatrics

(n), number of patient

3.5.7. Effect of covariates on midazolam clearance and variability

All studies in neonates were performed in those that were critically ill. It was therefore not possible to compare the effect of critical illness. Also, there was only one study performed in 20 adolescents who were not critically ill (194), so it was not possible to compare the effect of critical illness in this age group either.

Three studies were performed in 34 critically ill infants (164, 184, 185), but only one study in those not critically ill. (186). This study only included five infants and so it was therefore felt inappropriate to try and perform statistical comparison.

Statistical comparison was therefore only performed between children aged 2-11 years, who were critically ill and those who were noncritically ill. The coefficient of variation between these studies was compared using Students t-test. Mean CV for critically ill children was 49% while the mean CV from non-critically ill children was 35%. However, this difference was not statistically significant p=0.261. Meta-analysis is inappropriate to compare coefficient of variations. Mean CV of midazolam clearance in preterm neonates 91% was significantly higher than children 40% (p=0.002). There were no significant differences between other age groups.

A total of 17 PK studies across all age groups were identified. The mean clearance for these studies was 5.89 ml/min/kg (95% CI 4.69-6.67). The effect of covariates, such as age, critical illness, weight and sample size on midazolam CL was evaluated in a meta-regression. Weight, age and critical illness were statistically significant co-variates (p=0.007, 0.001 and 0.016 respectively). Sample size and study type were not significant. Critical illness was however not a statistically significant predictor of midazolam clearance after adjusting for age and weight (p=0.279). After adjusting for critical illness and weight, age remained a statistically significant predictor of midazolam clearance (Table 3.15).

Covariates	P value
Age	
Term neonates	0.737
Infants	< 0.001
Children	< 0.001
Adolescents	0.016
Critical illness	0.007
Weight	<0.001
Study type	0.156
Sample size	0.295

Table 3. 14: Unadjusted meta-regression for covariates

As a result of the heterogeneity of midazolam clearance for preterm and term neonatal studies, meta-analysis using the random effect model was performed. Pooled mean clearance were 1.25 (95% CI 0.83-1.67) and 1.75 (1.2 -2.29) respectively for critically ill preterm and term neonates (Figures 3.2 and 3.3).



Figure 3. 2: Mean CL and CIs for preterm neonates



Figure 3. 3: Mean CL and Cls for term neonates

The mean clearance from studies involving infants and children was highly heterogeneous (I square>80%); therefore the mean clearance was not pooled.

Multiple factors such as age (p=0.003), weight (p=0.002) and critical illness (p=0.031) are significantly associated with CV. A multiple linear regression analysis of the effects of these covariates however shows that age group alone is independently associated with the CV (p<0.05).

3.6. Discussion

This systematic review shows that the CV of midazolam clearance varied between 13% and 109% across all age groups. In neonates, it ranged between 78% and 109% and in children CV was between 21% and 72%. Critical illness significantly increased the variability of midazolam in all pediatric studies. However, after adjusting for weight and age, this was not significant. There was no significant difference in variability between critically ill and non-critically ill children (2-11years old) and the relationship between critical illness and variability in other age groups (neonates, infants and adolescents) could not be determined due to the non-availability of data for non-critically ill patients.

A study by Ince et al. (2012) had previously demonstrated the effect of critical illness on the clearance of midazolam. They reported 93% and 86% reduction in CYP3A4/5 mediated midazolam clearance among

ICU patients when compared with non-critically ill patient groups (197). Critical illness is however a broad categorisation including, diverse disease states such as sepsis, renal failure, respiratory failure. It was impossible to determine the effect of specific disease conditions on midazolam clearance due to the limited number of studies and the clinical details provided about the patients they included. Van den Anker (2003) have however previously shown that covariates such as renal failure, hepatic failure, and concomitant administration of CYP3A inhibitors affect midazolam PK among critically ill children (198). However, many of the studies in this review excluded patients on co-medication, as well as hepatic and renal failure.

Age was a significant predictor of CV and clearance. Clearance is generally lower in neonates than older children and adolescents (199) due to the immaturity of drug metabolism process in neonates (176, 181). The CV was greater in preterm neonates (78%-109%) than term neonates (18%-77%), probably due to the developmental changes in metabolising enzymes, which is more prominent during this stage of life. The major pathway of midazolam metabolism is oxidation which involves the cytochrome P450 dependent (CYP) enzymes (200) and the enzymes involved are CYP3A4, CYP3A5 and CYP3A7 (175, 200). CYP34A activity is significantly reduced in early neonatal life, but gradually increases as the liver matures (Figure 1.2) (26-28). CYP3A7 has greatest activity in the neonatal period (28). This variability in maturation will account for some of the variability in PK.

A limitation of this review is the lack of sufficient studies involving noncritically patients. Thus, it was impossible to establish the relationship between critical illness and CV or clearance, for the different age categories. Furthermore, some studies did not report the CV and some others did not provide the required details, such as the standard deviation and individual clearance values, for the calculation of CV.

Midazolam is administered by a continuous intravenous infusion in critically ill children and the dose is titrated in relation to the response. With about 44-fold variability in clearance in children, the development of dosing strategies based on midazolam plasma concentrations in critically ill patients may be difficult (201). Therefore, midazolam dosing should be individualised. This is particularly important in neonates with high inter-individual variation during the first few days of life. Therefore, after the initial dosing of midazolam, maintenance dosing should be based on the individuals response (5). An approach to achieving this is by therapeutic drug monitoring (5, 201). This involves the measurement of drug concentration at designated intervals to maintain a constant concentration in a patient's bloodstream, in order to optimise individual dosage regimens and efficacy (202).

Furthermore, optimisation of dosing can also be achieved by PK/PD modelling, which links dose-concentration relationship (PK) with concentration-effect relationship. The effect of inter-individual variability and other covariates can be established by utilising the

population PK approach (203, 204). Such studies have been used to predict the disposition of midazolam and theophylline in paediatrics (205).

Overall, it is important clinicians are aware of this variation and should titrate dose based on clinical response and adverse effects.

CHAPTER FOUR A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIATION IN THEOPHYLLINE CLEARANCE IN CHILDREN

4.1. Introduction

Theophylline is 1, 3-dimethylxanthine; it was first used clinically in the early 20th century (206). Although its mechanism of action is not fully known, it has been hypothesised that its bronchodilator effect is due to phosphodiesterase inhibition, which causes an increase in cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) (207). Other possible mechanisms include inhibition of adenosine receptors (208), interleukin-10 release (209) and prevented transport of proinflammatory transcription factor (KB) into the nucleus (210).

Theophylline can be administered IV or orally. For the treatment of acute asthma in children, theophylline is administered as IV aminophylline which is a combination of theophylline and ethylendiamine (211). For chronic asthma in children, oral theophylline may be used.

After IV administration, theophylline is rapidly distributed throughout the extracellular fluid. Its volume of distribution is between 0.4 to 0.7 L/Kg (212). Theophylline reversibly binds to plasma proteins, with about 40% bound (212). It is metabolised in the liver by CYP1A2, CYP2E1 and CYP3A3 to an active metabolite (3-methylxantheine) (212). The half-life of theophylline varies with age. In preterm

neonates it ranges between 14 to 58 hours. In children (1-4 years old) half-life varies between 2 to 5 hours while in adults it is between 3 to 9 hours (213). About 10% is excreted unchanged in the urine (214).

Theophylline has a narrow therapeutic range. As result, patients on the drug may require monitoring of theophylline plasma concentration (213). Generally, a plasma concentration of 10-20 mg/L is required to produce a therapeutic effect (213).

Theophylline is currently not licensed for neonatal use. It can, however, be given to neonates for apnoea as an aminophylline intravenous injection. The dose varies according to age. In chronic asthma, infants between 6 months and two years require 12mg twice daily orally, children between 2 and 6 years can receive up to 120mg twice daily and children of 6-12 years can be given up to 250mg twice daily. A dose of up to 500mg twice daily is recommended for adolescents (215).

Common side effects in children include tremor, insomnia, nausea vomiting, abdominal distension, dyspepsia, palpitations (216, 217).

Factors such as age , diet , disease , obesity and other drugs can influence the clearance of the drug and contribute to the extensive inter-individual variability of theophylline clearance (211, 218).

4.2. Aims

The purpose of this systematic review is to determine the variability of theophylline clearance in children and establish the factors which are responsible for this variability.

4.3. Objectives

- Determine the extent of inter-individual variation in theophylline clearance by estimating the CV.
- Evaluate the effect of factors such as age, birth weight and critical illness that may be responsible for the inter-individual variation in theophylline.

4.4. Methods

The methods for this chapter are described in chapter two.

4.5. Results

A total of 2,663 articles were short listed by five search engines (Figure 4.1). Only 48 articles (including 9 identified by manual search) met the inclusion criteria. Table 4.1 shows the details of papers excluded from the systematic review.



Figure 4. 1: Search strategy of theophylline

Table 4. 1	: Details of	excluded	articles	from	systemic review
------------	--------------	----------	----------	------	-----------------

Exclusion Reason					
Review studies	383				
Editorials	5				
Case reports	12				
Conference abstracts	4				
Studies in adults aged over 18 years					
Combined adult and paediatric studies where paediatric data was not presented separately	5				
Studies where data for theophylline was not presented	442				
Studies in which theophylline not administered intravenously	51				
Studies that did not evaluate the pharmacokinetics of theophylline	486				
Total	1,568				

4.5.1 Quality assessments

Twenty nine studies were included after excluding 19 studies. Eleven of these did not report the number of blood samples collected (219-229) and 8 studies collected less than three samples (230-237)(Table 4.2).

Study	Age group	[†] Number of patients	+Number of blood samples collected	Method
Robert et al. (1990)(219)	Preterm	12	NA	Non-compartmental
Nahata et al. (1989)(230)	neonates	9	1	Non-compartmental
Narui et al. (2003) (220)		24	NA	Non-compartmental
Lowry et al. (2001) (221)		3	NA	One compartment
Bonati et al. (1981) (222)		9	NA	Non-compartmental
Samira et al. (2004)(231)		50	2	Non-compartmental
Gilman et al. (1986)(223)		179	NA	Non-compartmental
Gal et al. (1982)(232)	Term neonates	30	1	Non-compartmental
Imai et al. (2012) (233)	Infants	30	1	Non-compartmental
Igarashi et al. (2009)(224)		69	NA	Non-compartmental
Mayo (2001)(234)	Children	31	2‡	Non-compartmental
Odajima (225)		33	NA	Non-compartmental
Yano et al. (1993) (226)		66	NA	Non-compartmental
Slotfeldt et al.(1979) (235)		3	1 ‡	Non-compartmental
Ginchansky et al.(1977) (227)		23	NA	Non-compartmental
Weinberger et al. (1976)(236) Adolesce		6	1‡	Non-compartmental
Reiter et al. (1992)(228) 3mos-14y		61	NA	Non-compartmental
Muslow et al. (1992) (229)	6mos-4yrs	58	NA	One compartment
Itazawa et al. (2006) (237)	0-6yrs	21	2	Non-compartmental

Table 4. 2: Studies excluded after Quality assessment

[†]Studies with \leq 2 patients or with number of patients not stated are excluded; +Studies with \leq 2 samples or with the number of samples not stated are excluded, ‡serum

Study	Age group	Number of patients	Number of blood samples collected	Method	
Latini et al. (1978)(238)		7	8-10	One compartment	
Aranda et al. (1976)(239)		6	10	Two compartment	
Stile et al. (1986)(240)		9	8	One/Two compartment	
Jones and Baillie. (1979)		12	>2	One compartment	
(241)		12	~2	one compartment	
Dothey et al. (1989) (242)		9	6	Non-compartmental	
Moustogiannis et al. (1997)		15	6	Non-compartmental	
(243)	Preterm	15	0	Non comparancina	
Kraus et al. (1993) (244)	neonates	52	7‡	Non-compartmental	
Ahn et al. (1999) (245)		7	5‡	Non-compartmental	
Ni Y et al. (2009) (246)		11	5‡	Non-compartmental	
Bolme et al. (1979) (247)		5	12‡	Two compartment	
Simons et al. (1978) (248)		13	6‡	One compartment	
Franko et al. (1982) (249)		12	6‡	One compartment	
Eriksson et al.(1983)(250)	Infants	6	6*	Non-compartmental	
Desoky et al. (1997)(251)		15	3*	One compartment	
Hill et al. (1988) (252)		7	11	Two compartment	
Scott et al. (1989) (253)		7	8‡x	Non-compartmental	
Loughnan et al.(1976) (254)		10	7*	Two compartment	
Uematsu (1993) (255)	Children	16	6‡	One compartment	
Arnold et al. (1981) (256)		8	9*	Non-compartmental	
Vichyanond et al.		13	11‡	One compartment	
(257)(2011)					
Leung et al. (1977) (258)		8	3*x	Non-compartmental	
Prats (1991) (259)		16	3	Non-compartmental	
Principi et al. (1987) (260)		5	8‡	One/Two compartment	
Kubo et al. (1986)(261)		13	3*x	Non-compartmental	
Eriksson et al.(1983)(250)		25	6*	Non-compartmental	
Larsen et al. (1980)(262)	Adolescents	18	14‡	Two compartment	
Leung et al. (1977) (258)	radiescents	22	3*x	Non-compartmental	
LaForce et al. (1981)(263)	9-19 Yrs	14	3‡x	Non-compartmental	
Walson et al. (1977) (264)	7-16 Yrs	7	5‡x	Non-compartmental	
Ellis et al. (1976)(265)	6-18 Yrs	30	9 *	Two compartment	
Wells et al. (1984)(266)	1-14yrs	29	3‡x	One compartment	

Table 4. 3: Studies included after Quality assessment

*plasma, ‡serum, x, at steady state

4.5.2. Clearance of theophylline in neonates (0 - 27 days)

Ten studies reported theophylline clearance in 131 neonates. All were single centre studies and involved critically ill neonates (238-246, 259). The majority treated apnoeic neonates. The number of participants varied between 3 and 20. Age and weight were the most common covariates (Table 4.4). The number of collected blood samples was between 3 and 10. Theophylline loading dose varied between 5 and 7 mg/kg and maintenance dose between 1 and 6 mg/kg/h (Table 4.5).

Seven of the studies were non-compartment studies; there were 2 one compartment studies and 1 two compartment studies. None of the studies reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

The mean clearance from all preterm neonatal studies ranged between 0.2 and 0.9 ml/min/kg.

The CV ranged between 9% and 58% in studies involving preterm neonates. The lowest of these values was reported in a study involving 6 preterm neonates receiving aminophylline for apnoea (239). The highest was recorded for a study involving 5 preterm neonates treated for apnoea.

Eight studies provided data regarding the range of clearance values for individual neonates. The variation ratio of clearance in preterm neonatal studies ranged between 1.5-7 fold.

Study	Number of patients	Gestational age (weeks)	Postnatal age (days)	Range of weight (kg)	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Latini et al. (1978)(238)	7	26-33 (31)*	4-8 (7)*	0.87-2.7 (1.66)*	Severe apnea	Age	Patients with hypoglycemia, CNS infection or sepsis were excluded. Duration of illness was 13 days.
Aranda et al. (1976)(239)	6	25-32 (27)*	NA	0.6-1.2 (0.9)*	Apnea	Age	Duration of illness between 3-15 days.
Stile et al. (1986)(240)	9	25-30 (28)*	NA	0.8-1.5 (1)*	Apnea	Age and weight	-
Jones and Baillie (1979)(241)	12	25-30 (28)*	1-3	0.7-1.4 (1.1)*	Apnea	NA	Any patient with infection was excluded. Duration of illness NA.
Dothey et al. (1989)(242)	9	25-30 (28)*	12-191 (57)*	0.9-2.4 (1.3)*	Apnea	Age and weight	Patient who received drugs such as phenobarbital or cimeditine as well as patients with cholestatic hepatitis were excluded. Duration of the illness NA.
Ahn et al. (1999)(245)	7	28.5-34 (32)*	2-26 (8)*	0.6-1.5 (1.2)*	NICU	NA	Patients were apnea and/or bradycardia. The neonates with hypoxemia, patent ductus arteriosus, anemia, infection, metabolic abnormalities, or abnormal liver and kidney functions were excluded. Duration of illness NA.
Moustogiannis et al. (1997)(243)	5 5 5	33* 33* 34*	10* 9* 9*	1.55* 1.6* 1.7*	Apnea	Fluid and calorie intakes	Neonates with perinatal asphyxia, respiratory distress syndrome, hemodynamic instability or hepatic or renal failure were excluded. Nine patients were given ampicillin and gentamicin while sepsis and /or necrotizing enterocolitis were evaluated as secondary causes of apnea no other medications were given. Duration of illness NA.
Kraus et al. (1993)(244)	20 15 17	29* 30* 31*	2-9	NA NA NA	Apnea	Age, weight, co- medication and race	Patients with known bleeding abnormalities, renal and hepatic impairment were excluded. Duration of illness NA.
Ying-hua et al. (2009)(246)	11	30-33 (31)*	NA	1.1-2 (1.5)*	Apnea	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Prats (1991) (259)	3	NA	6-20 (12)*	1-3 (1.7)*	NICU	Age	Duration of illness NA.

Table 4. 4: Characteristics of studies in preterm

*Mean ,NICU, neonatal intensive care unit, NA, not available

Table 4. 5: Theophylline doses in neonates

Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Theophylline infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Study
NA	3.3-6	4-8	Latini et al. (1978) (238)
5.5	2.5-5	10	Aranda et al. (1976) (239)
5.5	2.5	8	Stile et al. (1986) (240)
5-7	4.4	>2	Jones and Baillie (1979)(241)
NA	NA	6	Dothey et al. (1989) (242)
5	NA	6	Moustogiannis et al. (1997)(243)
NA	2.1-26.4*	7	Kraus et al. (1993) (244)
5	1	5	Ahn et al. (1999 (245)
NA	5	5	Ying-hua et al. (2009)(246)
5*	1.4*	3	Prats (1991 (259)

*Mean, NA, not given

Number of patients	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range (ml/min/kg)	Variation Ratio	Comments	Study
7	0.2	NA	NA	0.11-0.49	1.5	Individual data available	Latini et al. (238)
6	1.1	0.1	9	0.7-1.5	2	-	Aranda et al. (239)
9	0.7	0.23	45	0.5-1	2	Individual data available	Stile et al. (240)
12	0.3	0.08	25	0.2-0.5	2.5	Individual data available	Jones and Baillie (241)
9	0.4	0.23	50	0.15-0.98	6	Individual data available	Dothey et al. (242)
7	0.4	0.1	25	NA	NA	-	Ahn et al. (245)
11	0.23	0.1	10	0.1-0.4	4	Individual data available	Ying-hua et al. (246)
20	0.3	0.1	33	NA	NA	-	
15	0.5	0.2	40	NA	NA		Kraus et al. (244)
17	1.1	0.2	18	NA	NA		
^a 5	0.3	0.07	23	0.23-1.6	7	-	
^b 5	0.5	0.25	50	-	-		Moustogiannis et al. (243)
^c 5	0.9	0.53	58	-	-	1	
3	0.5	0.1	11	0.4-0.7	2	Individual data available	Prats (1991) (259)

 Table 4. 6: Theophylline clearance in critically ill preterm neonates

SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, all studies were non-population pharmacokinetics ,Categorized according to caloric intakes, a) 150 Kcal, b) 98 kcal, c) 38 Kcal, NA, not available

4.5.3. Clearance of theophylline in infants (>28 days -23 months)

Four studies reported theophylline clearance in 37 infants (247-250). All were single centre studies involving between 6 to 13 participants. The most common covariate was age. The number of blood samples varied between 6 to 12 (Table 4.7). There were two 1 compartment and 1 two compartment studies.

All studies were in non-critically ill infants. The mean clearance in these infants varied between 0.6 and 2 ml/min/kg. All studies gave data regarding the range of clearance values for individual infants. The variation ratio ranged between 3-10 fold. The CV ranged from 22% to 52% (Table 4.8).

Table 4. 7: Characteristics of studies in infants	
---	--

Study	Number of patients	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Theophylline infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Simons et al. (1978)(248)	13	NA	0.65	6	Asthma	Age	Duration of illness was between 24-192h.
Franko et al. (1982)(249)	12	5-8	2.5-5	6	Bronchiolitis	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Bolme et al. (1979)(247)	6	5-6	NA	12	Asthma	Route of administration	Duration of illness NA.
Eriksson et al.(1983)(250)	6	NA	5	6	Asthma	Nutritional status	6 underweight patients.

NA, not given

Number of patients	Range of age	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range	Variation Ratio	Comments	Study
12	3wks-6.5mos (3.6mos)*	2.6-10 (5)*	0.6	0.23	22	0.3-1	3	Individual data available	Franko et al. (249)
6	2-14mos (8)*	NA	2	0.9	45	0.3-3	10	Individual data available	Bolme et al. (247)
13	3-20mos (10)*	NA	1.07	0.55	52	0.47-2.4	5	Individual data available	Simons et al. (248)
6	1.9 yrs	7-11 (8)*	1	0.15†	NA	NA	NA	-	Eriksson et al.(1983)(250)

Table 4. 8: Theophylline clearance for infants (>28 days-23 months)

*Mean, +SE, slandered error, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, all studies were non-population pharmacokinetics study, NA, not available

4.5.4. Clearance of theophylline in children (2-11 years)

Twelve studies reported theophylline clearance in 143 children (250-253, 255-261, 267). All studies were single centre studies. The number of participants in each study varied between 5 to 25. The most common covariate was age (Table 4.9). Maintenance dose varied between 1-13.6 mg/kg/h (Table 4.10).

The number of blood samples collected was between 3 to 11. The majority (5 studies) were non compartment. There were 3 and 2 one and two compartment studies respectively. Drug-drug interaction was not reported in any of the studies (Table 4.3).

The mean clearance from all these studies ranged between 1 and 2 ml/min/kg. The CV ranged between 20% and 50% in studies involving non-critically ill children (Table 4.11). The lowest CV was reported in a study involving 7 patients who received treatment for moderate to severe asthma. The highest value was documented in a study involving 7 patients who received theophylline for chronic asthma (253). Four studies involved critically ill children with acute asthma, and the CV in those studies ranged between 29% and 72%. Nine studies gave data regarding the range of clearance (Table 4.12). The variation ratio of theophylline clearance in all children involved in these studies ranged between 1.3 and 5 fold.

Study	Number of patients	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Scott et al. (1989) (253)	7	Asthma	NA	Duration of treatment NA.
Loughnan et al. (1976) (254)	10	Chronic asthma	Age	Other drugs prednisone, orciprenaline, phenobarbital, ephedrine, penicillin and erythromycin.
Desoky et al. (1997)(251)	15	Acute asthma with dyspnoea and cough	NA	Normal liver and kidney function. Duration of treatment NA.
Hill et al. (1988) (252)	7	Moderate to severe asthma	NA	All patients were free of cardiac, renal and hepatic disease. Duration of treatment NA.
Uematsu (1993) (255)	16	Asthma	Age	No patents showed hepatic or renal dysfunction also No patents's body temperature exceeded 37.5 °C.
Arnold et al. (1981)(256)	8	Acute asthma	NA	All patients were with normal hepatic and renal function
Vichyanond et al. (257) (2011)	13	Asthma	NA	Patients with upper respiratory tract infection and acute asthma were excluded. Duration of illness NA.
Leung et al. (1977)(258)	8	Severe asthma	Age	-
Prats (1991) (259)	16	ICU	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Principi et al. (1987)(260)	5	Chronic asthma	NA	The clearance was not altered by miocamycine administration.
Kubo et al. (1986) (261)	13	Severe asthma	NA	Exclusion patients with viral infection, hepatic or renal disease also patients who received β_{2-} adrenergic agonists or hydrocortisone were excluded. Duration of illness NA.
Eriksson et al.(1983)(250)	25	Asthma	Nutritional status	12 patients were normal, 8 Marasmus and 5 Kwashiorkor.

Table 4. 9: Characteristics of studies in children

ICU, intensive care unit, NA, not available

Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Theophylline infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Study
6	1	3	Desoky et al. (1997) (251)
NA	4-6	11	Hill et al. (1988) (252)
NA	13.6	8	Scott et al. (1989) (253)
4*	0.9*	3	Prats (1991) (259)
NA	3	7	Loughnan et al. (1976) (254)
NA	3-4	6	Uematsu (1993) (255)
NA	2-4	9	Arnold et al. (1981) (256)
NA	5	11	Vichyanond et al. (2011) (257)
NA	1	3	Leung et al. (1977) (258)
NA	4.5	8	Principi et al. (1987) (260)
NA	5-7	3	Kubo et al. (1986)(261)
NA	5	6	Eriksson et al.(1983)(250)

*Mean, NA, not given

Number of patients	Range of age (year)	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range (ml/min/kg)	Variation Ratio	Comments	Study
15	2-12 (6.4)*	12-30 (20)*	1	0.20	46	0.7-1.5	2	Individual data available Pop-PK	Desoky et al. (251)
7	2-7	NA	2	0.44	20	1.5-3	2	Individual data available, Non-PK	Hill et al. (252)
7	7-11	NA	1.5	0.43	50	0.9-2	2	Individual data available, Non-PK	Scott et al. (253)
10	1.3-4 (2.5)*	9-16 (13)*	1.6	0.6	38	0.95-3	3	Non-Pop PK	Loughnan et al. (254)
16	6-11 (8.7)*	15-45 (28)*	1	0.4	38	0.5-1.8	3.5	Individual data available Non-pop-PK	Uematsu (255)
8	7-12 (10)*	NA	1	0.55	45	0.6-2.3	4	Individual data available Non-pop-PK	Arnold et al. (256)
13	7-12 (9)*	29*	1.5	NA	NA	0.6-3	5	Non-pop-PK	Vichyanond et al. (257)
12‡	2.7*	13*	1.2	0.2†	NA	NA	NA	-	
8‡	4.4*	7*	1.45	0.17†	NA	NA	NA	-	Eriksson et al. (1983)(250)
5‡	2.4*	9.5*	1.49	0.22†	NA	NA	NA	-	

 Table 4. 11: Theophylline clearance for non-critically ill children (age 2-11 years)

*Mean, ‡ three different groups, normal, Marasmus and Kwashiorkor, †SE, slandered error, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, POP-PK, population pharmacokinetics study, NA, not available
Number of patients	Range of age (year)	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range (ml/min/kg)	Variation Ratio	Comments	Study
8	6-12	19-48	1 3	04	29	1 18-1 5	13	Individual data available,	Leung et al (258)
0	(8)*	(34)*	1.5	0.4	25	1.10 1.5	1.5	Non-Pop PK	
16	3-11	14-49	1	0.4	44	0.68.1.6	2 5	Individual data available	Prote (250)
10	16 (6)*	(30)*	I	0.4	+ 44	0.06-1.0	2.5	Non-Pop PK,	FIGLS (233)
E	7 10	NA	1.7	0.2	70	0.26.2	Э	Individual data available,	Principi et al (260)
5	7-10	NA	1.7	0.5	72	0.30-2	2	Non-Pop PK	
12+	4-12.8	15-40	1	0.6	60	0.70.2	4	Individual data available,	$K_{\rm ubs}$ at al. (261)
131	(7.5)*	(24)*	I	0.0	00	0.79-5	4	Non-Pop PK	

Table 4. 12: Theophylline clearance for critically ill children (age 2-11 years)

*Mean, †,Only one patient with 12.8 years old, SD, standard deviation ,CV, Coefficient of variation, non-pop-Pk, non-population pharmacokinetics study, NA, not available

4.5.5. Clearance of theophylline in adolescents (12-18 years)

Two studies (1 critically ill and 1 non-critically ill) reported theophylline clearance in 30 adolescents. Age was a covariate in one study while the other did not report any covariate. Theophylline infusion dose was 1 and 4 mg/kg/h for critically and non-critically patients respectively (Table 4.13). None of the studies reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

The CV of these patients was 29% and 43% (Table 4.14). Both studies gave the range for theophylline clearance. The variation ratio in critically ill adolescents was 1.4 and 5-fold.

Study	Number of patients	Loading dose or Single dose(SD) Mg/kg	Theophylline infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Type of patients	Covariates	
Larsen et al.	0	NA	4	1.4	Cystic	NA	
(1980)(262)	80)(262) 8 NA		4	14	fibrosis	NA .	
Leung et al.	22	NA	1	2	Severe	٨٩٥	
(1977)(258)	22	NA	Ĩ	J	asthma	Age	

Table 4. 13: Characteristics of studies in adolescents

NA, not given

Number of patients	Range of age (Year)	Range of weight	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range (ml/min/kg)	Variation ratio	Comments	Study
8‡	12-18 (14.5)*	26-53 (45)*	1.5	0.5	29	0.9-2.5	3	Individual data available	Larsen et al. (262)
22†	12-17	31-61	1.3	0.6	43	0.60-2.93	5	Individual data available	Leung et al. (258)

Table 4. 14: Theophylline clearance for adolescents (age 12-18 years)

*Non-critical, +Critical ill, *mean, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, all studies were non-population pharmacokinetics

4.5.6. Clearance of theophylline in paediatric patients of mixed ages

Four studies reported theophylline clearance in 80 children across all age categories. These involved a combination of different age groups. All were single centre studies and the number of participants varied between 7 to 30. Covariates in these studies included age, sex and weight. Maintenance dose varied between 4 to 30 mg/kg/h and the number of blood samples collected was between 3 to 9 (Table 4.15). None of the studies reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

All studies except one were conducted with non-critically ill patients. The mean clearance for these studies ranged between 0.8 and 1.5 ml/min/kg (Table 4.16).

The CV ranged between 5% and 45% in all studies. The lowest CV of 5% was reported in a study involving 29 patients (aged 1 - 14 years), while the highest CV of 45% was documented in a study involving 7 patients (aged 7-16years)(264, 266).

All studies documented the range of clearance values. The variation ratio of theophylline clearance ranged between 2 to 8 fold.

Study	Number of patients	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) Mg/kg	Theophylline infusion Mg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
LaForce et al. (1981) (263)	14	NA	16-30	3	Asthma	Age, sex and weight	Duration of illness NA.
Walson et al. (1977) (264)	7	NA	4-6	5	Moderate to severe asthma	NA	Duration of illness NA.
Ellis et al. (1976) (265)	30	NA	4	9	Asthma	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Wells et al. (1984) (266)	29	4.56*	0.86*	3	Acute asthma	NA	Patients with hepatic, renal or cardiovascular diseases were excluded. Duration of treatment NA.

 Table 4. 15: Characteristics of studies in mixed age groups

*Mean, NA, not given

Number of patients	Age Range (Year)	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range (ml/min/kg)	Variation Ratio	Comments	Study
14	9-19 (14.5)*	30-73	0.8	0.18	43	0.48-1.1	2	Individual data available Non- PK	LaForce et al. (1981)(263)
7	7-16	NA	1.8	0.8	45	0.95-3	3	Individual data available	Walson et al. (1977) (264)
30	6-16 (11)*	NA	1.5	0.58	39	0.5-4	8	-	Ellis et al. (1976) (265)
29‡	1-14	NA	1.5	0.08	5	0.8-2.4	3	-	Wells et al. (1984) (266)

 Table 4. 16: Theophylline clearance for paediatric patients with unspecified age groups

*Mean, ‡ critical ill, SD, standard deviation ,CV, Coefficient of variation ,all studies were non-population pharmacokinetic, NA, not available

Age	Critically ill % (n)	Non-critically ill % (n)
Preterm neonates	9-58 (131)	-
Infants	-	22-52 (37)
Children	29-72 (42)	20-50 (101)
Adolescents	43 (22)	29 (8)

Table 4. 17: Coefficient of variation for theophylline clearance in paediatrics

(n) Number of patients

4.5.7. Effect of covariates on theophylline clearance and variability

The mean clearance of theophylline in all patients was 1 ml/min/kg. A meta regression analysis was performed to determine the effect of covariates on theophylline clearance. Covariates including weight (p<0.001), age (infants, children and adolescents (p<0.05)) and critical illness (p<0.001) were independent predictors of theophylline clearance. However, sample size did not significantly affect clearance (Table 4.18). After adjusting for confounding covariates, critical illness did not significantly affect clearance (p=0.768). The mean clearance from studies involving neonates, infants and children was highly heterogeneous (I square>80%); therefore the mean clearance was not pooled.

The CV of theophylline clearance was not significantly different between the critically ill with a mean CV of 35% (95% CI 26-43) and the non-critically ill patients with a mean CV of 39% (95% CI 33-45)(p=0.403). A sub-analysis of children also did not show any statistically significant difference between critically ill and non-

critically ill (p=0.418). Subgroup analysis in neonates was not carried out because all neonatal studies were in the critically ill. There was insufficient data on critically ill infants and adolescents, hence comparison of CV within this age group was also not performed.

Covariates	P value
Age	
Infants	0.021
Children	< 0.001
Adolescents	0.002
Critical illness	<0.001
Weight	<0.001
Sample size	0.803

Table 4. 18: Unadjusted meta-regression for covariates

4.6. Discussion

Theophylline is used mainly for the treatment of apnoea in neonates and asthma in children and adolescents. This systematic review suggests that age, weight and critical illness are independent predictors of theophylline clearance. However, critical illness did not significantly affect clearance after adjusting for confounding factors.

The CV in preterm neonates was higher than in children and adolescents. Theophylline clearance is significantly reduced in neonates, but increases rapidly in the first year of life and reaches its peak value by age 1-2 years, when clearance is twice that of the adult level (34). The major factor responsible for age-related differences in the pharmacokinetics of theophylline is the altered metabolism of the drug across paediatric age groups. Studies have shown differences in the oxidising capacity of CYP in neonates, infants, and children. CYP1A2 synthesis is very negligible in utero and very low in neonates before rising to adult level by 4 months postpartum (56). Furthermore, CYP1A2 activity is very highly variable between individuals because of difference in genetic constitution, with up to 15 alleles identified (16).

The effect of critical illness in all the age categories could not be determined. All studied neonates were critically ill, all studies in infants were in the non-critically ill and there were too few adolescent studies for comparison. Although CV varied more among critically ill children (29%-72%) than non-critically ill (20-50%), there was no significant difference in the CV of theophylline between the two patient groups. The major indication for theophylline is airway obstruction, which may be accompanied by hypoxia and/or hypercapnia, both of which have been shown to reduce the clearance of theophylline in vivo (268). Hypoxia alters expression of CYP1A1 and CYP1A2, thereby affecting theophylline clearance (269). Similar to CYP3A4, CYP1A2 can also be down-regulated by inflammatory mediators such as interleukin and interferon gamma, which are produced in inflammatory airway disease (270-272).

Theophylline has a narrow therapeutic index; hence, an increase in plasma concentration beyond therapeutic range can result in toxicity. Extensive variation in metabolism among patients also increases the risk of fluctuation in plasma concentration. To avoid toxicity, therapeutic monitoring of theophylline concentration in plasma is therefore necessary (273).

This study is limited by insufficient studies in non-critically ill subjects. Therefore, the relationship between critical illness and CV in the different age categories could not be determined. Studies involving patients with renal and hepatic failure were not identified and it was impossible to establish how these conditions influenced theophylline clearance. Similarly the effect of drug interaction on theophylline CV could not be determined. Similar to midazolam studies, CV or individual clearance values were not reported in some studies.

In conclusion, age and weight are the most important covariates of theophylline PK and these should be considered when treating children.

CHAPTER FIVE A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INTER-INDIVIDUAL VARIATION IN MORPHINE CLEARANCE IN CHILDREN

5.1. Introduction

Morphine is a naturally occurring opioid alkaloid. It was first isolated in 1805 and synthesized in 1952 (274, 275). The World Health Organization (WHO) recommends morphine as the first choice analgesic for cancer pain (276). It is also one of the most commonly used analgesics in neonates (277). Apart from its analgesic effect, morphine can also be used for preoperative sedation. Studies have suggested that morphine binds to specific μ opioid receptors in the brain to exert its analgesic effect. μ_1 receptors mediate analgesic effect while μ_2 is involved in gastrointestinal and respiratory adverse effects (278).

Morphine can be administered via different routes IV, IM, SC, orally and rectally. Dosing varies according to age and route of administration. Intravenous morphine is administered to neonates at an initial dose of 100µg/kg six hourly, initially by slow bolus over five minutes then by continuous intravenous infusion of 10-20µg/kg. The subcutaneous dose of morphine is 100 µg/kg. Oral, rectal and IM morphine are not recommended for neonates. Dosing for children and adolescents can be up to 200 µg/kg (maximum 10mg) four hourly (279). Since patients' responses to pain vary, the morphine dose is usually titrated according to clinical response.

Oral morphine undergoes first pass metabolism and extensive interindividual variation in metabolism. Its bioavailability is approximately 20-30% (278). The volume of distribution is 2.8 \pm 2.6 L/kg and protein binding about 15-35% (278, 280).

It is metabolised primarily in the liver by UGT to M3G and MG6. M3G is an inactive metabolite while M6G is very active and more potent than morphine itself. MG6 is responsible for the opioid effects observed during treatment. M3G however, does not have any effect on opioid receptors (281). Hence, it does not have analgesic properties. Some studies have reported its anti-analgesic and respiratory depressant effect (282). Plasma concentrations of both metabolites are usually higher than morphine itself and are mainly excreted via the kidneys (58, 280). About 10% is excreted unchanged and only a small amount is excreted as glucuronide in bile (283).

The elimination half-life in preterm neonates and term neonates is 9 ± 3.4 and 6.5 ± 2.8 hours respectively. The half-life in infants and children is 2 ± 1.8 hours (280).

Some studies have suggested that age contributes to the variability of morphine pharmacokinetics in children. Clearance of the drug in neonates increases with age and reaches adult levels at three month (57). The rate of glucuronidation is also affected by age (284). Critically ill neonates have also been shown to have inter-individual

variation of morphine clearance (285). There is also evidence to suggest that there may be a racial difference in morphine clearance (286, 287).

Common side effects associated with morphine include, nausea, vomiting, constipation, sedation and respiratory depression. Less common side effects include hyperalgesia delayed gastric emptying and muscle rigidity (288).

5.2. Aims

The purpose of this systematic review is to determine the variability of morphine clearance in children and establish the factors which are responsible for this variability.

5.3. Objectives

The purpose of this systematic review is to:

- Determine the extent of inter-individual variation in morphine clearance.
- Evaluate the effect of factors such as age, birth weight and critical illness that may be responsible for the inter-individual variation in morphine PK.

5.4. Methods

The methods for this chapter are described in chapter two.

5.5. Results

A total of 2,040 articles were short-listed from five search engines (Figure 5.1). Only 28 articles met the inclusion criteria. Table 5.1 shows the details of papers excluded from the systematic review.

 Table 5. 1: Details of excluded articles from systematic review

Exclusion Reason					
Review articles	590				
Editorials	33				
Case report	32				
Conference abstracts	23				
Studies in adults aged over 18 years	284				
Combined adult and paediatric studies where paediatric data was not presented separately	26				
Studies where data for morphine was not presented	312				
Studies that did not evaluate the pharmacokinetics of morphine	424				
Studies in which morphine not administered intravenously	6				
Total	1,730				



Figure 5. 1: Search strategy of morphine

5.5.1. Quality assessments

Twenty eight studies were identified, however only twenty studies fulfilled the inclusion criteria. Three studies were excluded for collecting less than 3 blood samples (289-291) and another three for not reporting number of blood samples (58, 292, 293). One study involving less 3 participants was therefore excluded (294) (Table 5.2).

Study	Age group	[†] Number of	+Number of blood	Method
		patients	samples collected	
Hartley et al. (1993)(292)	Preterm neonates	10	NA	Non compartment
Lynn et al. (1998)(289)		26	2	Non compartment
Choonara et al. (1992) (290)	Term neonates	8	1	Non compartment
Lynn et al.(2003)(295)	and Infants	10 10	2	Non compartment
Shelly et al.(1986)(294)	Children	2	9	Non compartment
Robie et al. (1992)(293)	3-18yrs	24	NA	Non compartment
Choonara et al. (1989) (58)	Preterm neonates and children	17	NA	Non compartment
Mashayekhi et al. (2009)(291)	2.5-16 yrs	7	2	One compartment

 Table 5. 2: Studies excluded after quality assessment

[†]Studies with \leq 2 patients or with number of patients not stated are excluded +Studies with \leq 2 samples or with the number of samples not stated are excluded

		Number	Number of		
Study	Age group	of	blood samples	Method	
		patients	collected		
Hartley et al. (1993) (296)		9	6*×	Non compartment	
Mikkelsen et al. (1994) (297)		8	5-7	Non compartment	
Barrett et al. (1991) (298)		24	12-15* ^x	Non compartment	
Chay et al. (1992) (299)		10	4-19*	Non compartment	
Saarenmaa et al. (2000)(300)		31	5‡×	Non compartment	
Barrett et al. (1996) (301)		18	4-9*×	Non compartment	
Pokela et al. (1993) (302)	Preterm	4	14 [×]	Non compartment	
Bhat et al. (1990)(303)	neonates	10 7	8 ×	Non compartment	
		9			
Scott et al. (1999) (304)		13	6‡×	Non compartment	
		13		Non compartment	
		3			
Geiduschek et al. (1997) (305)		11	4‡×	Non compartment	
Bouwmeester et al. (2003) (306)		52	4 ×	Non compartment	
Lynn et al. (1987) (307)		6	11*×	Non compartment	
McRorie et al. (1992) (308)		14	10* [×]	Non compartment	
Mikkelsen et al. (1994) (297)	Term neonates	5	5-7*×	Non compartment	
Chay et al. (1992) (299)		5	4-19*	Non compartment	
Koren et al. (1985) (309)		12	3-5*	Non compartment	
Bhat et al. (1990)(303)		3	8	Non compartment	
Pokela et al. (1993) (302)		16	14 ×	Non compartment	
Roka et al. (2008) (310)		16	5‡×	Non compartment	
Olkkola et al. (1988)(311)		5	11*	Non compartment	
Lynn et al. (1987) (307)	Infants	3	11	Non compartment	
Bouwmeester et al.(2003)(306)		97	4 ×	Non compartment	
Pokela et al. (1993) (302)		5	14 [×]	Non compartment	
Olkkola et al. (1988) (311)	2-11 yrs	9	11*	Non compartment	
Nahata et al. (1985) (312)	2-11 yrs	3	3	Non compartment	
Nahata et al. (1985) (312)	12-18 yrs	3	3	Non compartment	
McRorie et al. (1992) (308)	31dys-2.5yrs	35	10	Non compartment	
Collins et al. (1996)(313)	1-15yrs	10	3	Non compartment	
Dagan et al. (1993)(314)	7mos-7yrs	8	5	Non compartment	
Dampier et al. (1995)(315)	6-19 yrs	18	13*	Two compartment	

Table 5. 3: Studies included after quality assessment

*plasma, ‡serum, x, at steady state

5.5.2. Clearance of morphine in neonates (0 - 27 days)

Fourteen studies reported morphine clearance in 247 neonates (Table 5.2) (292, 296-305, 307-309). Only one study, involving 52 neonates, reported M6G/M ratio but did not report clearance (306). All were single centre studies. The number of participants varied between 3 and 52. Age and weight were the most common covariates (Table 5.4 and 5.5). The number of collected blood samples was between 3 and 19. Morphine loading dose varied between 50 and 200 μ g/kg and maintenance dose between 5 and 100 μ g/kg/h (Table 5.6). All studies were non-compartment studies. None reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

All studies, except two, involved critically ill neonates who were receiving treatment in a NICU. The mean clearance for all preterm neonatal studies ranged between 2 and 10 ml/min/kg and the mean clearance for term neonates varied between 2 and 12 ml/min/kg.

The CV ranged between 16% and 97% in studies involving preterm neonates. The lowest CV of 16% was recorded in a small study involving 9 preterm neonates receiving morphine to encourage synchronisation of their respiratory effort with the ventilator, as well as for analgesia (296). The highest CV of 97% was documented in a study involving 10 postoperative preterm neonates during the first week of life (303).

The range of CV was similar in term neonates, (24%-75%) to preterm neonates (16%-97%). The variation ratio of clearance was also similar in term neonatal studies (2-20 fold) and preterm neonatal studies (2-14 fold).

Study	Number of patients	Gestational age (weeks)	Postnatal age (days)	Range of weight (kg)	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Hartley et al. (1993) (296)	9	26-34 (29.6)*	<1	0.9-2 (1)*	RDS	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Mikkelsen et al. (1994) (297)	8	25-32 (25)*	NA	2-4 (1)*	RDS	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Barrett et al. (1991) (298)	24	26-36 (30)*	1-37	0.7-4 (1.4)*	The majority of patients with RDS	Age	20 Patients with RDS, 2 pneumothorax, 1 apnea, 1 perforated caecum. Duration of illness NA.
Chay et al.(1992) (299)	10	28-36 (33)*	>2	1-3.5 (2)*	RDS	Age and weight	Duration of illness NA.
Saarenmaa et al. (2000) (300)	31	30†	NA	1†	Ventilator-treated	Age and weight	27 Patients with RDS and other patients with infection, hypertension and intraventricular hemorrhage. Duration of illness NA.
Barrett et al. (1996) (301)	18	24-35 (29)*	<1	0.8-3 (1.5)*	Ventilated	Age and dose	Duration of illness NA.
Pokela et al. (1993) (302)	4	28-36 (33)*	1-3	2-3 (2)*	Surgery	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Bhat et al. (1990) (303)	10 7	28* 33*	NA	1† 2†	Ventilated	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Scott et al. (1999) (304)	9 13 13 3	24-27(27)* 28-31(30)* 32-35 (32.5)* 36-39 (35)*	1.1* 1.3* 6.1* 16*	1* 1* 2* 3*	Mechanical ventilation	Age	Duration of illness NA.

Table 5. 4: Characteristics of studies in preterm neonates

*Mean, †Median, RDS, Respiratory distress syndrome, NA ,not available

Study	Number of patients	Gestational age (weeks)	Postnatal age (days)	Range of weight (kg)	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Geiduschek et al. (1997) (305)	11	36-41 (40)*	NA	2-4 (3)*	ECMO	ECMO	5 patients with MAS, 2sepsis, 3 CDH and 1 PPHN. Duration of ECMO from 4-19 days.
Bouwmeester et al. (2003) (306)	52	38*	0-28	2.9	Mechanical ventilation	Age, sex and weight	Patients with hepatic or renal dysfunction were excluded. Duration of illness NA.
Lynn et al. (1987) (307)	6	NA	2-4 (2)†	3-4 (3)*	Ventilated	Age	3 patients with RDS, 2 MAS and 1 resection lung malformation. All patients were normal cardiovascular and renal function. Duration of illness NA.
McRorie et al. (1992) (308)	14	>36	1-19	2-5	Cardiac surgery	Age	All patients undergo cardiac surgery and all were with normal hepatic and renal function. Duration of illness NA.
Mikkelsen et al. (1994) (297)	5	37-40 (39)*	NA	2-4 (3)*	Mechanical ventilation	Age	2 patients with congenital heart disease,1 neonate of diabetic mother,1 persistent foetal circulation and 1 asphyxia
Chay et al. (1992) (299)	5	37-41 (39)*	<4	3-4 (4)*	Mechanical ventilation	Weight	3 patients with RDS, 2paients MAS Duration of illness NA.
Koren et al.(1985) (309)	12	35-41 (39)*	1-49	2-4 (3)*	Postoperative	NA	3 patients with total anomalous pulmonary drainage, 3 duodenal atresia and down syndrome, 2 complex cyanotic heart disease 1 transposition of great arteries, 1 pulmonary arteries, 1 tracheoesophageal fistula and 1 omphalocoele. Duration of illness NA.
Bhat et al.(1990)(303)	3	40*	NA	3*	Ventilated	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Pokela et al.(1993) (302)	6	38-42 (40)*	3-35	3-5 (4)*	Surgery	Age	Duration of illness NA.
Roka et al. (2008)(310)	16	36-40 (38)†	≤3	2-4 (3)†	Asphyxia and hypothermia	Disease	Duration of illness NA.

Table 5. 5: Characteristics of studies in term neonates

*Mean, †median, ECMO, extracorporeal membrane oxygenation, MAS, meconium aspiration syndrome, CDH, congenital diaphragmatic hernia, PPHN, persistent pulmonary hypertension, ICU, intensive care unit, NA, not available

Loading dose or Single dose (SD) µg/kg	Morphine infusion µg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Study
100	12.5	6	Hartley et al. (1993) (296)
200	50	6	
150	NA	5-7	Mikkelsen et al. (1994) (297)
50	15	12-15	Barrett et al .(1991) (298)
10-100	7.5-30	4-19	Chay et al. (1992 (299)
140	20	5	Saarenmaa et al. (2000)(300)
50 or 200	15	4-9	Barrett et al. (1996) (301)
100	10-20	4	Geiduschek et al. (1997)(305)
100	NA	8	Bhat et al. (1990 (303)
50	20-30	6	Scott et al. (1999) (304)
100	10-30	4	Bouwmeester et al. (2003) (306)
NA	20-100	11	Lynn et al. (1987) (307)
NA	20	10	McRorie et al. (1992) (308)
150	NA	5-7	Mikkelsen et al. (1994) (297)
10-100	7.5-30	4-19	Chay et al. (1992) (299)
100	NA	14	Pokela et al. (1993)(302)
50-100	6-40	3-5	Koren et al. (1985)(309)
100	NA	8	Bhat et al. (1990) (303)
50	20-30	6	Scott et al. (1999) (304)
50-150	5-30	5	Roka et al. (2008) (310)

Table 5. 6: Morphine doses in neonates

NA, not given

Age group	Number of patients	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range of clearance (ml/min/kg)	Variation ratio in clearance	Comments	Study	
	9	2	0.4	16	2-3	2	Individual data available	Hartley et al. (296)	
	8	5	1.8	47	2-6	3	Individual data available	Mikkelsen et al. (297)	
	24	3	0.8	26	2-6	3	Individual data available	Barrett et al. (298)	
	10	3	1.8	96	0.5-7	14	Individual data available	Chay et al. (299)	
	31	2	1	50	0.8-6	8	-	Saarenmaa et al. (300)	
	18	5	3	71	1-14	14	Individual data available	Barrett et al. (301)	
Preterm neonates	4	2	0.7	35	1-2	2	Individual data available	Pokela et al. (302)	
incontacco	10‡	3	3	97	NΔ	NA	_	Bhat et al. (303)	
	7‡	10	4	42					
	9‡	2	1	47	NA	NA		Scott et al. (304)	
	13‡	3	2	66	NA	NA	_		
	13‡	5	2	40	NA	NA			
	3‡	8	3	37	NA	NA			
	11	12	9	75	3-35	12	-	Geiduschek et al. (305)	
	6	6	2	35	4-10	3	Individual data available	Lynn et al. (307)	
	14	7	NA	NA	3-14	5	-	McRorie et al. (308)	
	5	5	1.8	55	2-7	4	Individual data available	Mikkelsen et al. (297)	
Term	5	2	1.4	74	0.8-4	5	Individual data available	Chay et al. (299)	
neonates	6	8	2.5	30	4-13	3	Individual data available	Pokela et al. (302)	
	12	8	2	24	2-39	20	-	Koren et al. (309)	
	3	16	10	65	NA	NA	-	Bhat et al. (303)	
	10	0.7*	NA	NA	0.6-1	2	-	Roka et al. (310)	

Table 5. 7: Morphine clearance in critically ill neonates

+, Two or four groups of preterm neonates, *median, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, all studies were non-population pharmacokinetics, NA, not available

5.5.3. Clearance of morphine in infants (>28 days -23 months)

Three studies reported morphine clearance in 13 infants (302, 307, 311). One study, involving 110 infants, reported M6G/M ratio but did not report clearance (306). All were single centre studies. The number of participants varied between 3 and 97 (306). Age and weight were the most common covariates (Table 5.8). The number of collected blood samples was between 4 and 14. Morphine loading dose varied between 50 and 150 μ g/kg and maintenance dose between 5 and 100 μ g/kg/h. All studies were non-compartment studies. None of the studies reported the effect of drug-drug interaction.

Two studies involved critically ill infants (307, 311) and one noncritically ill (302). The mean morphine clearance for these infants varied between 21 and 24 ml/min/kg (Tables 5.10 and 5.11).

The CV varied between 35% to 134%. The highest CV of 134% was documented for a study involving 5 patients who received morphine after thoracic and orthopedic surgery (311). Only one study in non-critically infants reported the CV (44%) (302). Variability of morphine clearance in critically ill infants was 3 to 11 fold (Table 5.10).

Study	Number of patients	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) µg/kg	Morphine infusion µg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Olkkola et al. (1988)(311)	5	NA	50	11	Thoracic or orthopedic surgery	NA	Duration of illness NA.
Lynn et al. (1987) (307)	3	NA	20-100	11	Ventilated	Age	2 patients with viral pneumonia and 1 VSD. Duration of illness NA.
Bouwmeester et al. (2003)(306)	97	100	10-30	4	Mechanical ventilation	Age, sex and weight	Patients with hepatic or renal dysfunction were excluded.
Pokela et al. (1993) (302)	5	100	NA	14	Surgery	Age	Duration of illness NA.

Table 5. 8: Characteristics of studies in infants

VSD, ventricular septal defect, NA, not given

5.5.4. Clearance of morphine in children and adolescents

Two studies reported morphine clearance in critically ill children aged 2-12 (311, 312). These studies involved a total of 12 children. Both were non-compartmental studies (Table 5.9). The mean clearance was 32 and 52 ml/min/kg. The CV of clearance was 39% and 55% (Table 5.10).

Only one small study involving 3 adolescents with malignancy aged 12-18 was identified (312). The mean clearance was 19 ml/min/kg. In this study the CV was 74%.

5.5.5. Clearance of morphine in paediatric patients of mixed ages

Four studies reported morphine clearance in 79 critically ill paediatric patients across all age groups (291, 293, 313-315). All were single centre studies. The number of participants in each study varied between 10 to 35. The number of blood samples collected was between 3 to 13. All but one study were non-compartmental studies.

Two of these studies were in patients with cardiac surgery, one study was in patients with sickle cell disease and the last was in patients with malignancy. Mean clearance varied between 14 and 36 ml/min/kg. The highest CV of 39% was reported in a study of 18 patients between 6 and 19 years old (315). The lowest CV of 25% was reported in 8 patients who received morphine after cardiac surgery (314). The CV was not documented in two studies. Four

studies reported the range of morphine clearance. The variation ratio was between 2-10 fold.

Study	Number of patients	Loading dose or Single dose (SD) µg/kg	Morphine infusion µg/kg/h	Number of blood samples collected	Type of patients	Covariates	Comments
Nahata et al.	٦*	90-150	NA	З	Hematologic-oncologic	Age and	liver and renal function was normal
(1985) (312)	5	50 150		5	disorder	disease	
Olkkola et al.	Q*	NΔ	50	11	Thoracic or orthopedic	NA	Duration of illness NA
(1988) (311)	5		50	11	surgery		
Nahata et al.	3+	90-150	NA	3	Hematologic-oncologic	Age and	Liver and renal function was normal
(1985) (312)		50 150		5	disorder	disease	
							All patients undergo cardiac surgery and all
McRorie et al.	35‡	NA	30	10	Cardiac surgery	Age	were with normal hepatic and renal function.
(1992) (300)							Duration of illness NA.
Collins et al.	10±	28-100	10	3	Hematologic	NA	Duration of illness NA
(1996) (313)	101	20 100	10	5	malignancy		
Dampier et al. (1995) (315)	18‡	NA	35-195	13	Sickle cell disease	NA	Duration of illness NA.
							8 patients with Fontan repair and 8 tetralogy
Dagan et al. (1993) (314)	16‡	NA	20-40	5	Cardiac surgery	NA	of Fallot. Duration of illness NA.

Table 5. 9: Characteristics of studies in paediatric groups

*Children, †adolescents, ‡mixed age, NA, not given

Age group	Number of patients	Range of age	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range of clearance (ml/min/kg)	Variation ratio in clearance	Comments	Study
	F	1-6mos	4-8	22	17	124	4 45		Individual	
Infants	5	(3)*	(5)*	22	17	134	4-45	11	data available	Oikkola et al. (311)
	2	17-65dys	3-6	24	14	25	12.20	2	Individual	λ (207)
	3	(42)*	(4)*	24	14	35	13-39	ک	data available	Lynn et al. (307)
	0	2-7	13-26	50	10	20	26-76	3	Individual	Olkkola et al. (311)
2-11yrs 3	9	(5)*	(19)*	52	10	55			data available	
	2	11-12	21-40	22	10	55	21-53	3	Individual	
	3	(12)*	(31)*	32	10				data available	Nanata et al. (312)
12 19,000	2	13-16	50-60	10	0	74	0.24	2	Individual	Nabata et al. (212)
12-10915	3	(15)*	(56)*	19	0	74	9-24	5	data available	
31dys-2.5yrs	35	31dys-2.5yrs	3-14	NA	NA	NA	6-29	5	-	McRorie et al. (308)
1-15yrs	10	14*	NA	34	NA	NA	19-58	3	-	Collins et al. (313)
6-19yrs	18	15*	NA	36	14	39	6-59	10	-	Dampier et al. (315)
9mos 7urs	8†	9maa 71/ra	NA	14	5	37	8-22	3	Individual	Degree at $al (214)$
01105-7 915	8‡	011105-7 915	NA NA	23	6	25	18-33	2	data available	Dayan et al. (314)

Table 5. 10: Morphine clearance in critically ill paediatric patients

*Mean, †Fontan repair;‡ Tetralogy of Fallot (TOF), SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, all studies were non-population pharmacokinetics ,NA; not available

Age group	Number of patients	Range of age	Range of weight (kg)	Mean Clearance (ml/min/kg)	SD	Coefficient of variation (CV %)	Range of clearance (ml/min/kg)	Variation ratio in clearance	Comments	Study
Term	10	38-42wks (36)*	3-5	10	3.5	37	6-16	3	Individual data available	Pokela et al. (302)
neonates	6	36-40wks (39)†	2-4	1†	NA	NA	0.6-1	2	-	Roka et al. (310)
Infants	5	2-6mos (1.5)*	4-8	21	8	44	10-31	3	Individual data available	Pokela et al. (302)

Table 5. 11: Morphine clearance in non-critically ill paediatric patients

*Mean, †median, SD, standard deviation, CV, Coefficient of variation, all studies were non-population pharmacokinetics, NA, not available

5.5.6. M6G/M ratio in paediatric patients

Three studies reported the ratio of M6G to morphine in 188 patients. (Table 5.12) (301, 306, 313) . One of these studies involved preterm neonates, with mean plasma M6G/M of 0.8 and the variation ratio was 29 fold. The variation ratio of M6G/M was between 2 and 29 fold (306).

There was only one infant study. This involved 110 infants and provided the plasma M6G/M range (0.9-2.3) from which a variation ratio of 3 fold was estimated. A further study involved 10 mixed aged children from 1 to 15 years and the variation ratio was 2 fold. The difference in the variation of M6G/M for the different age groups could not be established due to insufficient number of studies in each age categories.

Age group	Number of	Mean plasma concentration (ng ml ⁻¹)		Mean Plasma M6G/M	Range (M6G/M)	Variation Ratio	Study	
	F	Morphine	M6G		(1100/11)	(M6G/M)		
Preterm neonates	19	86	48	0.8	0.1-2.9	29	Barrett et al.(301)	
Term neonates	52	NA	NA	NA	0.5-1.7	3	Bouwmeester et al. (306)	
Infants	110	NA	NA	NA	0.9-2.3	3	Bouwmeester et al. (306)	
1-15 yrs	10	NA	NA	2.5	1.44-3.3	2	Collins et al. (313)	

Table 5. 12: Range and variation ratio of critically ill patients in relation to M6G/M

NA, not available

Age	Critically ill % (n)	Non-critically ill % (n)
Preterm neonates	16-97 (159)	-
Term neonates	24-75 (72)	37 (16)
Infants	35-134 (8)	44 (5)
Children	39-55 (12)	-
Adolescents	74 (3)	-

Table 5. 13: Coefficient of variation for morphine clearance in paediatrics

(n) Number of patients

5.5.7. Effect of covariates on morphine clearance and variability

The mean clearance of morphine is 7ml/min/kg (95% CI: 5.97-7.92). Age is an independent predictor of morphine clearance. Neonates (p= 0.027), infants (p=<0.001), children (p=<0.001) and adolescents (p=0.017) have significantly higher clearance values than preterm neonates (Table 5.14). Similarly, weight is also a significant predictor of clearance (p=0.009). However, critical illness did not significantly affect the morphine clearance. There was no significant difference between the mean CV of morphine clearance in critically ill (52.4%) and non-critically ill patients (40.5%) (p=0.538). Subgroup analysis of the CV for the different age groups was not performed because of insufficient number of studies.

Covariates	P value
Age	
Term neonates	0.027
Infants	<0.001
Children	< 0.001
Adolescent	0.017
	0.566
Weight	0.009
Sample size	0.338

Table 5. 14: Unadjusted meta-regression for covariates

5.6. Discussion

Morphine is one of the most commonly prescribed drugs for pain management in children. This systematic review has identified age and weight as predictors of morphine clearance in paediatric patients. A large inter-individual variation in the ratio of M6G to morphine in neonates and infants was also observed.

At birth, the renal clearance of drugs is generally underdeveloped and inefficient. Generally, this maturation (glomerular, filtration and renal tubular function) occur at different rates. However, by the first year of life, renal function matures to adult levels (316). Term neonates can have about three times preterm neonatal clearance rate (304).

Morphine is extensively metabolised by UGT2B7, to M3G and M6G, which is developed early in neonatal life. This isoform of UGT develops rapidly and reaches adult level by three months (57).

Generally, neonates and infants have relatively immature and inefficient glucuronidation compared with older children, adolescents and adults (57, 58). In addition, UGT expression is highly variable among paediatric patients (317) with consequent effect on morphine clearance (318). African American children have been reported to have higher morphine clearance than Caucasian children and this has been attributed to variability in UGT expression and increased M3G formation (287).

In this study, neonates and infants had a very high variation ratio of M6G/M clearance. In four neonatal studies, which reported M6G/M, variation ranged between 2-29 fold. M6G is an active metabolite of morphine. Studies have shown that factors such as age (304, 308) and disease (312), may affect the variability in the pharmacokinetics of morphine and its metabolites. A systematic review by Faura et al. (1998) showed that morphine glucuronide formation was much lower in neonates than children and adults. They also reported higher metabolite ratios in patients with renal impairment (319). The determination of relationship between M6G and morphine and the degree of variability in the plasma concentration is important in order to avoid morphine toxicity.

The CV of morphine clearance was not significantly different between critically ill and non-critically ill patients. All studies involving children and adolescents were in critically ill patients and only one study

involved neonates and infants, hence it was impossible to compare inter-individual variability between critically ill and non-critically ill patients in these age groups. Due to this limitation, the effect of critical illness on variability of morphine clearance could not be adequately explored. Furthermore, the effect of hepatic and renal impairment could not be determined, because most of the studies excluded patients with hepatic and renal impairment.

In conclusion, age is an important determinant of morphine clearance. It also determines the rate of metabolite formation which may influence morphine toxicity and tolerance.
CHAPTER SIX A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW OF INVASIVENESS OF PHARMACOKINETIC STUDIES IN CHILDREN

6.1. Introduction

Pharmacokinetic studies require the collection of multiple blood samples, most commonly venous blood. Venous blood sampling is however invasive. In the previous chapters it was observed that the frequency of blood sampling varied considerably in paediatric PK studies. There should be a limit to the frequency and volume of blood sampling in children. Although, several institutions have proposed guidelines for the maximum acceptable volume of blood for PK studies (125), these guidelines are highly varied. Furthermore, there are no guidelines for the frequency of blood sampling in children. Invasive PK methods can cause pain in children and reduce their level of cooperation in clinical research (130). Pain should be avoided if possible and intensity and level of distress should be monitored.

Over the years, less invasive techniques have been developed for PK studies, such as the collection of micro samples (141, 320). Other methods, such as the use of scavenged clinical samples have also been encouraged. When possible, alternative non-invasive methods like the use of saliva, urine and breath samples have been utilised.

6.2. Aims

 To determine whether PK studies in paediatric patients are becoming less invasive

 To determine the number of samples and volume of blood collected in two decades of practice (1981-1990 and 2005-2014).

6.3. Objectives

- To determine the number of blood samples collected in PK studies over two decades and make statistical comparison.
- To determine and statistically compare the volume of blood samples per child and total volume of blood over two decades (1981-1990 and 2005-2014).

6.4. Methods

A systematic literature review was conducted electronically to identify papers describing the invasiveness of pharmacokinetic studies in children (defined as aged less than 18 years or paediatric age as defined by the authors). Paediatric patients were grouped according to the guidelines of the ICH (153) as follows:

- Preterm neonates (born at less than 37 weeks of gestation)
- Term neonates (born at 37 weeks of gestation to 27 days old)
- Infants (28 days to under 2 years old)
- Children (2 to 11 years old)
- Adolescents (12 to under 18 years old)

Paediatric keywords were selected based on the recommendations of Kastner et al. (2006)(154). The final blood samples/PK study keywords were selected after optimisation to generate the highest

number of relevant studies, as a systematic review on invasiveness of PK has never been conducted before.

The following sources of information were utilised: MEDLINE (1946 to May 2014), EMBASE (1974 to May 2014), IPA (1970 to May 2014), CINAHL (1937 to May 2014) and the Cochrane Library. These databases were searched separately and combined together to remove duplications. The search strategy included all languages. The keywords "preterm neonate*" OR term neonate*" OR "neonate*" OR "new-born*" OR "child*" OR children OR "p*ediatric* OR "infant*" OR "adolescent*" (154) AND "pharmacokinetic*" OR blood OR plasma OR specimen OR serum OR blood sampling OR blood sample*" were used.

6.4.1. Inclusion Criteria

Inclusion criteria were original PK studies with documented number of blood samples in children up to the age of 18 years.

6.4.2. Exclusion Criteria

- Review articles
- Editorials
- Conference abstracts
- Studies in adults aged over 18 years
- Studies where data for blood sampling was not presented
- Observational studies
- Therapeutic drug monitoring studies

6.4.3. Data extraction

All relevant articles were read carefully and the required data were extracted onto tables. The data extracted include:

- Number of patients in PK studies
- Age group
- Mean weight
- Total number of blood samples taken
- Volume of blood per sample over 24 hours
- Total volume of blood for whole study
- Name of drug
- Year of study
- Country
- Sampling methods

6.4.4. Statistical analysis

The samples and volume for the two decades under consideration were not normally distributed for some age groups. Therefore, the number of samples and the volume for two decades were compared with the use of Mann–Whitney U test. A significance level of P< 0.05 was considered significant for all tests. Missing data were accounted for with complete case analysis. Data were summarised with the use of median and interquartile range.

6.5. Results

A total of 3,994 articles were identified from five search engines (Figure 6.1). Only 473 articles met the inclusion criteria 82 studies were between 1981-1990 and 152 studies between 2005-2014. Table 6.1 shows the details of papers excluded from the systematic review.

Exclusion Reason						
	1					
Reviewed articles	1,429					
Editorials	170					
Case report	147					
Conference abstracts	225					
Studies in adults aged over 18 years	1,352					
Studies where data for blood sample was not presented	170					
Observational studies	15					
Therapeutic drug monitoring studies	13					
Total	3,521					

 Table 6. 1: Details of excluded articles from systematic review

The most common drugs studied were antibiotics and analgesics. There were more studies involving children (114, 49%) than any other age group. Seventy two studies (31%) involved paediatric patients across the whole age spectrum. The number of studies in neonates and infants were lower in the later decade however, the number of patients were higher. In contrast, the number of studies in children and mixed ages were considerably higher in the later decade (Table 6.2).



Figure 6. 1: Search strategy of blood sampling

A	Number of s (number of canne	tudies ula studies)	Number of	patients
Age group	1981-1990	2005-2014	1981-1990	2005-2014
Neonates	13 (3)	10 (1)	193	300
Infants	9 (3)	8 (1)	184	365
Children	45 (18)	69 (25)	668	4,243
Adolescents	4 (2)	4 (1)	25	45
Mixed age	11 (5)	61 (12)	280	3,503
Total	82 (31)	152 (40)	1,350	8,456

Table 6. 2: Pharmacokinetic studies in the two decades

In total 9,806 patients were enrolled in the PK studies. Eighty six percent of participants were in new decade. The lowest number of participants in a single study (1987) was 3 patients, in a study of hydrocortisone (321); while the largest study (2009) involved 690 children in a PK study of amodiaguine (322).

The route of blood collection was documented in 23% of the studies in the old decade and 35% of the new decade. For both periods, intravenous blood collection was the preferred method by investigators. Sixteen percent of studies in new decade and 24% in old decade used an indwelling catheter, while 22% in new decade and 17% in old decade used venous blood samples. Other sampling methods in both decades included arterial sampling (1%), heel prick

(1%) and finger prick (2%). In 42% of studies the method was not stated.

The majority of the studies (40%) were conducted in the United States of America (US). Other studies originated from France (8%), United Kingdom (UK) (7%), Japan (4%) and Canada (4%). Some studies were multinational and this accounted for (13%) of all studies.

Thirty five of the studies were population PK studies (Table 6.3). The number of blood samples varied between 1 and 15 samples; while the number of samples in non-population PK studies ranged between 2 to 20. The median number of samples collected in all population PK studies (median: 6, IQR [4-9]) was significantly lower than non-population PK studies (median: 8, IQR [6-10]) (p=0.007) (Figure 6.2).

Table 6.	. 3: Blood	l samples in	population	pharmacokinetic studies
----------	------------	--------------	------------	-------------------------

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study
28	1*	3	0.2	0.6	Amphotericin B	Wurthwein et al. (2005) (323)
24	NA	5	0.2	1	Ganciclovir	Acosta et al. (2007) (324)
20	3	5-9	0.5	7	Midazolam	Ahsman et al. (2010) (182)
58	10	5	2	10	Desloratadine	Gupta et al. (2007)(325)
104	20	3	2	6	Tramadol	Garrido (2006)(326)
79	25	1	NA	NA	Methotrexate	Piard et al.(2007)(327)
53	46	9	NA	NA	Clofarabine	Bonate et al.(2011)(328)
34	18	5	3	15	Artemisinin	Salman et al.(2012)(329)
53	22*	2-7	3	6 - 21	Naproxen	Valitalo et al.(2012)(330)
70	11	4	1.5	6	Artesunate	Hendriksen et al.(2013)(331)
23	11	6	1.8	11	Tranexamic acid	Goobie et al.(2013)(332)
28	16	8	2.5	20	Primaquine	Moore et al.(2014)(333)
123	NA	11	NA	NA	Azithromycin	Zhao et al.(2014)(334)
105	28	4	0.1	0.4	Abacavir	Jullien et al.(2005)(335)
76	NA	8	0.3 - 0.4	2.4 - 3.2	Sotalol	Laer et al.(2005)(336)
24	16	10	0.5	5	Midazolam	Peeters et al. (2006)(184)
99	17	2	NA	NA	Meropenem	Du et al.(2006)(337)
73	52	4	0.5	2	Amlodipine	Flynn et al.(2006(338)
59	19	15	5	75	Melphalan	Nath et al.(2007)(339)
34	8	4	0.5	2	Gentamicin	Seaton et al.(2007)(340)
72	36	7	NA	NA	Micafungin	Hope et al.(2007)(341)
162	22	10	1	10	Ciclosporin	Fanta et al.(2007) (342)
128	37	3	2	6	Abulterol	Maier et al.(2007)(343)
24	23	2-8	NA	NA	Busulfan	Booth et al.(2007)(344)
33	30	8	NA	NA	Actinomycin- D	Mondick et al.(2008) (345)
50	30	7	NA	NA	Tacrolimus	Zhao et al.(2009)(346)
50	NA	7	2	14	Lopinavir	Rakhmanina et al. (2009) (347)
22	34	6	0.5	3	Valganciclovir	zhao et al.(2009)(348)
217	18	1	NA	NA	Tebipenem	Sato et al.(2008) (349)
20	NA	10	0.5	4.5	Pantoprazole	Pettersen et al.(2009) (79)

*Median, NA, not available

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study
189	NA	10	1	10	Tamsulosin hydrochloride	Tsuda et al.(2010) (350)
50	15	2 - 4	NA	NA	Meropenem	Ohata et al.(2011) (351)
94	NA	5	NA	NA	Busulfan	Trame et al.(2011)(352)
67	15*	2-6	NA	NA	Busulfan	Michel et al. (2012)(353)
236	18	10	NA	NA	Piperaquine	Tarning et al.(2012)(354)

Table 6.3 continued: Blood samples in population pharmacokinetic studies

*Median, NA, not available



Figure 6. 2: Number of blood samples in population PK and non-population PK studies (p=0.007)

6.5.1. Blood samples in neonates

In the two time periods, 23 neonatal studies were identified. There were thirteen studies in old decade (1981-1990) involving 193 neonates; while 10 studies in the new decade (2005-2014) involving 300 neonates were identified (Tables 6.4 and 6.5). Seventy eight percent (18 studies) provided information on the volume of blood

collected from each subject. Similar volumes per sample were collected from studies in the old decade (median: 0.7ml, IQR: [0.2-1]) than the new (median: 0.3ml, IQR: [0.2-0.8ml])(p=0.283). The maximum volume of blood sampled at a single time in old studies was 2ml (355); while the minimum was 0.2ml . The range in the studies in the new decade was between 0.15ml-2ml.

Between 3-10 blood samples were collected in the old decade; while 2-9 samples were collected in the new (Figure 6.3). The median frequency of blood sampling in the new studies was slightly lower (median=4.5, IQR [3-7.2]) than the old studies (median=7, IQR [5-8]), but there was no statistically significant difference (P=0.054). During old studies, the highest volume of blood obtained from neonates over a 24 hour period was 16ml and this was a study conducted in the United States (US) in 1989 (355). In the new decade the highest volume collected within 24 hours was 7ml (182). The total volume of blood ranged from 1.4-16ml (old) and 0.6-7ml new.

Table 6. 4: Blood sa	amples in	preterm	neonates
----------------------	-----------	---------	----------

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
28	NA	8	0.5	4	Cefoperazone	Rosenfeld et al. (1983) (356)
9	NA	8	NA	NA	Theophylline	Stile et al.(1986) (240)
9	1	6	NA	NA	Theophylline	Dothey et al. (1989) (242)
Number	Mean	No. of	Vol of	Total vol		Study
of patients	weight (kg)	sample	blood (ml)	of blood (ml)	Drug	(2005-2014)
28	1*	3	0.2	0.6	Amphotericin B	Wurthwein et al. (2005) (323)
55	2	3	NA	NA	Cefepime	Capparelliet al. (2005) (357)
24	NA	5	0.2	1	Ganciclovir	Acosta et al. (2007) (324)
35	NA	7	0.3	2	PK study	Heidmets et al. (2011) (358)
42	3	8	0.15	1	Dexmedetomdine	Chrysostomou et al. (2014) (359)

*Median, NA, not available



Figure 6. 3 : Number of samples collected from each neonate during old and new periods (P=0.054)

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
16	3	5	0.3	1.5	phenytoin	Bourgeois et al. (1983) (360)
12	2	8	0.2	1.6	Cefotaxime	Lambert et al. (1984) (361)
12	3	3-5	1	3-5	Morphine	Koren et al. (1985)(309)
10	2	7	0.8	5.6	Cilastatin	Gruber et al. (1985) (362)
41	2	7	0.2	1.4	Ceftazidime	Mulhall &Louvois (1985) (363)
4	3	5	NA	NA	Teicoplanin	Tarral et al. (1988) (364)
21	NA	10	NA	NA	Immunoglobuline	Noya et al. (1989) (365)
10	4	8	2	16	Gentamicin	Southgate et al. (1989) (355)
11	3	9	0.5-1	4.5-9	Bupivacaine	Bricker et al. (1989)(366)
10	3	6	0.7	4.2	Midazolam	Jacqz-Aigrain et al.(1990) (176)
Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
14	3.2	4	1.4	5.6	Morphine	Peters et al. (2005) (367)
20	3	5-9	0.5	7	Midazolam	Ahsman et al. (2010) (182)
15	1.8	7	0.2	0.6	Anidulafungin	Wolkowiez et al. (2011) (368)
36	3*	4	0.6	2.4	Cefazolin	Cock et al. (2014) (369)
31	3	2	0.5- 1	1-2	Amikacin	Vucicevic et al. (2014) (370)

 Table 6. 5: Blood samples in term neonates

*Median (range), NA, not available

6.5.2. Blood samples in infants

There were 8 studies in the new decade and 9 in the old involving 365 and 184 infants respectively (Table 6.6). Only one old study provided information on the volume of blood, 0.5ml of blood was obtained six times in each of 12 infants (249). The volume of blood collected at a single time in the new decade varied from 0.5ml-2.5ml; with the frequency of blood sampling 4-10 times. The median frequency in both decades was similar for the new (median=7, IQR [4-8]) and old (median=7, IQR [5.5-7.5]) (p=0.999) (Figure 6.4).

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
27	11	7	NA	NA	Amoxicillin	Ginsburg et al. (1981)(371)
10	12	8	NA	NA	Ceftriaxone	Schaad et al. (1982)(372)
34	NA	7	NA	NA	Potassium clavulanate	Nelson et al. (1982) (373)
19	10	7	NA	NA	Ceftriaxone	Rio et al. (1982) (374)
12	6	6	0.5	3	Theophylline	Franko et al. (1982) (249)
29	12	5	NA	NA	Aztreonam	Stutman et al. (1984) (375)
20	15	7	NA	NA	Sultamicllin	Ginsburg et al. (1985)(376)
13	24	3-4	NA	NA	Theophylline	Kubo et al. (1986)(261)
20	NA	10	NA	NA	Sufentanil	Davis et al. (1987)(377)
Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
58	10	5	2	10	Desloratadine	Gupta et al. (2007)(325)
13	10	8	NA	NA	Levetiracetam	Glauser et al. (2007)(378)
24	16	10	0.5	5	Midazolam	Peeters et al. (2006)(184)
107	9	4	1.5	6	Esmolol	Tabbutt et al. (2008)(379)
13	12	8	2	16	Clonidine	Almenrader et al.(2009)(380)
5	11	8	2	16	Carvedilol	Leucuta et al. (2010)(381)
114	14	6	1.5	9	Amodiaquine	Tekete et al. (2011)(382)

10

Topotecan

 Table 6. 6: Blood samples in infants

NA, not available

NA

4

2.5

31

Park et al. (2011)(383)



Figure 6. 4: Number of samples collected from each infants during old and new periods (p=0.999)

6.5.3. Blood samples in children

There were 45 studies in the old decade involving 668 children (Table 6-7). The total volume of blood collected during the course of a study ranged between 2.8-55ml and the number of samples between 4-20 times. The lowest frequency of blood collection, reported in several studies, was 4 times from each patient. However, the highest number of blood samples of 20, was collected in a 1985 French study of bupivacaine (384).

There were 69 studies in the new decade involving 4,243 children (Tables 6.7 and 6.8). The number of blood samples collected ranged between 1-13 times. The lowest volume of blood collected at a single time was 0.2ml, in a 2007 multicentre US study of zolpidem pharmacokinetics involving 67 children (385). The highest volume of blood was 7ml, in a PK study involving 18 children receiving

methylphenidate (386). The total volume across all study periods varied between 2-77ml.

Significantly more samples were collected during the old (median=9, IQR [7-12]) than new decade (median=8, IQR [5-9.5]) (P=0.006) (Figure 6-5). Similarly, there was significant (P=0.014) difference between the total volume of blood (median= 24ml, IQR [12-33ml]) vs. (median=15ml, IQR [8-18ml]). However, there was no significant difference between the volume of blood collected for a single sample (P=0.942), (median=2ml, IQR [1-3ml]) vs. (median=2ml, IQR [1.5-3ml]).



Figure 6. 5: Number of samples collected during two periods in children (p=0.006)

Table 6. 7: Blood samples in children (1981-1990)

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
18	20	7	NA	NA	Amikacin	Lanao et al. (1981)(387)
7	NA	6	NA	NA	Co-trimoxazole	Beachet al. (1981)(388)
8	19	7	NA	NA	Netilmicin	Michalsen & bergan (1981) (389)
28	NA	7	NA	NA	Cefadroxil	Windorfer et al.(1982)(390)
13	NA	5	NA	NA	Moxalactam	Romagnoli et al. (1982) (391)
8	NA	6	NA	NA	Theophylline	Eriksson et al. (1983)(250)
25	NA	13	NA	NA	Valproic acid	Otten et al. (1983)(392)
15	NA	9	NA	NA	Methotrexate	Balis et al. (1983) (393)
12	NA	8	NA	NA	Amoxicillin	Schaad et al. (1983)(394)
31	29	6	NA	NA	Mezlocillin	Kramer et al. (1984)(395)
11	20	18	0.5	9	Lignocaine	Ecoffey et al. (1984)(396)
10	21	8	NA	NA	Flunitrazepam	Iisalo et al. (1984)(397)
9	32	6	5	30	Prednisone	Gatti et al. (1984)(398)
8	NA	8	NA	NA	Etoposide	Sinkule et al. (1984)(399)
6	23	20	1	20	Bupivacaine	Ecoffey et al. (1985)(384)
17	NA	13	NA	NA	Tiazofurin	Bails et al. (1985)(400)
16	19	12	2	24	Midazolam	Maurice et al. (1986)(401)
29	NA	11	5	55	6-mecaptopurine	Lennard et al. (1986)(402)
11	NA	8	NA	NA	Amoxcycillin	Schaad et al. (1986)(403)
20	22	12	3	36	Morphine	Attia et al. (1986)(404)

Table 6.7 continued: Blood samples in children (1981-1990)

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
9	19	12	2	24	Midazolam	Saint et al.(1986)(405)
20	NA	12	2	24	Alfentanil	Roure et al.(1987)(406)
10	NA	8	NA	NA	Rimantadine	Anderson et al.(1987)(407)
5	32	17	2	34	Bupivacaine	Murat et al.(1987)(408)
8	21	16	2	32	Alfentanil	Meistelman et al.(1987)(409)
5	NA	8	2	16	Theophylline	Principi et al.(1987)(260)
21	22	12	NA	NA	Midazolam	Salonene et al.(1987)(193)
7	NA	11	NA	NA	Theophylline	Hill et al.(1988)(252)
17	16	12	1	12	Midazolam	Mathews et al.(1988)(185)
9	38	10	NA	NA	Lithium	Vitiello et al.(1988)(410)
13	21	6	3	18	Teicoplanin	Terragna et al.(1988)(411)
60	NA	4	1 - 2	4 - 8	Methohexitone	Forbes et al.(1989)(412)
7	NA	8	NA	NA	Theophylline	Scott et al.(1989)(253)
6	NA	11	NA	NA	Prednisolone	Choonara et al.(1989)(413)
10	17	11	3	33	Dantrolene	Lerman et al.(1989)(414)
32	17	9	3	27	Midazolam	Payne et al.(1989)(192)
6	15	7	0.4	2.8	Midazolam	Kraus et al.(1989)(191)
16	NA	9	3	24	Fazarabine	Heideman et al.(1989)(415)
12	22	8	0.5	4	Amphotericine B	Benson et al.(1989)(416)
15	NA	12	NA	NA	Amoxicillin	Jones et al.(1990)(417)
20	34	4	1	4	Esmolol	Wiest et al.(1991)(418)
12	26	18	NA	NA	Propofol	Jones et al.(1990)(419)
19	23	4	3	12	Deferoxamine	Bentur et al.(1990)(420)
6	15	9	0.5	4.5	Vigabatrin	Rey et al.(1990)(421)
21	NA	9	4	36	Idarubicin	Reid et al.(1990)(422)

 Table 6. 8: Blood samples in children (2005-2014)

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
62	57	8	1.5	12	Paroxetine	Findling et al.(2005)(423)
20	24	9	5	45	Levobupivacain	Kokko et al.(2005)(424)
15	NA	6	NA	NA	Levocetirizine	Cranswick et al 2005.(425)
25	NA	9	3	27	Montelukast	Ramakrishan et al. (2005)(426)
14	30	12	2.5	30	Levocetirizine	Simons et al.(2005)(427)
20	27	12	NA	NA	Amprenavir	Yogev et al.(2005)(428)
41	34	3	2	6	Levofloxacin	Chien et al.(2005)(429)
35	NA	5	NA	NA	Tinzaparin	kuhle et al.(2005)(430)
31	NA	8	2	16	Dactinomycin	Veal et al.(2005)(431)
19	NA	10	NA	NA	Ifosfamide	Willits et al.(2005)(432)
6	NA	6	3	18	Topotecan	Freeman et al.(2006)(433)
11	36	8	NA	NA	Hydroxurea	Montalembert et al.(2006) (434)
24	20	7	1	7	Rocuronium	Gebicka et al.(2006)(435)
104	20	3	2	6	Tramadol	Garrido (2006)(326)
17	NA	12	NA	NA	Quetiapine	Findling et al.(2006)(436)
24	43	9	2	18	Ziprasidone	Sallee et al.(2006)(437)
48	38	2 - 3	3-5	6-15	Valproate	Herranz et al.(2006) (438)
19	NA	13	5	65	Temozolomide	Baruchel et al.(2006)(439)
128	37	3	2	6	Abulterol	Maier et al.(2007)(343)
15	16	10	NA	NA	Meglumine	Cruz et al.(2007)(440)
5	NA	12	1	12	Treosulfan	Glowka et al.(2007)(441)
79	25	1	NA	NA	Methotrexate	Piard et al.(2007)(327)

Table 6.8	Continued:	Blood	samples i	in children	(2005-2014)
-----------	-------------------	-------	-----------	-------------	-------------

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
43	25	9	2	18	Paracetamol	kulkarni et al.(2007)(442)
9	43	5	NA	NA	Risperidone	Aman et al.(2007)(443)
18	28	11	7	77	Methylphenidate	Quinn et al.(2007)(386)
71	21	7	4	28	Mefloquine	Ramharter et al.(2007)(444)
49	33	9	2	18	Sodium ferric gluconate	Warady et al.(2007)(445)
21	NA	7	NA	NA	Levtiracetam	Fountain et al.(2007)(446)
67	35	10	0.2	2	Zolpidem	Blumer et al.(2007)(385)
26	11	12	0.75	9	Lorazepam	Muchohi et al.(2008)(447)
77	17	2	NA	NA	Fenoldopam mesylate	Hammer et al.(2008)(448)
30	32	7	2.5	17.5	Eslicarbazepine Acetate	Almeida et al.(2008)(449)
30	41	10	1.5	15	Gadoversetamide	Wible et al.(2009)(450)
22	46	11	0.5	5.5	Doxorubicin	Thompson et al.(2009)(451)
44	12	5	1	5	Rifampin	Schaaf et al.(2009)(452)
37	NA	13	NA	NA	Growth hormone	Peter et al.(2009)(453)
5	13	5	3	15	Midazolam	Roberts et al.(2009)(187)
690	NA	5	3	15	Amodiaquine	Mwesigwa et al.(2010)(322)
52	16	8	NA	NA	Recombinant factor VIII	Bjorkman et al.(2010)(454)
16	NA	11	3	33	Cediranib	Fox et al.(2010)(455)
39	43	9	NA	NA	Lithium	Findling et al.(2010)(456)
15	15	9	2	18	Micafungin	Metha et al.(2010)(457)
41	20	7	NA	NA	Efavirenz	Fillekes et al.(2011)(458)
899	14	5	1.5	7.5	Lumefantrine	Djimde et al.(2011)(459)

 Table 6. 8 Continued: Blood samples in children (2005-2014)

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
40	NA	7	1 - 2	7 - 14	Voriconazole	Driscollet al.(2011)(460)
20	NA	5	NA	NA	Isoniazide	Thee et al.(2011)(461)
47	48	8	NA	NA	Tenofovir	king et al.(2011)(462)
87	NA	7	2 - 3	14 - 21	Hydroxyurea	Ware et al.(2011)(463)
19	13	7	1.5	10.5	Lopinavir	Kasirye et al.(2011)(464)
53	46	9	NA	NA	Clofarabine	Bonate et al.(2011)(328)
53	22*	2-7	3	6 - 21	Naproxen	Valitalo et al.(2012)(330)
31	49	12	1	12	Rizatriptan	Fraser et al.(2012)(465)
34	18	5	3	15	Artemisinin	Salman et al.(2012)(329)
46	18	7	2.5	17.5	Napthoquine	Batty et al.(2012)(466)
25	34	8	1	8	Roxatidine	Nakamura et al.(2012)(467)
21	54	4	2	8	Fesoterodine	Malhotra et al.(2012)(468)
58	36	5	3	15	Tigecycline	Purdy et al.(2012)(469)
236	18	10	NA	NA	Piperaquine	Tarning et al.(2012)(354)
15	NA	9	1	9	Sulphadoxine	Ademisoye et al.(2012)(470)
27	NA	7	1.5	10.5	Beclomethasine	Chawes et al.(2013)(471)
40	35	8	0.5 - 1	4 - 8	Sirolimus	Goyal et al.(2013)(472)
70	11	4	1.5	6	Artesunate	Hendriksen et al.(2013)(331)
23	11	6	1.8	11	Tranexamic acid	Goobie et al.(2013)(332)
23	38	9	5	45	Aerosol particle	Bonnelykke et al.(2013) (473)
23	50	3	NA	NA	Lyophilisate	Bruyne et al.(2014)(474)
28	16	8	2.5	20	Primaquine	Moore et al.(2014)(333)
22	NA	6	NA	NA	Ofloxacin	Thee et al.(2014)(475)
123	NA	11	NA	NA	Azithromycin	Zhao et al.(2014)(334)
16	36	4	1.2	4.8	Liposomal cytarabine	Peyrl et al.(2014)(476)

*Median, NA, not available

6.5.4. Blood samples in adolescents

There were 8 studies involving 70 adolescents (Table 6.9). Four of these studies were from the new and 4 from old decade. There was no difference in the median number of blood samples collected (median: 9, IQR [5-11] vs. old (median: 7.5, IQR [5-8.7] (p=0.571)(Figure 6.6). The lowest frequency of blood sampling in the new decade was four, reported in a study conducted in Greece (477), and the largest was 11 times (478). Most studies did not provide details of volume of blood collected.

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
9	NA	5	5 - 7	25 - 35	Metoclopramide	Bateman et al.(1983) (479)
3	Na	8	Na	Na	Hydrocortisone	Iwasski (1987)(321)
5	48	7	NA	NA	Aminosalicylic acid	Tolia et al.(1989)(480)
8	34	9	NA	NA	Theophylline	Agbaba et al.(1990)(481)
Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
24	42	10	NA	NA	Agalsidasealfa	Ries et al. (2007)(482)
10	41	4	NA	NA	Voriconazole	Markantonis et al. (2011) (477)
5	53	8	NA	NA	Ketorolac	Mohammed et al.(2013) (483)
6	NA	11	1	11	Cisatracurium	Gao et al.(2014)(478)

Table 6. 9: Blood	samples in	adolescents
-------------------	------------	-------------



Figure 6. 6: Number of samples collected during two periods in adolescents (P=0.571)

6.5.5 Blood samples in mixed age groups

Some studies involved patients across the whole paediatric age spectrum. There were a total of 72 studies, 61 of these were from new and 11 from old decade, involving 3,503 and 280 patients respectively (Tables 6.10 and 6.11). The median number of blood samples was similar, 7 in the new decade, IQR [6-9], compared to 8, IQR [6-11] (p=0.384) (Figure 6.7). The range of samples collected in the new decade was 1-15 samples compared to 2 -18 samples.

At each time point a median volume of 1ml, IQR [0.5-2ml] compared to 2ml in the older decade, IQR [1-3ml], was collected, there was no significant difference (p=0.234). During the course of study, there was a trend towards collection of a larger volume of blood in the old decade (median=16.5ml IQR [11-25ml]) than the new (median=9.5ml, IQR [3-15ml]) (p=0.062).

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (1981-1990)
46	NA	9	2	18	Ceforanide	Dajani et al.(1982) (484)
15	25	6	NA	NA	Piperacillin	Wilson et al.(1982) (485)
30	NA	8	NA	NA	Ceftriaxone	Steele et al.(1983) (486)
16	23	18	0.5- 1.5	9 - 27	Thiopental	Sorbo et al.(1984) (487)
13	12	11	0.7	8	Cefotaxime	Trang et al.(1985)(488)
50	20	5	3	15	Methohexitone	Quaynor et al. (1985) (489)
27	19	8	1.5	12	Bupivacaine	Rothstein et al.(1986) (490)
10	14	2	NA	NA	Amphotericin B	Starke et al.(1987) (491)
40	NA	13	NA	NA	Trimetrexate	Bails et al.(1987)(492)
18	12.3	7	NA	NA	Acyclovir	Sullender et al.(1987) (493)
15	NA	8	2-3	16 - 24	Idarubicin	Pui et al.(1988)(494)

 Table 6. 10: Blood samples in mixed age groups (1981-1990)

Table 6. 11: Blood samples in mixed age groups (2005-2014)
--

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
105	28	4	0.1	0.4	Abacavir	Jullien et al.(2005)(335)
76	NA	8	0.3 - 0.4	2.4 - 3.2	Sotalol	Laer et al.(2005)(336)
25	NA	5	3	15	Anidulafungin	Benjamin et al.(2006)(495)
99	17	2	NA	NA	Meropenem	Du et al.(2006)(337)
73	52	4	0.5	2	Amlodipine	Flynn et al.(2006(338)
19	20*	8	NA	NA	Lopinavir	Lee et al.(2006)(496)
35	19	12	0.5	6	Propofol	ShanGuanet al.(2006)(497)
59	19	15	5	75	Melphalan	Nath et al.(2007)(339)
34	8	4	0.5	2	Gentamicin	Seaton et al.(2007)(340)
46	NA	9	0.7 - 1.5	6.3 - 13.5	Lisinpril	Hogg et al.(2007)(498)
72	36	9	NA	NA	Micafungin	Hope et al.(2007)(341)
15	NA	9	2	18	Tanespimycin	Bagatell et al.(2007)(499)
16	NA	8	2	16	Temozolomide	Horton et al.(2007)(500)
33	28	7	2	14	Itraconazole	Abdel-Rahman et al.(2007) (501)
24	23	2-8	NA	NA	Busulfan	Booth et al.(2007)(344)
31	NA	10	0.1	1	Pemetrexed	Malempati et al.(2007)(502)
18	17*	7	NA	NA	Busulfan	Hempel et al.(2007)(503)
53	NA	6	NA	NA	Lonafarnib	kieran et al.(2007)(504)
162	22	10	1	10	Ciclosporin	Fanta et al.(2007)(342)
50	28	7	NA	NA	Efavirenz	Fletcher et al.(2007)(505)
64	30	7	2	14	Nevirapine	Kabamba et al.(2008)(506)
21	NA	4	3	12	Bevacizumab	Bender et al. (2008) (507)

*Median, NA, not available

Table 6-11 Continued: Blood samples in mixed age groups (2005-2014)

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
33	30	8	NA	NA	Actinomycin-D	Mondick et al.(2008) (345)
217	18	1	NA	NA	Tebipenem	Sato et al.(2008) (349)
15	NA	6	NA	NA	Flomoxef	Masuda et al.(2008) (508)
33	11	13	0.5	6.5	Midazolam	Muchohi et al.(2008) (188)
25	46	10	2	20	Roflumilast	Neville et al.(2008) (509)
30	9	8	0.1	0.8	Rifampicin	Ren et al.(2008)(510)
97	NA	10	5	50	Temozolomide	Meany et al.(2009) (511)
50	30	7	NA	NA	Tacrolimus	Zhao et al.(2009) (346)
50	NA	7	2	14	Lopinavir	Rakhmanina et al. (2009) (347)
22	34	6	0.5	3	Valganciclovir	zhao et al.(2009)(348)
24	56	3	NA	NA	Montelukast	Friesen et al.(2009) (512)
22	8	4	1.2	4.8	Nevirapine	Oudijk et al.(2009)(513)
20	NA	10	0.5	4.5	Pantoprazole	Pettersen et al.(2009) (79)
189	NA	10	1	10	Tamsulosin hydrochloride	Tsuda et al.(2010) (350)
71	26	4	5	20	Busulfan	Gaziev et al.(2010) (514)
11	NA	7	NA	NA	Valproate	Visudtibhan et al.(2011) (515)
15	49	7	3	21	Cyclophosphamide	Chinnaswamy et al. (2011) (516)
165	39	7	NA	NA	Lopinavir	Rakhmanina et al.(2011) (517)
31	NA	6	0.1	0.6	Ethionamide	Thee et al.(2011) (518)
50	15	2 - 4	NA	NA	Meropenem	Ohata et al.(2011)(351)
38	14	6	0.75	4.5	Azithromycim	Liu et al.(2011)(519)
35	7	9	1	9	Pentobarbital	Zuppa et al.(2011)(520)

Fable 6. 11 Continued: Bloo	l samples in mixed ag	e groups (2005-2014)
------------------------------------	-----------------------	----------------------

Number of patients	Mean weight (kg)	No. of samples	Vol of blood (ml)	Total vol of blood (ml)	Drug	Study (2005-2014)
195	NA	7	NA	NA	Atazanavir	Kiser et al.(2011) (521)
94	NA	5	NA	NA	Busulfan	Trame et al.(2011) (352)
23	NA	8	NA	NA	Sunitinib	DuBois et al.(2012) (522)
38	NA	7	NA	NA	Plitidepsin	Geoerger et al.(2012) (523)
50	37	14	0.6	8.4	Esomeprazole	Sandstorm et al. (2012)(524)
24	71	7	1	7	Olmesartan	Wells et al.(2012) (525)
48	NA	5	2	10	Lorazepam	Chamberlain et al. (2012) (526)
67	15*	2-6	NA	NA	Busulfan	Michel et al. (2012) (353)
47	NA	6	NA	NA	Cixutumumab	Malempati et al. (2012) (527)
237	11	3	1	3	Glycopeptide	Ito et al.(2013)(528)
41	36	9	2	18	Doxylamine	Balan et al.(2013)(529)
126	31	10	0.2	2	Raltegravir	Nachman et al.(2013)(530)
28	36	8	1	8	Telbivudine	Stein et al.(2013)(531)
38	12	15	NA	NA	Tacrolimus	Min et al.(2013)(532)
36	63	10	1	10	Aliskiren	Sullivan et al. (2013)(533)
6	24	7	NA	NA	Busulfan	Okamoto et al. (2014)(534)
32	20	11	2.5	27.5	Famotidine	Madani et al. (2014)(535)

*Median, NA, not available



Figure 6. 7: Number of samples collected during two periods in mixed age groups (p=0.384)

6.5.6. Summary of all paediatric studies

There were 234 studies involving 9,806 patients, with more studies involving children than any other age groups. The median number of blood samples collected over all age groups was significantly higher in old decade (median: 8 [IQR: 6-11] compared to 7 [IQR: 5-9](p=0.013) (Table 6.12 and Figure 6.7). There were no significant differences in blood volume collected at a single time point or overall between the periods. The total volume of blood samples was significantly higher in old decade (median: 16 [IQR: 6-27]) than new (median:10 [IQR: 5.6-17.5]).

Thirty five of the new studies used population PK method. There was significant difference in the frequency of blood of sampling between population PK studies (median 6, IQR [4-9]) and non-population PK studies (median 8, IQR [6-10] (p=0.007) (Figure 6.2).

Number of blood samples								
Age group	Old studies		New studies					
(No of studies)	Median [IQR]	Range	Median [IQR]	Range	P value			
Neonates (23)	7 [5-8]	3-10	4.5 [3-7]	2-9	0.054			
Infants (17)	7 [5.5-7.5]	3-10	7 [4-8]	4-10	0.999			
Children (114)	9 [7-12]	4-20	8 [5-9.5]	1-13	0.006			
Adolescents (8)	7.5 [5-9]	5-9	9 [5-11]	4-11	0.571			
Mixed age (72)	8 [6-11]	2-18	7 [6-9]	1-15	0.384			
Total	8 [6-11]	2-20	7 [5-9]	1-15	0.013			
Volume of blood samples								
Neonates (23)	0.7 [0.2-1]	0.2-2	0.3 [0.2-0.8]	0.15-1.4	0.283			
Infants (17)	NA	NA	2 [1.5-2]	0.5-2.5	NA			
Children (114)	2 [1-3]	0.4-5	2 [1.5-3]	0.2-7	0.942			
Adolescents (8)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA			
Mixed age (72)	1.7 [1-3]	0.7-3	1 [0.5-2]	0.1-5	0.234			
Total	2 [0.7-3]	0.2-5	1.5 [1-2.5]	0.1-7	0.889			
Total volume of blood samples								
Neonates (23)	4 [1.5-7]	1.4-16	2 [0.8-4]	0.6-7	0.117			
Infants (17)	NA	NA	10 [6-16]	5-16	NA			
Children (114)	24 [12-33]	2.8-55	15 [8-18]	2-77	0.014			
Adolescents (8)	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA			
Mixed age (72)	16.5 [11-25]	8-27	9.5 [3-15]	0.4-75	0.062			
Total	16 [6-27]	1.4-55	10 [5.6-17.5]	0.4-77	0.025			

Table 6. 12: Summary of all paediatric studies



Figure 6. 8: Number of blood samples collected in all paediatric age groups during two periods (p=0.013)

6.6. Discussion

We have performed a systematic review to determine the invasiveness of pharmacokinetic studies in children over two separate decades.

Both the number of blood samples and their total volume were significantly greater in the old decade than new. The dangers of excessive blood sampling include the increased risk of infection, bruising, pain and higher rates of blood transfusion (122). A correlation between the blood volume sampled and transfusion rate has already been shown in neonates (536).

Lower sampling frequency and volume in recent studies may be due to the development of new techniques which minimise the requirement of blood for PK studies. This study showed that fewer blood samples are utilised in population PK studies than non-

population. Population PK studies have been discussed in chapter one. They involve PK parameter estimation by collecting samples from a number of subjects taking different doses over different periods of time (104). There are currently no guidelines on the frequency of blood sampling in children. For population PK studies, it has been suggested that no more than 6 samples need to be collected (537) and for neonates, 3 samples are thought to be optimal for the estimation of PK parameters (538). In this review the frequency of blood sampling in neonates was between 2-10. Despite the recommendations for less frequent blood sampling, Reed showed in his study that the greater the number of blood samples taken, the better the estimation of PK parameters (127). This conclusion was reached after comparing PK parameters obtained from 5 and 12 sampling time points (127). Therefore, this accuracy may need to be balanced against the need to limit the number of samples depending on the patient's age and disease.

The available guidelines on the volume of blood samples for PK studies in children are highly varied with most recommendations suggesting a range between 1 and 5% of TBV within 24 hours and not more than 10% of TBV within 8 weeks (125)(Table 1.4). Children's TBV can be estimated from their weight (70 ml/kg), preterm neonates 90 ml/kg and term neonates 80 ml/kg. This suggests that a three kilogram neonate will have a TBV of about 240 ml. We found the largest total blood volume drawn from preterm

neonates to be 4ml, in a PK study of cefoperazone (356). The weights of neonates in this study were not reported; hence it could not be exactly determined whether the maximum allowable total blood volume draw based on EMA recommendations for total volume of blood was exceeded. It would have represented approximately 1.5% of the TBV of a 3kg term baby, which is within the recommended limits (123). In another study of midazolam in term neonates, a sample volume of 0.5 ml was taken on nine occasions, total volume 4.5ml in 24 hours (182). Therefore each individual sample and total volume did not exceed 1% (2.4ml single draw) and 3% (7.2ml total) per EMA guideline for a 3kg baby.

The maximum recommended allowable blood draw is a percentage of blood volume per body weight. It is often difficult to ascertain whether the studies involving children and adolescents exceeded these recommendations, as they may have wide age ranges and only quote a mean or median weight. Two Canadian studies involved the collection of 77 and 65 ml respectively over a 24 hour period in children (386, 439). The maximum recommended volumes would have been exceeded in the lightest children recruited in one of these studies (386). The second study of temozolomide, however did not specify the patient's weight. It is therefore very important to look at the whole age and weight ranges of children taking part in PK studies, when deciding the blood volumes to be collected. Protocols may need

to have different regimens for different ages/weights if the population studied is wide.

Blood samples were collected mainly from a catheter or by venous sampling. Catheter sampling is the most convenient method when repeated blood collection is required and minimises the distress of repeated blood sampling. However, a catheter requires nursing care and monitoring, also it may not always continue to sample for the whole duration of the study (539, 540). The other sampling method identified was arterial sampling. Unlike venous sampling, it requires greater expertise and may result in bleeding. Venous sampling is also generally preferred to heel pricks in neonates, because it is less painful and more likely to provide the required volume (120).

In conclusion, definitive evidence guidelines should be developed regarding the maximum volume and number of samples that should be collected in children of various ages. There is presently no guideline on frequency of blood sampling and the guidelines on volume are variable. More attention needs to be given to reducing both the number of blood samples and the total volume of blood collected in an individual patient, by using micro analytical techniques and population PK methods. Consideration should be given by researchers to all ages/weights of potential children within the study, as to whether the single volume or total volume of blood exceeds current guidance.

CHAPTER SEVEN GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

7.1. General discussion

From the preceding chapters it is clear that age is a major determinant of midazolam, theophylline and morphine clearance in paediatric patients. Critical illness was a significant predictor of midazolam and theophylline clearance, but not morphine. This effect, however, was not observed after adjusting for age and weight. There were, however, very few midazolam, morphine and theophylline PK studies conducted in non-critically ill subjects.

It was also shown that significantly fewer blood samples were being utilised in population PK studies than non-population PK studies in children. Population PK methods are increasingly being utilised in children in the last 10 years and new studies are less invasive in paediatrics.

7.1.1. Age and variability of drug clearance

The metabolism and consequently clearance of midazolam, theophylline and morphine is low at birth before progressively rising to adult levels during infancy (28, 34, 57). The ontogeny of the different metabolizing enzymes have been described in the introductory chapter and further discussed in the individual chapters. Drug clearance is generally more variable during neonatal life than in late childhood. Hattis et al. (2003) evaluated the PK characteristics of

45 different drugs from published literature and compared PK parameters between different age groups. They reported a higher inter-individual variability in drug half-life and clearance in the first week of life than late neonatal period (2-8 weeks). They also reported lower variability in children and adolescents (541). Their findings reflect the impact of the rapid changes to drug elimination systems that occur during the neonatal period. Differences in drug pharmacokinetics between children and adults are mainly due to physiological differences and also as a result of differences in the maturity of the enzyme systems and clearance mechanisms. Variability in PK characteristics makes it necessary to titrate the drug dose according to individual requirements and also where applicable monitor therapeutic drug concentration.

In this thesis, midazolam clearance in neonates was found to be much lower in neonates than children and adolescents. Clearance ranged between 0.78 and 1.7 ml/min/kg in preterm neonates and between 1.17 and 3.5 ml/min/kg in term neonates. In children however, midazolam clearance was higher, ranging between 1.1and 15 ml/min/kg. This trend has also been previously reported in a previous study (198). However, a study by de Wildt et al. (2001) reported no significant relationship between age (gestational, postnatal, or postconceptional) and midazolam clearance (542). Higher clearance levels in children than neonates are reflective of the developmental changes in CYP3A4 activity, which has been shown to
increase with postnatal age (28). During the immediate postnatal period, there is a shift from CYP3A7 predominance to a progressive rise in CYP3A4 activity. Thus the contribution of CYP3A7 to midazolam metabolism becomes marginal (28, 542). These highly dynamic changes in CYP activity in early neonatal life may therefore contribute to the higher CV observed in preterm neonates than children.

A morphine clearance ranging from up to 10ml/kg/min in preterm neonates to 52 ml/kg/min in children was found. However, evidence from limited data showed no significant difference in CV of morphine clearance between neonates and infants. There was insufficient data for comparison of CV between children and adolescents. Morphine is metabolised by glucuronidation and complete UGT expression occurs over the first six months of life (43). During this period, especially the neonatal period, rapid maturation may cause variable expression of UGT (5). Morphine is also metabolised by sulphation which is decreased after neonatal period (543).

In neonates, theophylline clearance varied between 0.2 and 0.9 ml/min/kg; while clearance ranging between 1 and 2 ml/min/kg was reported in children. This age related increase in theophylline clearance has been similarly described by Tanaka (1998). In our findings, the CV of theophylline was not significantly different between neonates and children. However, Milsap et al.(1994)

reported a significant inter-individual variability of theophylline clearance in a review of several clinical studies involving premature neonates, full-term neonates, and infants (544). Theophylline is metabolised in the liver by CYP1A and CYP1A2. CYP1A activity level increases during the first three months, which may result in variability of clearance (249).

7.1.2. Critical illness and variability of drug clearance

Although no significant difference in CV of clearance was observed for midazolam, theophylline or morphine, critically ill subjects showed comparatively lower clearance than non-critically ill. We were unable to perform a subgroup analysis for the different age groups due to insufficient number of studies. For all of the drugs, very few studies were conducted in non-critically ill subjects. Critical illness alters PK in different ways. Some of this has been discussed in the different chapters for the respective drugs. The capacity of the liver to metabolise drugs and renal function are often compromised during critical illness.

Stress and infection, which are commonly associated with critical illness cause a spike in inflammatory mediators, such as IL-6 and nitric oxide (NO), causing changes in drug clearance (545). The expression of these mediators has been shown to downregulate the expression of cytochrome P450 enzymes in the liver (546) following a decline in mRNA transcription and protein translation (547). Children

with severe sepsis are reported to have as much as 2 fold reduction in drug clearance and up to four fold decline when they have multiple organ failure (548). A study by Haas et al. (2003) showed a statistically significant decline in the expression of CYP3A4 in immediate post-operative patients compared with baseline levels. The CYP3A4 level in their study was negatively correlated with IL-6 concentration (545). An inverse relationship between clearance and IL-6 and NO has also been reported in children (548).

Reduced organ perfusion also occurs in severely ill patients. Reduced liver perfusion and subsequent oxygen deprivation can result in reduction in enzyme activity in the liver cells (549). Renal hypo perfusion can cause renal failure leading to poor drug clearance (12). Mechanical ventilation is an important part of the management of severely ill children. This can reduce cardiac output with eventual liver and kidney damage (550).

7.2. Implication of this research

Age has been shown to be the most important determinant of PK studies in children. Age appropriate dosing is an important aspect of treatment in paediatrics. For several drugs, including those evaluated in this thesis, there are dosing guidelines specifically for neonates, children and adolescents. It is however unclear how rapidly age related changes in PK occur during childhood. Therefore, more studies evaluating the effect of age on the variability of PK

parameters are required. Furthermore, there were very few studies comparing of the effect of critical illness on clearance. Critical illness is a very heterogeneous classification and it is important that future research should focus on how specific illnesses and their affects influence drug clearance. Understanding the relationship between critical illness and drug pharmacokinetics can help clinicians to optimise treatment in these children.

One of the reasons sighted for the very few PK studies in children is the ethics of conducting such studies in this age group. It is therefore important to adopt less invasive PK techniques for future research in children. Raising awareness on the use of available minimally invasive techniques is important. Evidence based guidance is needed for the determination of the ideal frequency of blood samples for PK studies in different age groups. Finally, a standardisation of the maximum volume of blood samples collected in children of various ages is required.

7.3. Limitations

These systematic reviews are limited by the inconsistent reporting styles of the authors. While some provided the range and the SD which are measures of variability, some provided neither. Therefore, valuable data was lost because such results could not be included for interpretation. Additionally, some studies did not report the results for different paediatric age groups. There were very few PK studies

conducted in non-critically ill subjects. Therefore, comparison between critically ill and non-critically ill patients was impossible. A further limitation is the inability to determine the CV of the drug clearance in some studies because the individual patient data were not provided. Hence, comparison of the CV between different age groups was inadequate, because of small datasets. Furthermore, there were extensive variation in the number of participants in each PK studies and some of the studies were old, especially theophylline PK studies. Predominantly old studies made it impossible to determine the effect of population PK methods on clearance determination.

When examining invasiveness, this was limited by the lack of data on weight of patients. Therefore compliance of studies with current guidelines could not be determined. Furthermore, an accurate comparison within the paediatric age group is difficult because of the wide age range in the ICH age paediatric catagory. Finally some studies did not provide information on volume of blood sampled and methods used.

7.4. Final conclusion

Age is a major risk factor for inter-individual variation of PK parameters of midazolam, theophylline and morphine. It is also an important predictor of drug clearance in children. Therefore, age appropriate dosing of these drugs is important. Furthermore,

significantly less numbers and volume of blood samples are utilised in new PK studies than old studies. This trend is particularly influenced by the increasing utilisation recently of population PK studies. Population PK method should be encouraged to minimise invasiveness of PK studies. New methodologies for reducing sample volumes and frequency should be considered for all studies.

References

1. Urso R, Blardi P, Giorgi G. A short introduction to pharmacokinetics. European review for medical and pharmacological sciences. 2002;6:33-44.

2. Upton R, Mould D. Basic Concepts in Population Modeling, Simulation, and Model-Based Drug Development: Part 3—Introduction to Pharmacodynamic Modeling Methods. CPT: pharmacometrics & systems pharmacology. 2014;3(1):1-16.

3. Roberts JA, Abdul-Aziz MH, Lipman J, Mouton JW, Vinks AA, Felton TW, et al. Individualised antibiotic dosing for patients who are critically ill: challenges and potential solutions. The Lancet infectious diseases. 2014;14(6):498-509.

4. Strolin Benedetti M, Whomsley R, Baltes EL. Differences in absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion of xenobiotics between the paediatric and adult populations. 2005.

5. Bartelink IH, Rademaker CM, Schobben AF, van den Anker JN. Guidelines on paediatric dosing on the basis of developmental physiology and pharmacokinetic considerations. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2006;45(11):1077-97.

6. Van Elburg R, Fetter W, Bunkers C, Heymans H. Intestinal permeability in relation to birth weight and gestational and postnatal age. Archives of Disease in Childhood-Fetal and Neonatal Edition. 2003;88(1):F52-F5.

7. Batchelor HK, Marriott JF. Paediatric pharmacokinetics: key considerations. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2015;79(3):395-404.

8. Thomson AH. Introduction to clinical pharmacokinetics. Paediatric and Perinatal Drug Therapy. 2000;4(1):3-11.

9. van den Anker JN, Schwab M, Kearns GL. Developmental pharmacokinetics. Pediatric Clinical Pharmacology: Springer; 2011. p. 51-75.

10. Wood AJ, Kearns GL, Abdel-Rahman SM, Alander SW, Blowey DL, Leeder JS, et al. Developmental pharmacology—drug disposition, action, and therapy in infants and children. New England Journal of Medicine. 2003;349(12):1157-67.

11. Rendic S, Guengerich FP. Survey of Human Oxidoreductases and Cytochrome P450 Enzymes Involved in the Metabolism of Xenobiotic and Natural Chemicals. Chemical research in toxicology. 2014;28(1):38-42.

12. Boucher BA, Wood GC, Swanson JM. Pharmacokinetic changes in critical illness. Critical care clinics. 2006;22(2):255-71.

13. Roberts RL, Wallace MC, Drake JM, Stamp LK. Identification of a novel thiopurine S-methyltransferase allele (TPMT* 37). Pharmacogenetics and genomics. 2014;24(6):320-3.

14. Shenfield GM. Genetic polymorphisms, drug metabolism and drug concentrations. The Clinical Biochemist Reviews. 2004;25(4):203.

15. de Wildt SN, Tibboel D, Leeder J. Drug metabolism for the paediatrician. Archives of disease in childhood. 2014;99(12):1137-42.

16. Fanni D, Ambu R, Gerosa C, Nemolato S, Castagnola M, Van Eyken P, et al. Cytochrome P450 Genetic Polymorphism in Neonatal Drug Metabolism: Role and Practical Consequences towards a New Drug Culture in Neonatology. International journal of immunopathology and pharmacology. 2014;27(1):5-13.

17. Werk AN, Cascorbi I. Functional gene variants of CYP3A4. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2014;96(3):340-8.

18. Zhang JG, Stresser DM. Assessment of CYP3A4 Time-Dependent Inhibition in Plated and Suspended Human Hepatocytes. Optimization in Drug Discovery: Springer; 2014. p. 255-68.

19. Zanger UM, Schwab M. Cytochrome P450 enzymes in drug metabolism: regulation of gene expression, enzyme activities, and impact of genetic variation. Pharmacology & therapeutics. 2013;138(1):103-41.

20. Ohtsuki S, Schaefer O, Kawakami H, Inoue T, Liehner S, Saito A, et al. Simultaneous absolute protein quantification of transporters, cytochromes P450, and UDP-glucuronosyltransferases as a novel approach for the characterization of individual human liver: comparison with mRNA levels and activities. Drug metabolism and Disposition. 2012;40(1):83-92.

21. Lamba JK, Lin YS, Schuetz EG, Thummel KE. Genetic contribution to variable human CYP3A-mediated metabolism. Advanced drug delivery reviews. 2012;64:256-69.

22. Wolbold R, Klein K, Burk O, Nüssler AK, Neuhaus P, Eichelbaum M, et al. Sex is a major determinant of CYP3A4 expression in human liver. Hepatology. 2003;38(4):978-88.

23. Cotreau MM, von Moltke LL, Greenblatt DJ. The influence of age and sex on the clearance of cytochrome P450 3A substrates. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2005;44(1):33-60.

24. Diczfalusy U, Nylén H, Elander P, Bertilsson L. 4β-hydroxycholesterol, an endogenous marker of CYP3A4/5 activity in humans. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2011;71(2):183-9.

25. Kuehl P, Zhang J, Lin Y, Lamba J, Assem M, Schuetz J, et al. Sequence diversity in CYP3A promoters and characterization of the genetic basis of polymorphic CYP3A5 expression. Nature genetics. 2001;27(4):383-91.

26. Wrighton SA, Brian WR, Sari M-A, Iwasaki M, Guengerich FP, Raucy JL, et al. Studies on the expression and metabolic capabilities of human liver cytochrome P450IIIA5 (HLp3). Molecular pharmacology. 1990;38(2):207-13.

27. Schuetz JD, Beach DL, Guzelian PS. Selective expression of cytochrome P450 CYP3A mRNAs in embryonic and adult human liver. Pharmacogenetics and Genomics. 1994;4(1):11-20.

28. Lacroix D, Sonnier M, Moncion A, Cheron G, Cresteil T. Expression of CYP3A in the human liver—evidence that the shift between CYP3A7 and CYP3A4 occurs immediately after birth. European Journal of Biochemistry. 1997;247(2):625-34.

29. Lobo ED, Bergstrom RF, Reddy S, Quinlan T, Chappell J, Hong Q, et al. In vitro and in vivo evaluations of cytochrome P450 1A2 interactions with duloxetine. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2008;47(3):191-202.

30. Granfors MT, Backman JT, Laitila J, Neuvonen PJ. Tizanidine is mainly metabolized by cytochrome p450 1A2 in vitro. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2004;57(3):349-53.

31. Fukami T, Nakajima M, Sakai H, Katoh M, Yokoi T. CYP2A13 metabolizes the substrates of human CYP1A2, phenacetin, and theophylline. Drug metabolism and disposition. 2007;35(3):335-9.

32. Heidari R, Babaei H, Roshangar L, Eghbal MA. Effects of enzyme induction and/or glutathione depletion on methimazole-induced hepatotoxicity in mice and the protective role of N-acetylcysteine. Advanced pharmaceutical bulletin. 2014;4(1):21.

33. Ou-Yang DS, Huang SL, Wang W, Xie HG, Xu ZH, Shu Y, et al. Phenotypic polymorphism and gender-related differences of CYP1A2 activity in a Chinese population. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2000;49(2):145-51.

34. Sonnier M, Cresteil T. Delayed ontogenesis of CYP1A2 in the human liver. Eur J Biochem. 1998 Feb 1;251(3):893-8. PubMed PMID: WOS:000071855900041. English.

35. Hakkola J, Tanaka E, Pelkonen O. Developmental expression of cytochrome P450 enzymes in human liver. Pharmacology & toxicology. 1998;82(5):209-17.

36. Franco V, Perucca E. CYP2C9 polymorphisms and phenytoin metabolism: implications for adverse effects. Expert opinion on drug metabolism & toxicology. 2015;11(8):1269-79.

37. Rosemary J, Adithan C. The pharmacogenetics of CYP2C9 and CYP2C19: ethnic variation and clinical significance. Current clinical pharmacology. 2007;2(1):93-109.

38. Yang J-C, Lin C-J. CYP2C19 genotypes in the pharmacokinetics/pharmacodynamics of proton pump inhibitor-based therapy of Helicobacter pylori infection. Expert opinion on drug metabolism & toxicology. 2010;6(1):29-41.

39. Odani A, Hashimoto Y, Otsuki Y, Uwai Y, Hattori H, Furusho K, et al. Genetic polymorphism of the CYP2C subfamily and its effect on the pharmacokinetics of phenytoin in Japanese patients with epilepsy. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1997;62(3):287-92.

40. Ritter JK. Roles of glucuronidation and UDP-glucuronosyltransferases in xenobiotic bioactivation reactions. Chemico-biological interactions. 2000;129(1):171-93.

41. Francke S, Mamidi RN, Solanki B, Scheers E, Jadwin A, Favis R, et al. In vitro metabolism of canagliflozin in human liver, kidney, intestine microsomes, and recombinant uridine diphosphate glucuronosyltransferases (UGT) and the effect of genetic variability of UGT enzymes on the pharmacokinetics of canagliflozin in humans. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2015.

42. Tukey RH, Strassburg CP. Human UDP-glucuronosyltransferases: metabolism, expression, and disease. Annual review of pharmacology and toxicology. 2000;40(1):581-616.

43. Rowland A, Miners JO, Mackenzie PI. The UDPglucuronosyltransferases: their role in drug metabolism and detoxification. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology. 2013;45(6):1121-32.

44. O'Hara K, Wright IM, Schneider JJ, Jones AL, Martin JH. Pharmacokinetics in neonatal prescribing: evidence base, paradigms and the future. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2015;80(6):1281-8.

45. Izukawa T, Nakajima M, Fujiwara R, Yamanaka H, Fukami T, Takamiya M, et al. Quantitative analysis of UDP-glucuronosyltransferase (UGT) 1A and UGT2B expression levels in human livers. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. 2009;37(8):1759-68.

46. Court MH, Zhang X, Ding X, Yee KK, Hesse LM, Finel M. Quantitative distribution of mRNAs encoding the 19 human UDP-glucuronosyltransferase enzymes in 26 adult and 3 fetal tissues. Xenobiotica. 2012;42(3):266-77.

47. Argikar UA, Remmel RP. Effect of aging on glucuronidation of valproic acid in human liver microsomes and the role of UDP-glucuronosyltransferase UGT1A4, UGT1A8, and UGT1A10. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. 2009;37(1):229-36.

48. Johnson TN. Approaches to studying the development of drug metabolism in children. Paediatric and Perinatal Drug Therapy. 2002;5:75-92.

49. Barnes KJ, Rowland A, Polasek TM, Miners JO. Inhibition of human drug-metabolising cytochrome P450 and UDP-glucuronosyltransferase enzyme activities in vitro by uremic toxins. European journal of clinical pharmacology. 2014;70(9):1097-106.

50. Somogyi AA, Coller JK, Barratt DT. Pharmacogenetics of Opioid Response. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2015;97(2):125-7.

51. Anderson GD, Yau MK, Gidal BE, Harris SJ, Levy RH, Lai AA, et al. Bidirectional interaction of valproate and lamotrigine in healthy subjects. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1996;60(2):145-56.

52. Burtin P, Jacqz-Aigrain E, Girard P, Lenclen R, Magny JF, Betremieux P, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of midazolam in neonates. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1994;56(6):615-25.

53. Bieche I, Narjoz C, Asselah T, Vacher S, Marcellin P, Lidereau R, et al. Reverse transcriptase-PCR quantification of mRNA levels from cytochrome (CYP) 1, CYP2 and CYP3 families in 22 different human tissues. Pharmacogenetics and genomics. 2007;17(9):731-42.

54. Blake MJ, Abdel-Rahman SM, Pearce RE, Leeder JS, Kearns GL. Effect of diet on the development of drug metabolism by cytochrome P-450 enzymes in healthy infants. Pediatric research. 2006;60(6):717-23.

55. Hines RN. The ontogeny of drug metabolism enzymes and implications for adverse drug events. Pharmacology & therapeutics. 2008;118(2):250-67.

56. Blake MJ, Castro L, Leeder JS, Kearns GL, editors. Ontogeny of drug metabolizing enzymes in the neonate. Seminars in Fetal and Neonatal Medicine; 2005: Elsevier.

57. Pacifici G, Säwe J, Kager L, Rane A. Morphine glucuronidation in human fetal and adult liver. European journal of clinical pharmacology. 1982;22(6):553-8.

58. Choonara I, McKay P, Hain R, Rane A. Morphine metabolism in children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1989;28(5):599-604.

59. Jacqz-Aigrain E, Funck-Brentano C, Cresteil T. CYP2D6-and CYP3Adependent metabolism of dextromethorphan in humans. Pharmacogenetics and Genomics. 1993;3(4):197-204.

60. TRELUYER JM, JACQZ-AIGRAIN E, ALVAREZ F, CRESTEIL T. Expression of CYP2D6 in developing human liver. European Journal of Biochemistry. 1991;202(2):583-8.

61. Vieira I, Pasanen M, Raunio H, Cresteil T. Expression of CYP2E1 in Human Lung and Kidney during Development and in Full-Term Placenta: A Differential Methylation of the Gene is Involved in the Regulation Process. Pharmacology & toxicology. 1998;83(5):183-7.

62. Rhodin MM, Anderson BJ, Peters AM, Coulthard MG, Wilkins B, Cole M, et al. Human renal function maturation: a quantitative description using weight and postmenstrual age. Pediatric nephrology. 2009;24(1):67-76.

63. Alcorn J, McNamara PJ. Pharmacokinetics in the newborn. Advanced drug delivery reviews. 2003;55(5):667-86.

64. Uemura O, Honda M, Matsuyama T, Ishikura K, Hataya H, Yata N, et al. Age, gender, and body length effects on reference serum creatinine levels determined by an enzymatic method in Japanese children: a multicenter study. Clinical and experimental nephrology. 2011;15(5):694-9.

65. Kanto J, Erkkola R. Obstetric analgesia: pharmacokinetics and its relation to neonatal behavioral and adaptive functions. Biological research in pregnancy and perinatology. 1984;5(1):23.

66. Gilman JT. Therapeutic drug monitoring in the neonate and paediatric age group. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 1990;19(1):1-10.

67. Jacobs R, Kearns G, Brown A, Trang J, Kluza R. Renal clearance of imipenem in children. European journal of clinical microbiology. 1984;3(5):471-4.

68. Gupta B, Sharma P, Bagla J, Parakh M, Soni J. Renal failure in asphyxiated neonates. Indian pediatrics. 2005;42(9):928.

69. Lombardo F, Obach RS, Varma MV, Stringer R, Berellini G. Clearance mechanism assignment and total clearance prediction in human based upon in silico models. Journal of medicinal chemistry. 2014;57(10):4397-405.

70. Toutain P-L, BOUSQUET-MÉLOU A. Plasma clearance. Journal of Veterinary pharmacology and therapeutics. 2004;27(6):415-25.

71. Jaramillo-Bustamante JC, Marín-Agudelo A, Fernández-Laverde M, Bareño-Silva J. Epidemiology of sepsis in pediatric intensive care units: First Colombian Multicenter Study*. Pediatric Critical Care Medicine. 2012;13(5):501-8.

72. Mahmoudi L, Mohammadpour A, Ahmadi A, Niknam R, Mojtahedzadeh M. Influence of sepsis on higher daily dose of amikacin pharmacokinetics in critically ill patients. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2013;17(3):285-91.

73. Hosein S, A Udy A, Lipman J. Physiological changes in the critically ill patient with sepsis. Current pharmaceutical biotechnology. 2011;12(12):1991-5.

74. Smith BS, Yogaratnam D, Levasseur-Franklin KE, Forni A, Fong J. Introduction to drug pharmacokinetics in the critically ill patient. CHEST Journal. 2012;141(5):1327-36.

75. Vet NJ, de Hoog M, Tibboel D, de Wildt SN. The effect of inflammation on drug metabolism: a focus on pediatrics. Drug discovery today. 2011;16(9):435-42.

76. Morgan ET. Regulation of cytochromes P450 during inflammation and infection. Drug metabolism reviews. 1997;29(4):1129-88.

77. Kato R, Yamashita S, Moriguchi J, Nakagawa M, Tsukura Y, Uchida K, et al. Changes of midazolam pharmacokinetics in Wistar rats treated with lipopolysaccharide: relationship between total CYP and CYP3A2. Innate immunity. 2008;14(5):291-7.

78. Aitken AE, Morgan ET. Gene-specific effects of inflammatory cytokines on cytochrome P450 2C, 2B6 and 3A4 mRNA levels in human hepatocytes. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. 2007;35(9):1687-93.

79. Pettersen G, Mouksassi MS, Théorêt Y, Labbé L, Faure C, Nguyen B, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of intravenous pantoprazole in paediatric intensive care patients. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2009;67(2):216-27.

80. Jones AE, Brown KC, Werner RE, Gotzkowsky K, Gaedigk A, Blake M, et al. Variability in drug metabolizing enzyme activity in HIV-infected patients. European journal of clinical pharmacology. 2010;66(5):475-85.

81. Alexandre J, Rey E, Girre V, Grabar S, Tran A, Montheil V, et al. Relationship between cytochrome 3A activity, inflammatory status and the risk of docetaxel-induced febrile neutropenia: a prospective study. Annals of oncology. 2007;18(1):168-72.

82. Frye RF, Schneider VM, Frye CS, Feldman AM. Plasma levels of TNF-a and IL-6 are inversely related to cytochrome P450-dependent drug metabolism in patients with congestive heart failure. Journal of cardiac failure. 2002;8(5):315-9.

83. Power BM, Forbes AM, van Heerden PV. Pharmacokinetics of drugs used in critically ill adults. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 1998;34(1):25-56.

84. Park GR. Molecular mechanisms of drug metabolism in the critically ill. Br J Anaesth. 1996 Jul;77(1):32-49. PubMed PMID: 8703629. Epub 1996/07/01. eng.

85. Varghese JM, Roberts JA, Lipman J. Antimicrobial pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic issues in the critically ill with severe sepsis and septic shock. Critical care clinics. 2011;27(1):19-34.

86. Roberts DJ, Hall RI. Drug absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion considerations in critically ill adults. Expert opinion on drug metabolism & toxicology. 2013;9(9):1067-84.

87. Benet LZ, Hoener BA. Changes in plasma protein binding have little clinical relevance. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2002;71(3):115-21.

88. Mulla H, Pooboni S. Population pharmacokinetics of vancomycin in patients receiving extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2005;60(3):265-75.

89. Mulla H, Nabi F, Nichani S, Lawson G, Firmin R, Upton DR. Population pharmacokinetics of theophylline during paediatric extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2003;55(1):23-31.

90. Dickmann LJ, Patel SK, Rock DA, Wienkers LC, Slatter JG. Effects of interleukin-6 (IL-6) and an anti-IL-6 monoclonal antibody on drug-metabolizing enzymes in human hepatocyte culture. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. 2011;39(8):1415-22.

91. L Ribeiro A, Ribeiro V. Drug metabolism and transport under hypoxia. Current drug metabolism. 2013;14(9):969-75.

92. Baber N, Pritchard D. Dose estimation for children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2003;56(5):489-93.

93. British national formulary for children: British Medical Association and Royal Pharmaceutical Society,2014:638-39; 2014-2015.

94. Anderson BJ, Holford NH. Understanding dosing: children are small adults, neonates are immature children. Archives of disease in childhood. 2013;98(9):737-44.

95. de Gast-Bakker DA, van der Werff SD, Sibarani-Ponsen R, Swart EL, Plotz FB. Age is of influence on midazolam requirements in a paediatric intensive care unit. Acta paediatrica. 2007;96(3):414-7. PubMed PMID: 17407468. eng.

96. Pai MP. Estimating the glomerular filtration rate in obese adult patients for drug dosing. Advances in chronic kidney disease. 2010;17(5):e53-e62.

97. Nahara M, McMorrow J, Jones P, Anglin D, Rosenberg R. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam in critically ill pediatric patients. European Journal of Drug Metabolism and Pharmacokinetics. 2000;25(3):219-21.

98. Guo T, Mao GF, Xia DY, Su XY, Zhao LS. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam tablet in different Chinese ethnic groups. Journal of clinical pharmacy and therapeutics. 2011;36(3):406-11.

99. Rodman JH. Pharmacokinetic variability in the adolescent: implications of body size and organ function for dosage regimen design. Journal of adolescent health. 1994;15(8):654-62.

100. Menson EN, Walker AS, Sharland M, Wells C, Tudor-Williams G, Riordan FAI, et al. Underdosing of antiretrovirals in UK and Irish children with HIV as an example of problems in prescribing medicines to children, 1997-2005: cohort study. Bmj. 2006;332(7551):1183-7.

101. Verbraecken J, Van de Heyning P, De Backer W, Van Gaal L. Body surface area in normal-weight, overweight, and obese adults. A comparison study. Metabolism. 2006;55(4):515-24.

102. Cella M, Knibbe C, Danhof M, Della Pasqua O. What is the right dose for children? British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2010;70(4):597-603.

103. Ette EI, Williams PJ. Population pharmacokinetics I: background, concepts, and models. Annals of Pharmacotherapy. 2004;38(10):1702-6.

104. Ku LC, Smith PB. Dosing in neonates: special considerations in physiology and trial design. Pediatric research. 2014;77(1-1):2-9.

105. Autmizguine J, Brian Smith P, Sampson M, Ovetchkine P, Cohen-Wolkowiez M, M Watt K. Pharmacokinetic studies in infants using minimalrisk study designs. Current clinical pharmacology. 2014;9(4):350-8.

106. Anderson BJ, Allegaert K, Holford NH. Population clinical pharmacology of children: general principles. European journal of pediatrics. 2006;165(11):741-6.

107. Ette EI, Williams PJ. Population pharmacokinetics II: estimation methods. Annals of Pharmacotherapy. 2004;38(11):1907-15.

108. Gabrielsson J and Weiner D. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic data analysis: concepts and applications: CRC Press; 2001.

109. Riviere JE. Comparative pharmacokinetics: principles, techniques and applications: John Wiley & Sons; 2011.

110. Gabrielsson J, Weiner D. Non-compartmental analysis. Computational Toxicology: Volume I. 2012:377-89.

111. Wang Z, Kim S, Quinney SK, Zhou J, Li L. Non-compartment model to compartment model pharmacokinetics transformation meta-analysis–a multivariate nonlinear mixed model. BMC Systems Biology. 2010;4(1):1.

112. Parke J, Holford NH, Charles BG. A procedure for generating bootstrap samples for the validation of nonlinear mixed-effects population models. Computer methods and programs in biomedicine. 1999;59(1):19-29.

113. Zhao W, Lopez E, Biran V, Durrmeyer X, Fakhoury M, Jacqz-Aigrain E. Vancomycin continuous infusion in neonates: dosing optimisation and therapeutic drug monitoring. Archives of disease in childhood. 2012:archdischild-2012-302765.

114. Zhao W, Kaguelidou F, Biran V, Zhang D, Allegaert K, Capparelli EV, et al. External evaluation of population pharmacokinetic models of vancomycin in neonates: the transferability of published models to different clinical settings. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2013;75(4):1068-80.

115. Ballard CD, Peterson GM, Thompson AJ, Beggs SA. Off-label use of medicines in paediatric inpatients at an Australian teaching hospital. Journal of paediatrics and child health. 2013;49(1):38-42.

116. Lee JL, Redzuan AM, Shah NM. Unlicensed and off-label use of medicines in children admitted to the intensive care units of a hospital in Malaysia. International journal of clinical pharmacy. 2013;35(6):1025-9.

117. Sammons H, Starkey E. Ethical issues of clinical trials in children. Paediatrics and child health. 2012;22(2):47-50.

118. Modi N, Vohra J, Preston J, Elliott C, Van't Hoff W, Coad J, et al. Guidance on clinical research involving infants, children and young people: an update for researchers and research ethics committees. Archives of disease in childhood. 2014:archdischild-2014-306444.

119. Organization WH. WHO guidelines on drawing blood: best practices in phlebotomy. 2010.

120. Ogawa S, Ogihara T, Fujiwara E, Ito K, Nakano M, Nakayama S, et al. Venepuncture is preferable to heel lance for blood sampling in term neonates. Archives of Disease in Childhood-Fetal and Neonatal Edition. 2005;90(5):F432-F6.

121. Shah VS, Taddio A, Bennett S, Speidel BD. Neonatal pain response to heel stick vs venepuncture for routine blood sampling. Archives of Disease in Childhood-Fetal and Neonatal Edition. 1997;77(2):F143-F4.

122. Murphy JE, Ward ES. Elevated phenytoin Concentration Caused by Sampling Through the Drug-Administration Catheter. Pharmacotherapy: The Journal of Human Pharmacology and Drug Therapy. 1991;11(4):348-50.

123. EMA. European Medicines Agency, GUIDELINE ON THE INVESTIGATION OF MEDICINAL PRODUCTS

IN THE TERM AND PRETERM NEONATE. [Accessed on 16 June 2016] 2009 Avaliable from: http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_quideli

ne/2009/09/WC500003750.pdf. 2009.

124. Categories of research that may be reviewed by the institutional review board (IRB) through an expedited review procedure. US Health and Human Services Office for Human Research Protections [cited 2016 June 16]. Available from: http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/uc m119074.htm.

125. Howie SR. Blood sample volumes in child health research: review of safe limits. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2011;89(1):46-53.

126. CMRC IRB maximum allowable total blood draw volumes (clinical + research). University of California Davis;2006. Available from: http://search.ucdmc.ucdavis.edu/search?entqr=0&ud=1&sort=date%3AD% 3AL%3Ad1&output=xml no dtd&oe=UTF-8&ie=UTF-

<u>8&client=www_ucdmc_ucdavis_edu&proxystylesheet=www_ucdmc_ucdavis</u> <u>edu&site=internet&numgm=5&q=CMRC+IRB+maximum+allowable+total</u> +blood+draw+volumes+%28&button.x=4&button.y=10&button=Submit
[June 16, 2016].

127. Reed MD. Optimal sampling theory: an overview of its application to pharmacokinetic studies in infants and children. Pediatrics. 1999;104(Supplement 3):627-32.

128. Raoof A, Van Obbergh L, Verbeeck R. Propofol pharmacokinetics in children with biliary atresia. British journal of anaesthesia. 1995;74(1):46-9.

129. Long D, Koren G, James A. Ethics of drug studies in infants: How many samples are required for accurate estimation of pharmacokinetic parameters in neonates? The Journal of pediatrics. 1987;111(6):918-21.

130. Smith M. Taking blood from children causes no more than minimal harm. Journal of medical ethics. 1985;11(3):127-31.

131. Smith M. The effects of lead exposure on urban children: the Institute of Child Health/Southampton Study. Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology. 1983.

132. Saeed M, Gatens P. Anterior interosseous nerve syndrome: unusual etiologies. Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation. 1983;64(4):182-.

133. Boerlage A, Ista E, Duivenvoorden H, Wildt S, Tibboel D, Dijk M. The COMFORT behaviour scale detects clinically meaningful effects of analgesic and sedative treatment. European Journal of Pain. 2015;19(4):473-9.

134. Tak J, Van Bon W. Pain-and distress-reducing interventions for venepuncture in children. Child: care, health and development. 2006;32(3):257-68.

135. Pearson H. Blood and blood forming tissues. McGraw-Hill; 2003. : Rudolph's pediatrics. .

136. Madsen L, Rasmussen M, Bjerregaard L, Nøhr S, Ebbesen F. Impact of blood sampling in very preterm infants. Scandinavian journal of clinical & laboratory investigation. 2000;60(2):125-32.

137. Hack K, Khodabux C, von Lindern J, Brouwers H, Scherjon S, van Rijn H, et al. [Need for blood transfusion in premature infants in 2 Dutch perinatology centres particularly determined by blood sampling for diagnosis]. Nederlands tijdschrift voor geneeskunde. 2008;152(25):1419-25.

138. Schulz G, Keller E, Haensse D, Arlettaz R, Bucher HU, Fauchere J-C. Slow blood sampling from an umbilical artery catheter prevents a decrease in cerebral oxygenation in the preterm newborn. Pediatrics. 2003;111(1):e73-e6.

139. Meek JH, Tyszczuk L, Elwell CE, Wyatt J. Low cerebral blood flow is a risk factor for severe intraventricular haemorrhage. Archives of Disease in Childhood-Fetal and Neonatal Edition. 1999;81(1):F15-F8.

140. Spooner N, Lad R, Barfield M. Dried blood spots as a sample collection technique for the determination of pharmacokinetics in clinical studies: considerations for the validation of a quantitative bioanalytical method. Analytical Chemistry. 2009;81(4):1557-63.

141. Patel P, Mulla H, Kairamkonda V, Spooner N, Gade S, Della Pasqua O, et al. Dried blood spots and sparse sampling: a practical approach to estimating pharmacokinetic parameters of caffeine in preterm infants. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2013;75(3):805-13.

142. Patel P, Mulla H, Tanna S, Pandya H. Facilitating pharmacokinetic studies in children: a new use of dried blood spots. Archives of disease in childhood. 2010;95(6):484-7.

143. Millership JS. Microassay of drugs and modern measurement techniques. Pediatric Anesthesia. 2011;21(3):197-205.

144. Blessborn D, Sköld K, Zeeberg D, Kaewkhao K, Sköld O, Ahnoff M. Heat stabilization of blood spot samples for determination of metabolically unstable drug compounds. Bioanalysis. 2013;5(1):31-9.

145. Liu G, Ji QC, Jemal M, Tymiak AA, Arnold ME. Approach to evaluating dried blood spot sample stability during drying process and discovery of a treated card to maintain analyte stability by rapid on-card pH modification. Analytical chemistry. 2011;83(23):9033-8.

146. Zhang Y, Mehrotra N, Budha NR, Christensen ML, Meibohm B. A tandem mass spectrometry assay for the simultaneous determination of acetaminophen, caffeine, phenytoin, ranitidine, and theophylline in small volume pediatric plasma specimens. Clinica chimica acta. 2008;398(1):105-12.

147. Ahsman MJ, Wildschut ED, Tibboel D, Mathot RA. Microanalysis of β lactam antibiotics and vancomycin in plasma for pharmacokinetic studies in neonates. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2009;53(1):75-80.

148. Purkins L, Wood N, Ghahramani P, Greenhalgh K, Allen M, Kleinermans D. Pharmacokinetics and safety of voriconazole following intravenous-to oral-dose escalation regimens. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2002;46(8):2546-53.

149. Siegel IA, Ben-Aryeh H, Gozal D, Colin AA, Szargel R, Laufer D. Comparison of unbound and total serum theophylline concentrations with those of stimulated and unstimulated saliva in asthmatic children. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 1990;12(5):460-4.

150. Friedman IM, Litt IF, Henson R, Holtzman D, Halverson D. Saliva phenobarbital and phenytoin concentrations in epileptic adolescents. The Journal of pediatrics. 1981;98(4):645-7.

151. de Wildt SN, Kerkvliet KT, Wezenberg MG, Ottink S, Hop WC, Vulto AG, et al. Use of saliva in therapeutic drug monitoring of caffeine in preterm infants. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2001;23(3):250-4.

152. Hornuss C, Praun S, Villinger J, Dornauer A, Moehnle P, Dolch M, et al. Real-time monitoring of propofol in expired air in humans undergoing total intravenous anesthesia. Anesthesiology. 2007;106(4):665-74.

153. Rose K, Stötter H. ICH E 11: Clinical Investigation of Medicinal Products in the Paediatric Population. In: Rose K, van den Anker JN, editors. Guide to Paediatric Clinical Research. Basel: Karger; 2007. p. 33-7

154. Kastner M, Wilczynski NL, Walker-Dilks C, McKibbon KA, Haynes B. Age-specific search strategies for Medline. Journal of medical Internet research. 2006;8(4).

155. Pang W-K, Leung P-K, Huang W-K, Liu W. On interval estimation of the coefficient of variation for the three-parameter Weibull, lognormal and gamma distribution: A simulation-based approach. European Journal of Operational Research. 2005;164(2):367-77.

156. Hardy RJ, Thompson SG. Detecting and describing heterogeneity in meta-analysis. Statistics in medicine. 1998;17(8):841-56.

157. Higgins J, Thompson SG. Quantifying heterogeneity in a metaanalysis. Statistics in medicine. 2002;21(11):1539-58.

158. Reddy SD, Reddy DS. Midazolam as an anticonvulsant antidote for organophosphate intoxication—A pharmacotherapeutic appraisal. Epilepsia. 2015;56(6):813-21.

159. Möhler H, Fritschy J, Rudolph U. A new benzodiazepine pharmacology. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics. 2002;300(1):2-8.

160. Griffin III CE, Kaye AM, Bueno FR, Kaye AD. Benzodiazepine pharmacology and central nervous system-mediated effects. The Ochsner Journal. 2013;13(2):214-23.

161. Blumer JL. Clinical pharmacology of midazolam in infants and children. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 1998;35(1):37-47.

162. Brill MJ, van Rongen A, van Dongen EP, van Ramshorst B, Hazebroek EJ, Darwich AS, et al. The pharmacokinetics of the CYP3A substrate midazolam in morbidly obese patients before and one year after bariatric surgery. Pharmaceutical research. 2015;32(12):3927-36.

163. de Wildt SN, Kearns GL, Murry DJ, Koren G, van den Anker JN. Ontogeny of midazolam glucuronidation in preterm infants. European journal of clinical pharmacology. 2010;66(2):165-70.

164. de Wildt SN, de Hoog M, Vinks AA, van der Giesen E, van den Anker JN. Population pharmacokinetics and metabolism of midazolam in pediatric intensive care patients. Crit Care Med. 2003;31(7):1952-8. PubMed PMID: 12847388. eng.

165. Pacifici GM. Clinical pharmacology of midazolam in neonates and children: Effect of disease—A review. International journal of pediatrics. 2014;2014.

166. Committee PF. BNF for Children (BNFC) Pharmaceutical Press; 2015:643-4.

167. Riss J, Cloyd J, Gates J, Collins S. Benzodiazepines in epilepsy: pharmacology and pharmacokinetics. Acta neurologica scandinavica. 2008;118(2):69-86.

168. Primosch RE, Bender F. Factors associated with administration route when using midazolam for pediatric conscious sedation. ASDC journal of dentistry for children. 2001;68(4):233-8, 28. PubMed PMID: 11862873. eng.

169. Maitre PO, Buhrer M, Thomson D, Stanski DR. A three-step approach combining Bayesian regression and NONMEM population analysis: application to midazolam. Journal of pharmacokinetics and biopharmaceutics. 1991;19(4):377-84. PubMed PMID: 1920085. eng.

170. Vet NJ, Brussee JM, de Hoog M, Mooij MG, Verlaat CW, Jerchel IS, et al. Inflammation and Organ Failure Severely Affect Midazolam Clearance in

Critically III Children. American Journal of Respiratory And Critical Care Medicine. 2016 (ja).

171. Hughes J, Gill AM, Mulhearn H, Powell E, Choonara I. Steady-state plasma concentrations of midazolam in critically ill infants and children. The Annals of pharmacotherapy. 1996;30(1):27-30. PubMed PMID: 8773161. eng.

172. Hartwig S, Roth B, Theisohn M. Clinical experience with continuous intravenous sedation using midazolam and fentanyl in the paediatric intensive care unit. Eur J Pediatr. 1991 1991/09/01;150(11):784-8. English.

173. Vet NJ, de Hoog M, Tibboel D, de Wildt SN. The effect of critical illness and inflammation on midazolam therapy in children. Pediatric critical care medicine : a journal of the Society of Critical Care Medicine and the World Federation of Pediatric Intensive and Critical Care Societies. 2012;13(1):e48-50. PubMed PMID: 21057365. eng.

174. Minagawa K, Watanabe T. [A pharmacokinetic study of midazolam for the treatment of status epilepticus in children: a preliminary report]. No to hattatsu Brain and development. 2006 Jul;38(4):301-3. PubMed PMID: 16859196. Epub 2006/07/25. jpn.

175. Jacqz-Aigrain E, Daoud P, Burtin P, Maherzi S, Beaufils F. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam during continuous infusion in critically ill neonates. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 1992;42(3):329-32. PubMed PMID: 1577053. eng.

176. Jacqz-Aigrain E, Wood C, Robieux I. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam in critically ill neonates. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 1990;39(2):191-2. PubMed PMID: 2253674. eng.

177. de Wildt SN, Kearns GL, Hop WC, Murry DJ, Abdel-Rahman SM, van den Anker JN. Pharmacokinetics and metabolism of intravenous midazolam in preterm infants. Clinical pharmacology and therapeutics. 2001;70(6):525-31. PubMed PMID: 11753268. eng.

178. Harte GJ, Gray PH, Lee TC, Steer PA, Charles BG. Haemodynamic responses and population pharmacokinetics of midazolam following administration to ventilated, preterm neonates. Journal of paediatrics and child health. 1997;33(4):335-8. PubMed PMID: 9323623. eng.

179. Lee TC, Charles BG, Harte GJ, Gray PH, Steer PA, Flenady VJ. Population pharmacokinetic modeling in very premature infants receiving midazolam during mechanical ventilation: midazolam neonatal pharmacokinetics. Anesthesiology. 1999;90(2):451-7. PubMed PMID: 9952152. eng.

180. Mulla H, Lawson G, Peek GJ, Firmin R, Upton DR. Plasma concentrations of midazolam in neonates receiving extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. ASAIO journal. 2003;49(1):41-7.

181. Burtin P, Jacqz-Aigrain E, Girard P, Lenclen R, Magny JF, Betremieux P, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of midazolam in neonates. Clinical pharmacology and therapeutics. 1994;56(6 Pt 1):615-25. PubMed PMID: 7995003. eng.

182. Ahsman MJ, Hanekamp M, Wildschut ED, Tibboel D, Mathot RA. Population pharmacokinetics of midazolam and its metabolites during venoarterial extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in neonates. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2010;49(6):407-19. PubMed PMID: 20481651. eng.

183. Mulla H, McCormack P, Lawson G, Firmin RK, Upton DR. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam in neonates undergoing extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Anesthesiology. 2003;99(2):275-82. PubMed PMID: 12883399. eng.

184. Peeters MY, Prins SA, Knibbe CA, Dejongh J, Mathot RA, Warris C, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of midazolam and metabolites in nonventilated infants after craniofacial surgery. Anesthesiology. 2006;105(6):1135-46. PubMed PMID: 17122576. eng.

185. Mathews HM, Carson IW, Lyons SM, Orr IA, Collier PS, Howard PJ, et al. A pharmacokinetic study of midazolam in paediatric patients undergoing

cardiac surgery. Br J Anaesth. 1988;61(3):302-7. PubMed PMID: 3179150. eng.

186. Reed MD, Rodarte A, Blumer JL, Khoo KC, Akbari B, Pou S, et al. The single-dose pharmacokinetics of midazolam and its primary metabolite in pediatric patients after oral and intravenous administration. Journal of clinical pharmacology. 2001;41(12):1359-69. PubMed PMID: 11762564. eng.

187. Roberts JA, Coulthard MG, Addison RS, Foot C, Lipman J. Midazolam metabolism: implications for individualized dosing? Journal of Pharmacy Practice & Research. 2009;39(3):198-201. PubMed PMID: 2010443856. Language: English. Entry Date: 20091204. Revision Date: 20120309. Publication Type: journal article.

188. Muchohi SN, Kokwaro GO, Ogutu BR, Edwards G, Ward SA, Newton CR. Pharmacokinetics and clinical efficacy of midazolam in children with severe malaria and convulsions. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2008;66(4):529-38. PubMed PMID: 18662297. Pubmed Central PMCID: 2561115. eng.

189. Rey E, Delaunay L, Pons G, Murat I, Richard MO, Saint-Maurice C, et al. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam in children: comparative study of intranasal and intravenous administration. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 1991;41(4):355-7. PubMed PMID: 1804652. eng.

190. Jones RD, Chan K, Roulson CJ, Brown AG, Smith ID, Mya GH. Pharmacokinetics of flumazenil and midazolam. Br J Anaesth. 1993;70(3):286-92. PubMed PMID: 8471371. eng.

191. Kraus GB, Gruber RG, Knoll R, Danner U. [Pharmacokinetic studies following intravenous and rectal administration of midazolam in children]. Der Anaesthesist. 1989 Dec;38(12):658-63. PubMed PMID: 2619028. Epub 1989/12/01. Pharmakokinetische Untersuchungen nach intravenoser und rektaler Applikation von Midazolam bei Kindern. ger.

192. Payne K, Mattheyse FJ, Liebenberg D, Dawes T. The pharmacokinetics of midazolam in paediatric patients. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 1989;37(3):267-72. PubMed PMID: 2612542. eng.

193. Salonen M, Kanto J, Iisalo E, Himberg JJ. Midazolam as an induction agent in children: a pharmacokinetic and clinical study. Anesthesia and analgesia. 1987;66(7):625-8. PubMed PMID: 3605671. eng.

194. Tolia V, Brennan S, Aravind MK, Kauffman RE. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of midazolam in children during esophagogastroduodenoscopy. J Pediatr. 1991;119(3):467-71. PubMed PMID: 1880665. eng.

195. de Wildt SN, Kearns GL, Hop WC, Murry DJ, Abdel-Rahman SM, van den Anker JN. Pharmacokinetics and metabolism of oral midazolam in preterm infants. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2002;53(4):390-2. PubMed PMID: 11966671. Pubmed Central PMCID: 1874268. eng.

196. Nahara MC, McMorrow J, Jones PR, Anglin D, Rosenberg R. Pharmacokinetics of midazolam in critically ill pediatric patients. Eur J Drug Metab Pharmacokinet. 2000;25(3-4):219-21. PubMed PMID: 11420893. eng.

197. Ince I, de Wildt SN, Peeters MY, Murry DJ, Tibboel D, Danhof M, et al. Critical illness is a major determinant of midazolam clearance in children aged 1 month to 17 years. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2012;34(4):381-9.

198. van den Anker J. Population pharmacokinetics and metabolism of midazolam in pediatric intensive care patients. Crit Care Med. 2003;31(7).

199. Johnson TN, Rostami-Hodjegan A, Tucker GT. Prediction of the clearance of eleven drugs and associated variability in neonates, infants and children. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2006;45(9):931-56.

200. de Wildt SN, Johnson TN, Choonara I. The effect of age on drug metabolism. Paediatric and Perinatal Drug Therapy. 2003;5(3):101-6.

201. Bremer F, Reulbach U, Schwilden H, Schüttler J. Midazolam therapeutic drug monitoring in intensive care sedation: a 5-year survey. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2004;26(6):643-9.

202. Kang J-S, Lee M-H. Overview of therapeutic drug monitoring. The Korean journal of internal medicine. 2009;24(1):1-10.

203. Derendorf H, Meibohm B. Modeling of pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic (PK/PD) relationships: concepts and perspectives. Pharmaceutical research. 1999;16(2):176-85.

204. Johnson TN. Modelling approaches to dose estimation in children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2005;59(6):663-9.

205. Björkman S. Prediction of drug disposition in infants and children by means of physiologically based pharmacokinetic (PBPK) modelling: theophylline and midazolam as model drugs. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2005;59(6):691-704.

206. Cockcroft D. Pharmacologic therapy for asthma: overview and historical perspective. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1999;39(3):216-22.

207. Rabe K, Magnussen H, Dent G. Theophylline and selective PDE inhibitors as bronchodilators and smooth muscle relaxants. European Respiratory Journal. 1995;8(4):637-42.

208. Pauwels R, Joos G. Characterization of the adenosine receptors in the airways. Archives internationales de pharmacodynamie et de therapie. 1995;329(1):151.

209. Barnes P. IL-10: a key regulator of allergic disease. Clinical & Experimental Allergy. 2002;31(5):667-9.

210. Tomita K, Chikumi H, Tokuyasu H, Yajima H, Hitsuda Y, Matsumoto Y, et al. Functional assay of NF-κB translocation into nuclei by laser scanning cytometry: inhibitory effect by dexamethasone or theophylline. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol. 1999;359(4):249-55.

211. Barnes PJ. Theophylline. Pharmaceuticals. 2010;3(3):725-47.

212. Cazzola M, Page CP, Calzetta L, Matera MG. Pharmacology and therapeutics of bronchodilators. Pharmacological reviews. 2012;64(3):450-504.

213. Soldin OP, Soldin SJ. Review: therapeutic drug monitoring in pediatrics. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2002;24(1):1.

214. Patel R, Baria A. Formulation development and process optimization of theophylline sustained release matrix tablet. Int j pharm pharm sci. 2009;1:30-42.

215. Joint Formulary Committee. British national formulary for children. London: British Medical Association and Royal Pharmaceutical Society; 2014-2015.

216. Makino S, Fueki M, Fueki N. Efficacy and safety of methylxanthines in the treatment of asthma. Allergology International. 2004;53(1):13-22.

217. Margay SM, Farhat S, Kaur S, Teli HA. To Study the Efficacy and Safety of Doxophylline and Theophylline in Bronchial Asthma. Journal of clinical and diagnostic research: JCDR. 2015;9(4):FC05.

218. Boswell-Smith V, Cazzola M, Page CP. Are phosphodiesterase 4 inhibitors just more theophylline? Journal of allergy and clinical immunology. 2006;117(6):1237-43.

219. Robert J, Terri L, Gal P. Effect of phenobarbital administration on theophylline clearance in premature neonates. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 1990;12(2):139-43.

220. NARUI K, INOUE M, MIZUTANI K, IWASAKI J, TANAKA D, TAKEUCHI T, et al. THEOPHYLLINE PHARMACOKINETICS IN THE PREMATURE INFANT WITH PRIMARY APNEA. Journal of the Showa Medical Association. 2003;63(2):154-62.

221. Lowry JA, Jarrett RV, Wasserman G, Pettett G, Kauffman RE. Theophylline toxicokinetics in premature newborns. Archives of pediatrics & adolescent medicine. 2001;155(8):934-9.

222. Bonati M, Latini R, Marra G, Assael BM, Parini R. Theophylline metabolism during the first month of life and development. Pediatric research. 1981 Apr;15(4 Pt 1):304-8. PubMed PMID: 7220153. Epub 1981/04/01. eng.

223. Gilman JT, Gal P, Levine RS, Hersh CB, Erkan N. Factors influencing theophylline disposition in 179 newborns. Ther Drug Monit. 1986;8(1):4.

224. Igarashi T, Iwakawa S. Effect of gender on theophylline clearance in the asthmatic acute phase in Japanese pediatric patients. Biological & pharmaceutical bulletin. 2009 Feb;32(2):304-7. PubMed PMID: 19182395. Epub 2009/02/03. eng.

225. Odajima Y. [Examination of theophylline pharmacokinetics during an attack of bronchial asthma in children]. Arerugi = [Allergy]. 1992 Jan;41(1):22-8. PubMed PMID: 1554321. Epub 1992/01/01. jpn.

226. Ikuko Y, TANIGAWARA Y, YASUHARA M, MIKAWA H, Ryohei H. Population pharmacokinetics of theophylline. I: Intravenous infusion to children in the acute episode of asthma. Biol Pharm Bull. 1993;16(1):59-62.

227. Ginchansky E, Weinberger M. Relationship of theophylline clearance to oral dosage in children with chronic asthma. The Journal of pediatrics. 1977;91(4):655-60.

228. Reiter PD, Hogue SL, Phelps SJ. Ability of three pharmacokinetic equations to predict steady-state serum theophylline concentrations in pediatric patients. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 1992;14(5):354-9.

229. Muslow HA, Bernard L, Don Brown R, Jamison RM, Manno JE, Bocchini JA, et al. Lack of effect of respiratory syncytial virus infection on theophylline disposition in children. The Journal of pediatrics. 1992;121(3):466-71.

230. Nahata M, Serafini D, Edwards R. Theophylline pharmacokinetics in patients with bronchopulmonary dysplasia. Journal of clinical pharmacy and therapeutics. 1989;14(3):225-9.

231. Islam SI, Ali AS, Sheikh AA, Fida NM. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in preterm neonates during the first month of life. Saudi Med J. 2004;25(4):459-65.

232. Gal P, Boer HR, Toback J, Wells TJ, Erkan NV. Effect of asphyxia on theophylline clearance in newborns. Southern medical journal. 1982 Jul;75(7):836-8. PubMed PMID: 7089654. Epub 1982/07/01. eng.

233. Imai K, Munehisa Y, Yoshikuni Y, Morita T, Nomura H, Kimura Y, et al. Influences of pyrexia and age on theophylline clearance in young children with asthma. Hiroshima journal of medical sciences. 2012 Mar;61(1):15-8. PubMed PMID: 22702215. Epub 2012/06/19. eng.

234. Mayo PR. Effect of passive smoking on theophylline clearance in children. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2001;23(5):503-5.

235. Slotfeldt M, Johnson C, Grambau G, Weg J. Reliability of theophylline clearance in determining chronic oral dosage regimens. American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy. 1979;36(1):66-8.

236. Weinberger MW, Matthay RA, Ginchansky EJ, Chidsey CA, Petty TL. Intravenous aminophylline dosage. JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association. 1976;235(19):2110-3.

237. Itazawa T, Adachi Y, Nakabayashi M, Fuchizawa T, Murakami G, Miyawaki T. Theophylline metabolism in acute asthma with MxA-indicated viral infection. Pediatrics international. 2006;48(1):54-7.

238. Latini R, Assael B, Bonati M, Caccamo M, Gerna M, Mandelli M, et al. Kinetics and efficacy of theophylline in the treatment of apnea in the premature newborn. European journal of clinical pharmacology. 1978;13(3):203-7.

239. Aranda JV, Sitar DS, Parsons WD, Loughnan PM, Neims AH. Pharmacokinetic aspects of theophylline in premature newborns. The New England journal of medicine. 1976 Aug 19;295(8):413-6. PubMed PMID: 934239. Epub 1976/08/19. eng.

240. Stile I, Zolfaghari S, Hiatt I, Hegyi T. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in premature infants on the first day of life. Clinical Therapeutics. 1986;8(3):336.

241. Jones R, Baillie E. Dosage schedule for intravenous aminophylline in apnoea of prematurity, based on pharmacokinetic studies. Archives of Disease in Childhood. 1979;54(3):190-3.

242. Dothey CI, Tserng K-Y, Kaw S, King KC. Maturational changes of theophylline pharmacokinetics in preterm infants. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1989;45(5):461-8.

243. Moustogiannis A.N. HFK, Mantagos S.P. . Dietary influences on theophylline pharmacokinetics in neonates. . Journal of Applied Therapeutics. 1997;1(4):331-6.

244. Kraus DM, Fischer JH, Reitz SJ, Kecskes SA, Yeh TF, McCulloch KM, et al. Alterations in theophylline metabolism during the first year of life. Clin Pharm Ther. 1993;54(4):351-9.

245. Ahn HW, Shin WG, Park KJ, Suh OK, Choi JH. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline and caffeine after intravenous administration of aminophylline to premature neonates in Korea. Research Communications in Molecular Pathology and Pharmacology. 1999;105(1-2):105-14.

246. NI Y-h, ZHU D-f, ZHANG H-f, WANG J, LI B-p, YANG B. Pharmacokinetics of Theophylline in Premature Infants. Chinese Pharmaceutical Journal. 2009;22:015.

247. Bolme P, Edlund P-O, Eriksson M, Paalzow L, Winbladh B. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in young children with asthma: Comparison of rectal enema and suppositories. European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1979;16(2):133-9.

248. Simons F, Simons K. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in infancy. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1978;18(10):472-6.

249. Franko T, Powell D, Nahata M. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in infants with bronchiolitis. European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1982;23(2):123-7.

250. Eriksson M, Paalzow L, Bolme P, Mariam T. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in Ethiopian children of differing nutritional status. European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1983;24(1):89-92.

251. el Desoky E, Ghazal MH, Mohamed MA, Klotz U. Disposition of intravenous theophylline in asthmatic children: Bayesian approach vs direct pharmacokinetic calculations. Japanese journal of pharmacology. 1997;75(1):13.

252. Hill M, Haltom JR, Szefler SJ. The Consistency of Theophylline Absorption from a Sustained-Release Formulation in Asthmatic Children. Pharmacotherapy: The Journal of Human Pharmacology and Drug Therapy. 1988;8(5):277-83.

253. Scott PH, Kramer WG, Smolensky MH, Harrist RB, Hiatt PW, Baenziger JC, et al. Day-night differences in steady-state theophylline pharmacokinetics in asthmatic children. Chronobiology international. 1989;6(2):163-71.

254. Loughnan P, Sitar D, Ogilvie R, Eisen A, Fox Z, Neims A. Pharmacokinetic analysis of the disposition of intravenous theophylline in young children. The Journal of pediatrics. 1976;88(5):874-9.

255. Uematsu F. A pharmacological study of theophylline metabolism part I : The pharmacokinetics of Theophylline During a Quiescent Period in Asthmatic Children. Journal of Tokyo Women's Medical College. 1993;**63**(10):188-92.

256. Arnold J, Hill G, Sansom L. A comparison of the pharmacokinetics of theophylline in asthmatic children in the acute episode and in remission. European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1981;20(6):443-7.

257. Vichyanond P, Aranyanark N, Visitsuntorn N, TuchInda M. Theophylline Phannacokinetics in Thai Children. Asian Pacific Journal of Allergy and Immunology. 2011;12(2):137.

258. Leung P, Kalisker A, Bell TD. Variation in theophylline clearance rate with time in chronic childhood asthma. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 1977;59(6):440-4.

259. Aznar prats JTBh. Monitoring of IV theophylline in pediatric patients: experience at our hodpital. 1991;8:139-43.

260. Principi N, Onorato J, Giuliani M, Vigano A. Effect of miocamycin on theophylline kinetics in children. European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1987;31(6):701-4.

261. Kubo M, Odajima Y, Ishizaki T, Kanagawa S, Yamaguchi M, Nagai T. Intraindividual changes in theophylline clearance during constant aminophylline infusion in children with acute asthma. The Journal of pediatrics. 1986;108(6):1011-5.

262. Larsen GL, Barron RJ, Landay RA, Cotton EK, Gonzalez MA, Brooks JG. Intravenous aminophylline in patients with cystic fibrosis: pharmacokinetics and effect on pulmonary function. Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine. 1980;134(12):1143.

263. LaForce CF, Miller MF, Chai H. Effect of erythromycin on theophylline clearance in asthmatic children. The Journal of pediatrics. 1981;99(1):153-6.

264. Walson PD, Strunk RC, Taussig LM. Intrapatient variability in theophylline kinetics. The Journal of pediatrics. 1977;91(2):321-4.

265. Ellis EF, Koysooko R, Levy G. Pharmacokinetics of theophylline in children with asthma. Pediatrics. 1976;58(4):542-7.

266. Wells TG, Kearns GL, Stillwell PC, Brown AL, Trang JM, McConnell RF, et al. Rapid estimation of serum theophylline clearance in children with acute asthma. Ther Drug Monit. 1984;6(4):402.
267. Bellon G, Plasse J, Satta S, Barbier Y, Gilly R. Theophylline in childhood asthma. Pharmacokinetic and clinical study (author's transl)]. Revue française des maladies respiratoires. 1981;9(2):113.

268. Letarte L, Du Souich P. Influence of hypercapnia and/or hypoxemia and metabolic acidosis on theophylline kinetics in the conscious rabbit. The American review of respiratory disease. 1984;129(5):762.

269. Fradette C, Bleau AM, Pichette V, Chauret N, Du Souich P. Hypoxiainduced down-regulation of CYP1A1/1A2 and up-regulation of CYP3A6 involves serum mediators. British journal of pharmacology. 2002;137(6):881-91.

270. Morel Y, Barouki R. Repression of gene expression by oxidative stress. Biochemical Journal. 1999;342(Pt 3):481.

271. Barouki R, Morel Y. Repression of cytochrome P450 1A1 gene expression by oxidative stress: mechanisms and biological implications. Biochemical pharmacology. 2001;61(5):511-6.

272. Bafadhel M, McCormick M, Saha S, McKenna S, Shelley M, Hargadon B, et al. Profiling of sputum inflammatory mediators in asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Respiration. 2012;83(1):36-44.

273. Brodie MJ, Feely J. Practical clinical pharmacology. Therapeutic drug monitoring and clinical trials. British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Edition). 1988;296(6629):1110-4.

274. Pasternak GW. Opioids and their receptors: Are we there yet? Neuropharmacology. 2014;76:198-203.

275. Endoma-Arias MAA, Hudlicky JR, Simionescu R, Hudlicky T. Chemoenzymatic Formal Total Synthesis of ent-Codeine and Other Morphinans via Nitrone Cycloadditions and/or Radical Cyclizations. Comparison of Strategies for Control of C-9/C-14 Stereogenic Centers. Advanced Synthesis & Catalysis. 2014;356(2-3):333-9.

276. Organization WH. Cancer pain relief: with a guide to opioid availability: World Health Organization; 1996.

277. Hall RW, Shbarou RM. Drugs of choice for sedation and analgesia in the neonatal ICU. Clinics in perinatology. 2009;36(2):215-26.

278. Sverrisdóttir E, Lund TM, Olesen AE, Drewes AM, Christrup LL, Kreilgaard M. A review of morphine and morphine-6-glucuronide's pharmacokinetic–pharmacodynamic relationships in experimental and clinical pain. European Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences. 2015;74:45-62.

279. Committee PF. BNF for Children (BNFC) Pharmaceutical Press; 2015:208-9.

280. KART T, CHRISTRUP L, RASMUSSEN M. Recommended use of morphine in neonates, infants and children based on a literature review: part 1—pharmacokinetics. Pediatric Anesthesia. 1997;7(1):5-11.

281. Portenoy RK, Ahmed E. Principles of opioid use in cancer pain. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2014;32(16):1662-70.

282. Stuart-harris R, Joel S, McDonald P, Currow D, Slevin M. The pharmacokinetics of morphine and morphine glucuronide metabolites after subcutaneous bolus injection and subcutaneous infusion of morphine. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2000;49(3):207-14.

283. Duggan ST, Scott LJ. Morphine/naltrexone. CNS drugs. 2010;24(6):527-38.

284. Knibbe CA, Krekels EH, van den Anker JN, DeJongh J, Santen GW, van Dijk M, et al. Morphine glucuronidation in preterm neonates, infants and children younger than 3 years. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2009;48(6):371-85.

285. Bhat R, Abu-Harb M, Chari G, Gulati A. Morphine metabolism in acutely ill preterm newborn infants. The Journal of pediatrics. 1992;120(5):795-9.

286. Fukuda T, Chidambaran V, Mizuno T, Venkatasubramanian R, Ngamprasertwong P, Olbrecht V, et al. OCT1 genetic variants influence the pharmacokinetics of morphine in children. Pharmacogenomics. 2013;14(10):1141-51.

287. Sadhasivam S, Krekels E, Chidambaran V, Esslinger H, Ngamprasertwong P, Zhang K, et al. Morphine clearance in children: does race or genetics matter. J Opioid Manag. 2012;8(4):217-26.

288. Ricardo Buenaventura M, Rajive Adlaka M, Nalini Sehgal M. Opioid complications and side effects. Pain physician. 2008;11:S105-S20.

289. Lynn A, Nespeca M, Bratton S, Strauss S, Shen D. Clearance of morphine in postoperative infants during intravenous infusion: the influence of age and surgery. Anesthesia & Analgesia. 1998;86(5):958-63.

290. Choonara I, Lawrence A, Michalkiewicz A, Bowhay A, Ratcliffe J. Morphine metabolism in neonates and infants. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1992;34(5):434-7.

291. Mashayekhi SO, Ghandforoush-Sattari M, Routledge PA, Hain RD. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of morphine and morphine 6-glucuronide after oral and intravenous administration of morphine in children with cancer. Biopharmaceutics & drug disposition. 2009;30(3):99-106.

292. Hartley R, Quinn M, Green M, Levene M. Morphine glucuronidation in premature neonates. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1993;35(3):314.

293. Robie IC, Kellner JD, Coppes MJ, Shaw D, Brown E, Good C, et al. Analgesia in children with sickle cell crisis: comparison of intermittent opioids vs. continuous intravenous infusion of morphine and placebocontrolled study of oxygen inhalation. Pediatric Hematology-Oncology. 1992;9(4):317-26.

294. Shelly M, Cory E, Park G. Pharmacokinetics of morphine in two children before and after liver transplantation. British journal of anaesthesia. 1986;58(11):1218-23.

295. Lynn AM, Nespeca MK, Bratton SL, Shen DD. Ventilatory effects of morphine infusions in cyanotic versus acyanotic infants after thoracotomy. Pediatric Anesthesia. 2003;13(1):12-7.

296. Hartley R, Green M, Quinn M, Levene M. Pharmacokinetics of morphine infusion in premature neonates. Archives of disease in childhood. 1993;69(1 Spec No):55-8.

297. Mikkelsen S, Feilberg V, Christensen C, Lundstrøm K. Morphine pharmacokinetics in premature and mature newborn infants. Acta Paediatrica. 1994;83(10):1025-8.

298. Barrett D, Elias-Jones A, Rutter N, Shaw P, Davis S. Morphine kinetics after diamorphine infusion in premature neonates. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1991;32(1):31-7.

299. Chay PC, Duffy BJ, Walker JS. Pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic relationships of morphine in neonates. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1992;51(3):334-42.

300. Saarenmaa E, Neuvonen PJ, Rosenberg P, Fellman V. Morphine clearance and effects in newborn infants in relation to gestational age&ast. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2000;68(2):160-6.

301. Barrett D, Barker D, Rutter N, Pawula M, Shaw P. Morphine, morphine-6-glucuronide and morphine-3-glucuronide pharmacokinetics in newborn infants receiving diamorphine infusions. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1996;41(6):531-7.

302. Pokela M, Olkkola K, Seppälä T, Koivisto M. Age-related morphine kinetics in infants. Developmental pharmacology and therapeutics. 1993;20(1-2):26.

303. Bhat R, Chari G, Gulati A, Aldana O, Velamati R, Bhargava H. Pharmacokinetics of a single dose of morphine in preterm infants during the first week of life. The Journal of pediatrics. 1990;117(3):477-81.

304. Scott CS, Riggs KW, Ling EW, Fitzgerald CE, Hill ML, Grunau RV, et al. Morphine pharmacokinetics and pain assessment in premature newborns. The Journal of pediatrics. 1999;135(4):423-9.

305. Geiduschek JM, Lynn AM, Bratton SL, Sanders JC, Levy FH, Haberkern CM, et al. Morphine pharmacokinetics during continuous infusion of morphine sulfate for infants receiving extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Critical care medicine. 1997;25(2):360-4.

306. Bouwmeester N, Van Den Anker J, Hop W, Anand K, Tibboel D. Ageand therapy-related effects on morphine requirements and plasma concentrations of morphine and its metabolites in postoperative infants. British journal of anaesthesia. 2003;90(5):642-52.

307. Lynn AM, Slattery JT. Morphine pharmacokinetics in early infancy. Anesthesiology. 1987;66(2):136-9.

308. McRorie TI, Lynn AM, Nespeca MK, Opheim KE, Slattery JT. The maturation of morphine clearance and metabolism. Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine. 1992;146(8):972.

309. Koren G, Butt W, Chinyanga H, Soldin S, Tan Y-K, Pape K. Postoperative morphine infusion in newborn infants: assessment of disposition characteristics and safety. The Journal of pediatrics. 1985;107(6):963-7.

310. Róka A, Melinda KT, Vásárhelyi B, Machay T, Azzopardi D, Szabó M. Elevated morphine concentrations in neonates treated with morphine and prolonged hypothermia for hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy. Pediatrics. 2008;121(4):e844-e9.

311. Olkkola KT, Maunuksela E-L, Korpela R, Rosenberg PH. Kinetics and dynamics of postoperative intravenous morphine in children. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1988;44(2):128-36.

312. Nahata M, Miser A, Miser J, Reuning R. Variation in morphine pharmacokinetics in children with cancer. Developmental pharmacology and therapeutics. 1985;8(3):182.

313. Collins JJ, Geake J, Grier HE, Houck CS, Thaler HT, Weinstein HJ, et al. Patient-controlled analgesia for mucositis pain in children: a three-period crossover study comparing morphine and hydromorphone. The Journal of pediatrics. 1996;129(5):722-8.

314. Dagan O, Klein J, Bohn D, Barker G, Koren G. Morphine pharmacokinetics in children following cardiac surgery: effects of disease and inotropic support. Journal of cardiothoracic and vascular anesthesia. 1993;7(4):396-8.

315. Dampier CD, Setty B, Logan J, Ioli JG, Dean R. Intravenous morphine pharmacokinetics in pediatric patients with sickle cell disease. The Journal of pediatrics. 1995;126(3):461-7.

316. Alcorn J, McNamara PJ. Ontogeny of hepatic and renal systemic clearance pathways in infants part I. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2002;41(12):959-98.

317. Allegaert K, Vanhaesebrouck S, Verbesselt R, van den Anker JN. In vivo glucuronidation activity of drugs in neonates: extensive interindividual variability despite their young age. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2009;31(4):411-5.

318. Darbari DS, van Schaik RH, Capparelli EV, Rana S, McCarter R, van den Anker J. UGT2B7 promoter variant– 840G> A contributes to the variability in hepatic clearance of morphine in patients with sickle cell disease. American journal of hematology. 2008;83(3):200-2.

319. Faura CC, Collins SL, Moore RA, McQuay HJ. Systematic review of factors affecting the ratios of morphine and its major metabolites. Pain. 1998;74(1):43-53.

320. Patel P, Tanna S, Mulla H, Kairamkonda V, Pandya H, Lawson G. Dexamethasone quantification in dried blood spot samples using LC–MS:

the potential for application to neonatal pharmacokinetic studies. Journal of Chromatography B. 2010;878(31):3277-82.

321. Iwasaki E. Hydrocortisone succinate and hydrocortisone simultaneously determined in plasma by reversed-phase liquid chromatography, and their pharmacokinetics in asthmatic children. Clinical chemistry. 1987;33(8):1412-5.

322. Mwesigwa J, Parikh S, McGee B, German P, Drysdale T, Kalyango JN, et al. Pharmacokinetics of artemether-lumefantrine and artesunateamodiaquine in children in Kampala, Uganda. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2010;54(1):52-9.

323. Würthwein G, Groll AH, Hempel G, Adler-Shohet FC, Lieberman JM, Walsh TJ. Population pharmacokinetics of amphotericin B lipid complex in neonates. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2005;49(12):5092-8.

324. Acosta E, Brundage R, King J, Sanchez P, Sood S, Agrawal V, et al. Ganciclovir population pharmacokinetics in neonates following intravenous administration of ganciclovir and oral administration of a liquid valganciclovir formulation. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2007;81(6):867-72.

325. Gupta SK, Kantesaria B, Banfield C, Wang Z. Desloratadine dose selection in children aged 6 months to 2 years: comparison of population pharmacokinetics between children and adults. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2007;64(2):174-84.

326. Garrido MJ, Habre W, Rombout F, Trocóniz IF. Population pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic modelling of the analgesic effects of tramadol in pediatrics. Pharmaceutical research. 2006;23(9):2014-23.

327. Piard C, Bressolle F, Fakhoury M, Zhang D, Yacouben K, Rieutord A, et al. A limited sampling strategy to estimate individual pharmacokinetic parameters of methotrexate in children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2007;60(4):609-20.

328. Bonate PL, Cunningham CC, Gaynon P, Jeha S, Kadota R, Lam GN, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of clofarabine and its metabolite 6ketoclofarabine in adult and pediatric patients with cancer. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2011;67(4):875-90.

329. Salman S, Page-Sharp M, Batty KT, Kose K, Griffin S, Siba PM, et al. Pharmacokinetic comparison of two piperaquine-containing artemisinin combination therapies in Papua New Guinean children with uncomplicated malaria. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2012;56(6):3288-97.

330. Välitalo P, Kumpulainen E, Manner M, Kokki M, Lehtonen M, Hooker AC, et al. Plasma and cerebrospinal fluid pharmacokinetics of naproxen in children. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2012;52(10):1516-26.

331. Hendriksen IC, Mtove G, Kent A, Gesase S, Reyburn H, Lemnge MM, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of intramuscular artesunate in African children with severe malaria: implications for a practical dosing regimen. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2013;93(5):443-50.

332. Goobie SM, Meier PM, Sethna NF, Soriano SG, Zurakowski D, Samant S, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of tranexamic acid in paediatric patients undergoing craniosynostosis surgery. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2013;52(4):267-76.

333. Moore BR, Salman S, Benjamin J, Page-Sharp M, Robinson LJ, Waita E, et al. Pharmacokinetic properties of single-dose primaquine in Papua New Guinean children: Feasibility of abbreviated high-dose regimens for radical cure of vivax malaria. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2014;58(1):432-9.

334. Zhao Q, Tensfeldt TG, Chandra R, Mould DR. Population pharmacokinetics of azithromycin and chloroquine in healthy adults and paediatric malaria subjects following oral administration of fixed-dose azithromycin and chloroquine combination tablets. Malaria journal. 2014;13(1):36.

335. Jullien V, Urien S, Chappuy H, Dimet J, Rey E, Pons G, et al. Abacavir pharmacokinetics in human immunodeficiency virus-infected children

ranging in age from 1 month to 16 years: a population analysis. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2005;45(3):257-64.

336. Läer S, Elshoff J-P, Meibohm B, Weil J, Mir TS, Zhang W, et al. Development of a safe and effective pediatric dosing regimen for sotalol based on population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics in children with supraventricular tachycardia. Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 2005;46(7):1322-30.

337. Du X, Li C, Kuti JL, Nightingale CH, Nicolau DP. Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of meropenem in pediatric patients. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2006;46(1):69-75.

338. Flynn JT, Nahata MC, Mahan JD, Portman RJ. Population pharmacokinetics of amlodipine in hypertensive children and adolescents. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2006;46(8):905-16.

339. Nath CE, Shaw PJ, Montgomery K, Earl JW. Population pharmacokinetics of melphalan in paediatric blood or marrow transplant recipients. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2007;64(2):151-64.

340. Seaton C, Ignas J, Muchohi S, Kokwaro G, Maitland K, Thomson AH. Population pharmacokinetics of a single daily intramuscular dose of gentamicin in children with severe malnutrition. Journal of antimicrobial chemotherapy. 2007;59(4):681-9.

341. Hope WW, Seibel NL, Schwartz CL, Arrieta A, Flynn P, Shad A, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of micafungin in pediatric patients and implications for antifungal dosing. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2007;51(10):3714-9.

342. Fanta S, Jönsson S, Backman JT, Karlsson MO, Hoppu K. Developmental pharmacokinetics of ciclosporin–a population pharmacokinetic study in paediatric renal transplant candidates. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2007;64(6):772-84.

343. Maier G, Rubino C, Hsu R, Grasela T, Baumgartner RA. Population pharmacokinetics of (R)-albuterol and (S)-albuterol in pediatric patients

aged 4–11 years with asthma. Pulmonary pharmacology & therapeutics. 2007;20(5):534-42.

344. Booth BP, Rahman A, Dagher R, Griebel D, Lennon S, Fuller D, et al. Population Pharmacokinetic–Based Dosing of Intravenous Busulfan in Pediatric Patients. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2007;47(1):101-11.

345. Mondick JT, Gibiansky L, Gastonguay MR, Skolnik JM, Cole M, Veal GJ, et al. Population Pharmacokinetic Investigation of Actinomycin-D in Children and Young Adults. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2008;48(1):35-42.

346. Zhao W, Elie V, Roussey G, Brochard K, Niaudet P, Leroy V, et al. Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacogenetics of tacrolimus in de novo pediatric kidney transplant recipients. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2009;86(6):609-18.

347. Rakhmanina N, van den Anker J, Baghdassarian A, Soldin S, Williams K, Neely MN. Population pharmacokinetics of lopinavir predict suboptimal therapeutic concentrations in treatment-experienced human immunodeficiency virus-infected children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2009;53(6):2532-8.

348. Zhao W, Baudouin V, Zhang D, Deschênes G, Le Guellec C, Jacqz-Aigrain E. Population pharmacokinetics of ganciclovir following administration of valganciclovir in paediatric renal transplant patients. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2009;48(5):321-8.

349. Sato N, Kijima K, Koresawa T, Mitomi N, Morita J, Suzuki H, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of tebipenem pivoxil (ME1211), a novel oral carbapenem antibiotic, in pediatric patients with otolaryngological infection or pneumonia. Drug metabolism and pharmacokinetics. 2008;23(6):434-46.

350. Tsuda Y, Tatami S, Yamamura N, Tadayasu Y, Sarashina A, Liesenfeld KH, et al. Population pharmacokinetics of tamsulosin hydrochloride in paediatric patients with neuropathic and non-neuropathic bladder. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2010;70(1):88-101.

351. Ohata Y, Tomita Y, Nakayama M, Kozuki T, Sunakawa K, Tanigawara Y. Optimal dosage regimen of meropenem for pediatric patients based on pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic considerations. Drug metabolism and pharmacokinetics. 2011;26(5):523-31.

352. Trame MN, Bergstrand M, Karlsson MO, Boos J, Hempel G. Population pharmacokinetics of busulfan in children: increased evidence for body surface area and allometric body weight dosing of busulfan in children. Clinical Cancer Research. 2011;17(21):6867-77.

353. Michel G, Valteau-Couanet D, Gentet JC, Esperou H, Socié G, Méchinaud F, et al. Weight-based strategy of dose administration in children using intravenous busulfan: Clinical and pharmacokinetic results. Pediatric blood & cancer. 2012;58(1):90-7.

354. Tarning J, Zongo I, Some F, Rouamba N, Parikh S, Rosenthal P, et al. Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of piperaquine in children with uncomplicated falciparum malaria. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2012;91(3):497-505.

355. Southgate W, DiPiro J, Robertson A. Pharmacokinetics of gentamicin in neonates on extracorporeal membrane oxygenation. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1989;33(6):817-9.

356. Rosenfeld W, Evans H, Batheja R, Jhaveri R, Vohra K, Khan A. Pharmacokinetics of cefoperazone in full-term and premature neonates. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1983;23(6):866-9.

357. Capparelli E, Hochwald C, Rasmussen M, Parham A, Bradley J, Moya F. Population pharmacokinetics of cefepime in the neonate. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2005;49(7):2760-6.

358. Heidmets L-T, Metsvaht T, Ilmoja M-L, Pisarev H, Oselin K, Lutsar I. Blood loss related to participation in pharmacokinetic study in preterm neonates. Neonatology. 2011;100(2):111-5.

359. Chrysostomou C, Schulman SR, Herrera Castellanos M, Cofer BE, Mitra S, da Rocha MG, et al. A Phase II/III, Multicenter, Safety, Efficacy,

and Pharmacokinetic Study of Dexmedetomidine in Preterm and Term Neonates. The Journal of pediatrics. 2014;164(2):276-82. e3.

360. Bourgeois BF, Dodson WE. Phenytoin elimination in newborns. Neurology. 1983;33(2):173-.

361. Baird-Lambert J, Doyle P, Thomas D, Cvejic M, Buchanan N. Pharmacokinetics of cefotaxime in neonates. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1984;13(5):471-7.

362. Gruber W, Rench M, Garcia-Prats J, Edwards M, Baker C. Single-dose pharmacokinetics of imipenem-cilastatin in neonates. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1985;27(4):511-4.

363. Mulliall A, de Louvois J. The pharmacokinetics and safety of ceftazidiine in the neonate. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1985;15(1):97-103.

364. Tarral E, Jehl F, Tarral A, Simeoni U, Monteil H, Willard D, et al. Pharmacokinetics of teicoplanin in children. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1988;21(suppl A):47-51.

365. NOYA FJ, RENCH MA, COURTNEY JT, FELDMAN S, BAKER CJ. Pharmacokinetics of intravenous immunoglobulin in very low birth weight neonates. The Pediatric infectious disease journal. 1989;8(11):759-62.

366. Bricker SR, Telford RJ, Booker PD. Pharmacokinetics of bupivacaine following intraoperative intercostal nerve block in neonates and in infants aged less than 6 months. Anesthesiology. 1989;70(6):942-7.

367. Peters JW, Anderson BJ, Simons SH, Uges DR, Tibboel D. Morphine pharmacokinetics during venoarterial extracorporeal membrane oxygenation in neonates. Intensive care medicine. 2005;31(2):257-63.

368. Cohen-Wolkowiez M, Benjamin DK, Piper L, Cheifetz IM, Moran C, Liu P, et al. Safety and pharmacokinetics of multiple-dose anidulafungin in infants and neonates. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2011;89(5):702-7.

369. De Cock R, Smits A, Allegaert K, de Hoon J, Saegeman V, Danhof M, et al. Population pharmacokinetic modelling of total and unbound cefazolin plasma concentrations as a guide for dosing in preterm and term neonates. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 2014;69(5):1330-8.

370. Vučićević K, Rakonjac Z, Miljković B, Janković B, Prostran M. Pharmacokinetic Variability of Amikacin After Once-Daily and Twice-Daily Dosing Regimen in Full-Term Neonates. Journal of pharmacological sciences. 2014;124(2):138-43.

371. Ginsburg C, McCracken G, Zweighaft T, Clahsen J. Comparative pharmacokinetics of cyclacillin and amoxicillin in infants and children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1981;19(6):1086-8.

372. Schaad U, Stoeckel K. Single-dose pharmacokinetics of ceftriaxone in infants and young children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1982;21(2):248-53.

373. Nelson JD, Kusmiesz H, Shelton S. Pharmacokinetics of potassium clavulanate in combination with amoxicillin in pediatric patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1982;21(4):681-2.

374. Del Rio M, McCracken G, Nelson J, Chrane D, Shelton S. Pharmacokinetics and cerebrospinal fluid bactericidal activity of ceftriaxone in the treatment of pediatric patients with bacterial meningitis. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1982;22(4):622-7.

375. Stutman H, Marks M, Swabb E. Single-dose pharmacokinetics of aztreonam in pediatric patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1984;26(2):196-9.

376. Ginsbarg CM, McCracken GH, Olsen K, Petrutska M. Pharmacokinetics and bactericidal activity of sultamicillin in infants and children. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1985;15(3):345-51.

377. Davis PJ, Cook DR, Stiller RL, Davin-Robinson KA. Pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics of high-dose sufentanil in infants and children undergoing cardiac surgery. Anesthesia & Analgesia. 1987;66(3):203-8.

378. Glauser TA, Mitchell WG, Weinstock A, Bebin M, Chen D, Coupez R, et al. Pharmacokinetics of levetiracetam in infants and young children with epilepsy. Epilepsia. 2007;48(6):1117-22.

379. Tabbutt S, Nicolson SC, Adamson PC, Zhang X, Hoffman ML, Wells W, et al. The safety, efficacy, and pharmacokinetics of esmolol for blood pressure control immediately after repair of coarctation of the aorta in infants and children: a multicenter, double-blind, randomized trial. The Journal of thoracic and cardiovascular surgery. 2008;136(2):321-8.

380. Almenrader N, Larsson P, Passariello M, Haiberger R, Pietropaoli P, LÖNNQVIST PA, et al. Absorption pharmacokinetics of clonidine nasal drops in children. Pediatric Anesthesia. 2009;19(3):257-61.

381. LEUCUTA SE, Butnariu A, Vlase L, Iacob D, Muntean D. Pharmacokinetics of carvedilol in children with congestive heart failure. Farmacia; 2010.

382. Tekete MM, Toure S, Fredericks A, Beavogui AH, Sangare CP, Evans A, et al. Effects of amodiaquine and artesunate on sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine pharmacokinetic parameters in children under five in Mali. Malaria journal. 2011;10(1):1-8.

383. Park JR, Scott JR, Stewart CF, London WB, Naranjo A, Santana VM, et al. Pilot induction regimen incorporating pharmacokinetically guided topotecan for treatment of newly diagnosed high-risk neuroblastoma: a Children's Oncology Group study. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2011;29(33):4351-7.

384. Ecoffey C, DESPARMET J, MAURY M, BERDEAUX A, GIUDICELLI J-F, SAINT-MAURICE C. Bupivacaine in children: Pharmacokinetics following caudal anesthesia. Anesthesiology. 1985;63(4):447-8.

385. Blumer J, Reed M, Steinberg F, O'Riordan M, Rosen C, Springer M, et al. Potential pharmacokinetic basis for zolpidem dosing in children with sleep difficulties. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2007;83(4):551-8.

386. Quinn D, Bode MT, Reiz JL, Donnelly GA, Darke AC. Single-Dose Pharmacokinetics of Multilayer-Release Methylphenidate and Immediate-Release Methylphenidate in Children With Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2007;47(6):760-6.

387. Lanao J, Dominguez-Gil A, Dominguez-Gil A, Malaga S, Crespo M, Santos F. Pharmacokinetics of amikacin in children with normal and impaired renal function. Kidney Int. 1981;20(1):115-21.

388. Beach BJ, Woods WG, Howell SB. Influence of co-trimoxazole on methotrexate pharmacokinetics in children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Journal of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology. 1981;3(2):115-20.

389. Michalsen H, Bergan T. Pharmacokinetics of netilmicin in children with and without cystic fibrosis. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1981;19(6):1029-31.

390. Windorfer A, Bauer P. Pharmacokinetics and clinical studies with cefadroxil in paediatrics. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1982;10(suppl B):85-91.

391. Romagnoli M, Flynn K, Siber G, Goldmann D. Moxalactam pharmacokinetics in children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1982;22(1):47-50.

392. Hall K, Otten N, Irvine-Meek J, Leroux M, Budnick D, Verma M, et al. First-dose and steady-state pharmacokinetics of valproic acid in children with seizures. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 1983;8(5):447-55.

393. Balis FM, Savitch JL, Bleyer WA. Pharmacokinetics of oral methotrexate in children. Cancer research. 1983;43(5):2342-5.

394. Schaad U, Casey P, Cooper DL. Single-dose pharmacokinetics of intravenous clavulanic acid with amoxicillin in pediatric patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1983;23(2):252-5.

395. Kramer WG, Pickering L, Culbert S, Frankel L. Mezlocillin pharmacokinetics in pediatric oncology patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1984;25(1):62-4.

396. Ecoffey C, Desparmet J, Berdeaux A, Maury M, Giudicelli J, Saint-Maurice C. Pharmacokinetics of lignocaine in children following caudal anaesthesia. British journal of anaesthesia. 1984;56(12):1399-402.

397. Iisalo E, Kanto J, Aaltonen L, Makela J. FLUNITRAZEPAM AS AN INDUCTION AGENT IN CHILDREN A clinical and pharmacokinetic study. British journal of anaesthesia. 1984;56(8):899-902.

398. Gatti G, Perucca E, Frigo G, Notarangelo L, Barberis L, Martini A. Pharmacokinetics of prednisone and its metabolite prednisolone in children with nephrotic syndrome during the active phase and in remission. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1984;17(4):423-31.

399. Sinkule JA, Hutson P, Hayes FA, Etcubanas E, Evans W. Pharmacokinetics of etoposide (VP16) in children and adolescents with refractory solid tumors. Cancer research. 1984;44(7):3109-13.

400. Balis FM, Lange BJ, Packer RJ, Holcenberg JS, Ettinger LJ, Sallan SE, et al. Pediatric phase I trial and pharmacokinetic study of tiazofurin (NSC 286193). Cancer research. 1985;45(10):5169-72.

401. Saint-Maurice C, Meistelman C, Rey E, Esteve C, De Lauture D, Olive G. The pharmacokinetics of rectal midazolam for premedication in children. Anesthesiology. 1986;65(5):536-8.

402. Lennard L, Keen D, Lilleyman J. Oral 6-mercaptopurine in childhood leukemia: parent drug pharmacokinetics and active metabolite concentrations. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1986;40(3):287-92.

403. Schaad UB, Casey PA, Ravenscroft AT. Pharmacokinetics of a syrup formulation of amoxycillin-potassium clavulanate in children. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1986;17(3):341-5.

404. Attia J, Ecoffey C, Sandouk P, Gross JB, Samii K. Epidural morphine in children: pharmacokinetics and CO2 sensitivity. Anesthesiology. 1986;65(6):590-4.

405. Saint-Maurice C, Meistelman C, Rey E, Esteve C, de Lauture D, Olive G. The pharmacokinetics of rectal midazolam for premedication in children. Anesthesiology. 1986;65(5):536-8. PubMed PMID: 3777487. eng.

406. Roure P, Jean N, Leclerc A-C, Cabanel N, Levron J-C, Duvaldestin P. Pharmacokinetics of alfentanil in children undergoing surgery. British journal of anaesthesia. 1987;59(11):1437-40.

407. Anderson E, Van Voris L, Bartram J, Hoffman H, Belshe R. Pharmacokinetics of a single dose of rimantadine in young adults and children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1987;31(7):1140-2.

408. MURAT I, ESTEVE C, MONTAY G, DELLEUR M-M, GAUDICHE O, SAINT-MAURICE C. Pharmacokinetics and cardiovascular effects of bupivacaine during epidural anesthesia in children with Duchenne muscular dystrophy. Anesthesiology. 1987;67(2):249-52.

409. Meistelman C, Saint-Maurice C, Lepaul M, Levron J-C, Loose J-P, Mac Gee K. A comparison of alfentanil pharmacokinetics in children and adults. Anesthesiology. 1987;66(1):13-6.

410. Vitiello B, Behar D, Malone R, DELANEY MA, Ryan PJ, Simpson GM. Pharmacokinetics of lithium carbonate in children. Journal of clinical psychopharmacology. 1988;8(5):355-8.

411. Terragna A, Ferrea G, Loy A, Danese A, Bernareggi A, Cavenaghi L, et al. Pharmacokinetics of teicoplanin in pediatric patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1988;32(8):1223-6.

412. Forbes RB, Murray DJ, Dillman JB, Dull DL. Pharmacokinetics of two per cent rectal methohexitone in children. Canadian journal of anaesthesia. 1989;36(2):160-4.

413. Choonara I, Wheeldon J, Rayner P, Blackburn M, Lewis I. Pharmacokinetics of prednisolone in children with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 1989;23(6):392-4.

414. Lerman J, McLeod ME, Strong HA. Pharmacokinetics of intravenous dantrolene in children. Anesthesiology. 1989;70(4):625-9.

415. Heideman RL, Gillespie A, Ford H, Reaman GH, Balis FM, Tan C, et al. Phase I trial and pharmacokinetic evaluation of fazarabine in children. Cancer research. 1989;49(18):5213-6.

416. Benson J, Nahata M. Pharmacokinetics of amphotericin B in children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1989;33(11).

417. Jones AE, Barnes N, Tasker T, Horton R. Pharmacokinetics of intravenous amoxycillin and potassium clavulanate in seriously ill children. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 1990;25(2):269-74.

418. Wiest DB, Trippel MDL, Gillette PC, Garner SS. Pharmacokinetics of esmolol in children. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1991;49(6):618-23.

419. Jones RD, Chan K, Andrew L. Pharmacokinetics of propofol in children. British journal of anaesthesia. 1990;65(5):661-7.

420. Bentur Y, Koren G, Tesoro A, Carley H, Olivieri N, Freedman MH. Comparison of deferoxamine pharmacokinetics between asymptomatic thalassemic children and those exhibiting severe neurotoxicity. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1990;47(4):478-82.

421. Rey E, Pons G, Richard M, Vauzelle F, D'Athis P, Chiron C, et al. Pharmacokinetics of the individual enantiomers of vigabatrin (gamma-vinyl GABA) in epileptic children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1990;30(2):253-7.

422. Reid JM, Pendergrass TW, Krailo MD, Hammond GD, Ames MM. Plasma pharmacokinetics and cerebrospinal fluid concentrations of

idarubicin and idarubicinol in pediatric leukemia patients: a Childrens Cancer Study Group report. Cancer research. 1990;50(20):6525-8.

423. Findling RL, Nucci G, Piergies AA, Gomeni R, Bartolic EI, Fong R, et al. Multiple Dose Pharmacokinetics of Paroxetine in Children and Adolescents with Major Depressive Disorder or Obsessive–Compulsive Disorder. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2005;31(6):1274-85.

424. Ala-Kokko T, Räihä E, Karinen J, Kiviluoma K, Alahuhta S. Pharmacokinetics of 0.5% levobupivacaine following ilioinguinaliliohypogastric nerve blockade in children. Acta anaesthesiologica Scandinavica. 2005;49(3):397-400.

425. Cranswick N, Turzikova J, Fuchs M, Hulhoven R. Levocetirizine in 1-2 year old children: pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2005;43(4):172-7.

426. Ramakrishnan R, Migoya E, Knorr B. A population pharmacokinetic model for montelukast disposition in adults and children. Pharmaceutical research. 2005;22(4):532-40.

427. Simons F, Simons KJ. Levocetirizine: pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics in children age 6 to 11 years. Journal of allergy and clinical immunology. 2005;116(2):355-61.

428. Yogev R, Kovacs A, Chadwick EG, Homans JD, Lou Y, Symonds WT. Single-dose safety and pharmacokinetics of amprenavir (141W94), a human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) protease inhibitor, in HIV-infected children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2005;49(1):336-41.

429. Chien S, Wells TG, Blumer JL, Kearns GL, Bradley JS, Bocchini JA, et al. Levofloxacin pharmacokinetics in children. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2005;45(2):153-60.

430. Kuhle S, Massicotte P, Dinyari M, Vegh P, Mitchell D, Marzinotto V, et al. Dose-finding and pharmacokinetics of therapeutic doses of tinzaparin in pediatric patients with thromboembolic events. THROMBOSIS AND HAEMOSTASIS-STUTTGART-. 2005;94(6):1164.

431. Veal GJ, Cole M, Errington J, Parry A, Hale J, Pearson AD, et al. Pharmacokinetics of dactinomycin in a pediatric patient population: a United Kingdom Children's Cancer Study Group Study. Clinical cancer research. 2005;11(16):5893-9.

432. Willits I, Price L, Parry A, Tilby M, Ford D, Cholerton S, et al. Pharmacokinetics and metabolism of ifosfamide in relation to DNA damage assessed by the COMET assay in children with cancer. British journal of cancer. 2005;92(9):1626-35.

433. Freeman BB, Iacono LC, Panetta JC, Gajjar A, Stewart CF. Using plasma topotecan pharmacokinetics to estimate topotecan exposure in cerebrospinal fluid of children with medulloblastoma. Neuro-oncology. 2006;8(2):89-95.

434. de Montalembert M, Bachir D, Hulin A, Gimeno L, Mogenet A, Bresson JL, et al. Pharmacokinetics of hydroxyurea 1,000 mg coated breakable tablets and 500 mg capsules in pediatric and adult patients with sickle cell disease. haematologica. 2006;91(12):1685-8.

435. WOLOSZCZUK-GEBICKA B, Wyska E, Grabowski T, ŚWIERCZEWSKA A, Sawicka R. Pharmacokinetic–pharmacodynamic relationship of rocuronium under stable nitrous oxide–fentanyl or nitrous oxide–sevoflurane anesthesia in children. Pediatric Anesthesia. 2006;16(7):761-8.

436. Findling RL, Reed MD, O'RIORDAN MA, Demeter CA, Stansbrey RJ, McNamara NK. Effectiveness, safety, and pharmacokinetics of quetiapine in aggressive children with conduct disorder. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. 2006;45(7):792-800.

437. Sallee FR, Miceli JJ, Tensfeldt T, Robarge L, Wilner K, Patel NC. Single-dose pharmacokinetics and safety of ziprasidone in children and adolescents. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. 2006;45(6):720-8.

438. Herranz JL, Arteaga R, Adín J, Armijo JA. Conventional and sustainedrelease valproate in children with newly diagnosed epilepsy: a randomized and crossover study comparing clinical effects, patient preference and pharmacokinetics. European journal of clinical pharmacology. 2006;62(10):805-15.

439. Baruchel S, Diezi M, Hargrave D, Stempak D, Gammon J, Moghrabi A, et al. Safety and pharmacokinetics of temozolomide using a doseescalation, metronomic schedule in recurrent paediatric brain tumours. European Journal of Cancer. 2006;42(14):2335-42.

440. Cruz A, Rainey PM, Herwaldt BL, Stagni G, Palacios R, Trujillo R, et al. Pharmacokinetics of antimony in children treated for leishmaniasis with meglumine antimoniate. Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2007;195(4):602-8.

441. Główka FK, Łada MK, Grund G, Wachowiak J. Determination of treosulfan in plasma and urine by HPLC with refractometric detection; pharmacokinetic studies in children undergoing myeloablative treatment prior to haematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Journal of Chromatography B. 2007;850(1):569-74.

442. Kulkarni R, Dave N, Bartakke A, Nair A, Kadam P, Thatte U, et al. Pharmacokinetics of rectal compared to intramuscular paracetamol in children undergoing minor surgery. Indian Journal of Pharmacology. 2007;39(4):187.

443. Aman MG, Vinks AA, Remmerie B, Mannaert E, Ramadan Y, Masty J, et al. Plasma pharmacokinetic characteristics of risperidone and their relationship to saliva concentrations in children with psychiatric or neurodevelopmental disorders. Clinical therapeutics. 2007;29(7):1476-86.

444. Ramharter M, Kurth FM, Bélard S, Bouyou-Akotet MK, Mamfoumbi MM, Agnandji ST, et al. Pharmacokinetics of two paediatric artesunatemefloquine drug formulations in the treatment of uncomplicated falciparum malaria in Gabon. Journal of antimicrobial chemotherapy. 2007;60(5):1091-6.

445. Warady BA, Seligman PA, Dahl NV. Single-dosage pharmacokinetics of sodium ferric gluconate complex in iron-deficient pediatric hemodialysis patients. Clinical Journal of the American Society of Nephrology. 2007;2(6):1140-6.

446. Fountain NB, Conry JA, Rodríguez-Leyva I, Gutierrez-Moctezuma J, Salas E, Coupez R, et al. Prospective assessment of levetiracetam pharmacokinetics during dose escalation in 4-to 12-year-old children with partial-onset seizures on concomitant carbamazepine or valproate. Epilepsy research. 2007;74(1):60-9.

447. Muchohi SN, Obiero K, Newton CR, Ogutu BR, Edwards G, Kokwaro GO. Pharmacokinetics and clinical efficacy of lorazepam in children with severe malaria and convulsions. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2008;65(1):12-21.

448. Hammer GB, Verghese ST, Drover DR, Yaster M, Tobin JR. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of fenoldopam mesylate for blood pressure control in pediatric patients. BMC anesthesiology. 2008;8(1):6.

449. Almeida L, Minciu I, Nunes T, Butoianu N, Falcão A, Magureanu SA, et al. Pharmacokinetics, efficacy, and tolerability of eslicarbazepine acetate in children and adolescents with epilepsy. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2008;48(8):966-77.

450. Wible Jr JH, Tata PN, Napoli AM, Lowe LH, Kearns GL. Pharmacokinetics of gadoversetamide injection, a gadolinium-based contrast agent, in pediatric patients. Magnetic resonance imaging. 2009;27(4):512-8.

451. Thompson PA, Rosner GL, Matthay KK, Moore TB, Bomgaars LR, Ellis KJ, et al. Impact of body composition on pharmacokinetics of doxorubicin in children: a Glaser Pediatric Research Network study. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2009;64(2):243-51.

452. Schaaf HS, Willemse M, Cilliers K, Labadarios D, Maritz JS, Hussey GD, et al. Rifampin pharmacokinetics in children, with and without human immunodeficiency virus infection, hospitalized for the management of severe forms of tuberculosis. BMC medicine. 2009;7(1):19.

453. Peter F, Savoy C, Ji H-J, Juhasz M, Bidlingmaier M, Saenger P. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile of a new sustained-release

GH formulation, LB03002, in children with GH deficiency. European Journal of Endocrinology. 2009;160(3):349-55.

454. Björkman S, Blanchette VS, Fischer K, Oh M, Spotts G, Schroth P, et al. Comparative pharmacokinetics of plasma-and albumin-free recombinant factor VIII in children and adults: the influence of blood sampling schedule on observed age-related differences and implications for dose tailoring. Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis. 2010;8(4):730-6.

455. Fox E, Aplenc R, Bagatell R, Chuk MK, Dombi E, Goodspeed W, et al. A Phase 1 Trial and Pharmacokinetic Study of Cediranib, an Orally Bioavailable Pan–Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Receptor Inhibitor, in Children and Adolescents With Refractory Solid Tumors. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28(35):5174-81.

456. Findling RL, Landersdorfer CB, Kafantaris V, Pavuluri M, McNamara NK, McClellan J, et al. First-dose pharmacokinetics of lithium carbonate in children and adolescents. Journal of clinical psychopharmacology. 2010;30(4):404.

457. Mehta PA, Vinks AA, Filipovich A, Bleesing J, Jodele S, Jordan MB, et al. Alternate-day micafungin antifungal prophylaxis in pediatric patients undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a pharmacokinetic study. Biology of Blood and Marrow Transplantation. 2010;16(10):1458-62.

458. Fillekes Q, Natukunda E, Balungi J, Kendall L, Bwakura-Dangarembizi M, Keishanyu R, et al. Pediatric underdosing of efavirenz: a pharmacokinetic study in Uganda. JAIDS Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes. 2011;58(4):392-8.

459. Djimdé AA, Tekete M, Abdulla S, Lyimo J, Bassat Q, Mandomando I, et al. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characteristics of a new pediatric formulation of artemether-lumefantrine in African children with uncomplicated Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2011;55(9):3994-9.

460. Driscoll TA, Lolie CY, Frangoul H, Krance RA, Nemecek E, Blumer J, et al. Comparison of pharmacokinetics and safety of voriconazole intravenous-

to-oral switch in immunocompromised children and healthy adults. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2011;55(12):5770-9.

461. Thee S, Seddon J, Donald P, Seifart H, Werely C, Hesseling A, et al. Pharmacokinetics of isoniazid, rifampin, and pyrazinamide in children younger than two years of age with tuberculosis: evidence for implementation of revised World Health Organization recommendations. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2011;55(12):5560-7.

462. King JR, Yogev R, Jean-Philippe P, Graham B, Wiznia A, Britto P, et al. Steady-state pharmacokinetics of tenofovir-based regimens in HIV-infected pediatric patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2011;55(9):4290-4.

463. Ware RE, Despotovic JM, Mortier NA, Flanagan JM, He J, Smeltzer MP, et al. Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and pharmacogenetics of hydroxyurea treatment for children with sickle cell anemia. Blood. 2011;118(18):4985-91.

464. Kasirye P, Kendall L, Adkison K, Tumusiime C, Ssenyonga M, Bakeera-Kitaka S, et al. Pharmacokinetics of antiretroviral drug varies with formulation in the target population of children with HIV-1. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2011;91(2):272-80.

465. Fraser IP, Han L, Han TH, Li CC, Hreniuk D, Stoch SA, et al. Pharmacokinetics and tolerability of rizatriptan in pediatric migraineurs in a randomized study. Headache: The Journal of Head and Face Pain. 2012;52(4):625-35.

466. Batty KT, Salman S, Moore BR, Benjamin J, Lee ST, Page-Sharp M, et al. Artemisinin-naphthoquine combination therapy for uncomplicated pediatric malaria: a pharmacokinetic study. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2012;56(5):2472-84.

467. Nakamura H, Kawashima H, Azuma R, Sato I, Nagao K, Miyazawa K. Pharmacokinetics of the H 2 blocker roxatidine acetate hydrochloride in pediatric patients, in comparison with healthy adult volunteers. Drug metabolism and pharmacokinetics. 2012;27(4):422-9.

468. Malhotra B, El-Tahtawy A, Wang EQ, Darekar A, Cossons N, Crook TJ, et al. Dose-escalating study of the pharmacokinetics and tolerability of fesoterodine in children with overactive bladder. Journal of pediatric urology. 2012;8(4):336-42.

469. Purdy J, Jouve S, Yan JL, Balter I, Dartois N, Cooper CA, et al. Pharmacokinetics and safety profile of tigecycline in children aged 8 to 11 years with selected serious infections: a multicenter, open-label, ascending-dose study. Clinical therapeutics. 2012;34(2):496-507. e1.

470. ADEMISOYE AA, SOYINKA JO, ONYEJI CO, ADEODU OO, SOLOMON S, OGUNRINDE OG. EFFECTS OF SICKLE CELL ANAEMIA ON THE PHARMACOKINETICS OF SULPHADOXINE AND PYRIMETHAMINE IN CHILDREN. International Journal of Pharmacy & Pharmaceutical Sciences. 2012;4(4).

471. Chawes BL, Piccinno A, Kreiner-Møller E, Vissing NH, Poorisrisak P, Mortensen L, et al. Pharmacokinetic comparison of inhaled fixed combination vs. the free combination of beclomethasone and formoterol pMDIs in asthmatic children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 2013;75(4):1081-8.

472. Goyal RK, Han K, Wall DA, Pulsipher MA, Bunin N, Grupp SA, et al. Sirolimus pharmacokinetics in early postmyeloablative pediatric blood and marrow transplantation. Biology of Blood and Marrow Transplantation. 2013;19(4):569-75.

473. Bønnelykke K, Chawes BL, Vindfeld S, Moore AC, Bisgaard H. Aerosol particle size does not predict pharmacokinetic determined lung dose in children. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2013;53(5):517-22.

474. De Bruyne P, De Guchtenaere A, Van Herzeele C, Raes A, Dehoorne J, Hoebeke P, et al. Pharmacokinetics of desmopressin administered as tablet and oral lyophilisate formulation in children with monosymptomatic nocturnal enuresis. European journal of pediatrics. 2014;173(2):223-8.

475. Thee S, Garcia-Prats A, McIlleron H, Wiesner L, Castel S, Norman J, et al. Pharmacokinetics of Ofloxacin and Levofloxacin for Prevention and

Treatment of Multidrug-Resistant Tuberculosis in Children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2014;58(5):2948-51.

476. Peyrl A, Sauermann R, Chocholous M, Azizi AA, Jäger W, Höferl M, et al. Pharmacokinetics and Toxicity of Intrathecal Liposomal Cytarabine in Children and Adolescents Following Age-Adapted Dosing. Clinical pharmacokinetics. 2014;53(2):165-73.

477. Markantonis SL, Katelari A, Pappa E, Doudounakis S. Voriconazole pharmacokinetics and photosensitivity in children with cystic fibrosis. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis. 2012;11(3):246-52.

478. Gao J, Yang T, Ye M, Zhang X, Tian G, Zhen Q, et al. Highperformance liquid chromatography assay with programmed flow elution for cisatracurium in human plasma: Application to pharmacokinetics in infants and children. Journal of Chromatography B. 2014;955:58-63.

479. Bateman D, Craft A, Nicholson E, Pearson A. Dystonic reactions and the pharmacokinetics of metoclopramide in children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1983;15(5):557-9.

480. Tolia V, Massoud N, Klotz U. Oral 5-aminosalicylic acid in children with colonic chronic inflammatory bowel disease: clinical and pharmacokinetic experience. Journal of pediatric gastroenterology and nutrition. 1989;8(3):333-8.

481. Agbaba D, Pokrajac M, Varagić VM, Pešić V. Dependence of the renal excretion of theophylline on its plasma concentrations and urine flow rate in asthmatic children. Journal of pharmacy and pharmacology. 1990;42(12):827-30.

482. Ries M, Clarke JT, Whybra C, Mehta A, Loveday KS, Brady RO, et al. Enzyme replacement in Fabry disease: pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of agalsidase alfa in children and adolescents. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2007;47(10):1222-30.

483. Mohammed BS, Engelhardt T, Cameron GA, Hawwa AF, Helms PJ, McLay JS. Development of an enantiomer selective microsampling assay for

the quantification of ketorolac suitable for paediatric pharmacokinetic studies. Biopharmaceutics & drug disposition. 2013;34(7):377-86.

484. Dajani A, Thirumoorthi M, Bawdon R, Buckley J, Pfeffer M, Van Harken D, et al. Pharmacokinetics of intramuscular ceforanide in infants, children, and adolescents. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1982;21(2):282-7.

485. Wilson C, Koup J, Opheim K, Adelman L, Levy J, Stull T, et al. Piperacillin pharmacokinetics in pediatric patients. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1982;22(3):442-7.

486. Steele RW, Eyre LB, Bradsher RW, Weinfeld RE, Patel IH, Spicehandler J. Pharmacokinetics of ceftriaxone in pediatric patients with meningitis. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1983;23(2):191-4.

487. Sorbo S, Hudson RJ, Loomis JC. The pharmacokinetics of thiopental in pediatric surgical patients. Anesthesiology. 1984;61(6):666-70.

488. Trang JM, Jacobs R, Kearns G, Brown A, Wells T, Underwood F, et al. Cefotaxime and desacetylcefotaxime pharmacokinetics in infants and children with meningitis. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1985;28(6):791-5.

489. Quaynor H, Corbey M, Björkman S. RECTAL INDUCTION OF ANAESTHESIA IN CHILDREN WITH METHOHEXITONE Patient Acceptability and Clinical Pahrmacokinetics. British journal of anaesthesia. 1985;57(6):573-7.

490. Rothstein P, Arthur GR, Feldman HS, Kopf GS, Covino BG. Bupivacaine for intercostal nerve blocks in children: blood concentrations and pharmacokinetics. Anesthesia & Analgesia. 1986;65(6):625-32.

491. Starke JR, Mason EO, Kramer WG, Kaplan SL. Pharmacokinetics of amphotericin B in infants and children. Journal of Infectious Diseases. 1987;155(4):766-74.

492. Balis FM, Patel R, Luks E, Doherty KM, Holcenberg JS, Tan C, et al. Pediatric phase I trial and pharmacokinetic study of trimetrexate. Cancer research. 1987;47(18):4973-6.

493. Sullender W, Arvin A, Diaz P, Connor J, Straube R, Dankner W, et al. Pharmacokinetics of acyclovir suspension in infants and children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 1987;31(11):1722-6.

494. Pui C-H, de Graaf SS, Dow LW, Rodman JH, Evans WE, Alpert BS, et al. Phase I clinical trial of orally administered 4-demethoxydaunorubicin (idarubicin) with pharmacokinetic and in vitro drug sensitivity testing in children with refractory leukemia. Cancer research. 1988;48(18):5348-52.

495. Benjamin DK, Driscoll T, Seibel NL, Gonzalez CE, Roden MM, Kilaru R, et al. Safety and pharmacokinetics of intravenous anidulafungin in children with neutropenia at high risk for invasive fungal infections. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2006;50(2):632-8.

496. van der Lee M, Verweel G, de Groot R, Burger D. Pharmacokinetics of a once-daily regimen of lopinavir/ritonavir in HIV-1-infected children. Antiviral therapy. 2006;11(4):439.

497. ShangGuan WN, Lian Q, Aarons L, Matthews I, Wang Z, Chen X, et al. Pharmacokinetics of a single bolus of propofol in chinese children of different ages. Anesthesiology. 2006;104(1):27-32.

498. Hogg RJ, Delucchi A, Sakihara G, Wells TG, Tenney F, Batisky DL, et al. A multicenter study of the pharmacokinetics of lisinopril in pediatric patients with hypertension. Pediatric Nephrology. 2007;22(5):695-701.

499. Bagatell R, Gore L, Egorin MJ, Ho R, Heller G, Boucher N, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of 17-N-allylamino-17demethoxygeldanamycin in pediatric patients with recurrent or refractory solid tumors: a pediatric oncology experimental therapeutics investigators consortium study. Clinical Cancer Research. 2007;13(6):1783-8.

500. Horton TM, Thompson PA, Berg SL, Adamson PC, Ingle AM, Dolan ME, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of

temozolomide in pediatric patients with refractory or recurrent leukemia: a Children's Oncology Group Study. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2007;25(31):4922-8.

501. Abdel-Rahman SM, Jacobs RF, Massarella J, Kauffman RE, Bradley JS, Kimko HC, et al. Single-dose pharmacokinetics of intravenous itraconazole and hydroxypropyl- β -cyclodextrin in infants, children, and adolescents. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2007;51(8):2668-73.

502. Malempati S, Nicholson HS, Reid JM, Blaney SM, Ingle AM, Krailo M, et al. Phase I trial and pharmacokinetic study of pemetrexed in children with refractory solid tumors: The Children's Oncology Group. Journal of clinical oncology. 2007;25(12):1505-11.

503. Hempel G, Oechtering D, Lanvers-Kaminsky C, Klingebiel T, Vormoor J, Gruhn B, et al. Cytotoxicity of dimethylacetamide and pharmacokinetics in children receiving intravenous busulfan. Journal of clinical oncology. 2007;25(13):1772-8.

504. Kieran MW, Packer RJ, Onar A, Blaney SM, Phillips P, Pollack IF, et al. Phase I and pharmacokinetic study of the oral farnesyltransferase inhibitor lonafarnib administered twice daily to pediatric patients with advanced central nervous system tumors using a modified continuous reassessment method: a Pediatric Brain Tumor Consortium Study. Journal of clinical oncology. 2007;25(21):3137-43.

505. Fletcher C, Brundage R, Fenton T, Alvero C, Powell C, Mofenson L, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of efavirenz and nelfinavir in HIV-infected children participating in an area-under-the-curve controlled trial. Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2007;83(2):300-6.

506. Kabamba D, Ewings FM, Mulenga V, Kankasa C, Thomason MJ, Walker AS, et al. Nevirapine, stavudine and lamivudine pharmacokinetics in African children on paediatric fixed-dose combination tablets. Aids. 2008;22(5):557-65.

507. Bender JLG, Adamson PC, Reid JM, Xu L, Baruchel S, Shaked Y, et al. Phase I trial and pharmacokinetic study of bevacizumab in pediatric patients with refractory solid tumors: a Children's Oncology Group Study. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2008;26(3):399-405.

508. Masuda Z, Kurosaki Y, Ishino K, Yamauchi K, Sano S. Pharmacokinetic analysis of flomoxef in children undergoing cardiopulmonary bypass and modified ultrafiltration. General thoracic and cardiovascular surgery. 2008;56(4):163-9.

509. Neville KA, Szefler SJ, Abdel-Rahman SM, Lahu G, Zech K, Herzog R, et al. Single-Dose Pharmacokinetics of Roflumilast in Children and Adolescents. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2008;48(8):978-85.

510. Ren Y, Nuttall JJ, Egbers C, Eley BS, Meyers TM, Smith PJ, et al. Effect of rifampicin on lopinavir pharmacokinetics in HIV-infected children with tuberculosis. JAIDS Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes. 2008;47(5):566-9.

511. Meany HJ, Warren KE, Fox E, Cole DE, Aikin AA, Balis FM. Pharmacokinetics of temozolomide administered in combination with O6benzylguanine in children and adolescents with refractory solid tumors. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2009;65(1):137-42.

512. Friesen CA, Neilan NA, Schurman JV, Taylor DL, Kearns GL, Abdel-Rahman SM. Montelukast in the treatment of duodenal eosinophilia in children with dyspepsia: effect on eosinophil density and activation in relation to pharmacokinetics. BMC gastroenterology. 2009;9(1):32.

513. Oudijk J, McIlleron H, Mulenga V, Chintu C, Merry C, Gibb D, et al., editors. Pharmacokinetics of nevirapine in young children during combined ART and rifampicin-containing antituberculosis treatment. 5th IAS Conference on HIV Pathogenesis, Treatment and Prevention; 2009.

514. Gaziev J, Nguyen L, Puozzo C, Mozzi AF, Casella M, Donnorso MP, et al. Novel pharmacokinetic behavior of intravenous busulfan in children with thalassemia undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a prospective evaluation of pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile with therapeutic drug monitoring. Blood. 2010;115(22):4597-604.

515. Visudtibhan A, Bhudhisawadi K, Vaewpanich J, Chulavatnatol S, Kaojareon S. Pharmacokinetics and clinical application of intravenous valproate in Thai epileptic children. Brain and Development. 2011;33(3):189-94.

516. Chinnaswamy G, Errington J, Foot A, Boddy AV, Veal GJ, Cole M. Pharmacokinetics of cyclophosphamide and its metabolites in paediatric patients receiving high-dose myeloablative therapy. European Journal of Cancer. 2011;47(10):1556-63.

517. Rakhmanina NY, Neely M, Van Schaik RH, Gordish-Dressman H, Williams KD, Soldin SJ, et al. CYP3A5, ABCB1 and SLCO1B1 polymorphisms and pharmacokinetics and virologic outcome of lopinavir/ritonavir in HIV-infected children. Therapeutic drug monitoring. 2011;33(4):417.

518. Thee S, Seifart H, Rosenkranz B, Hesseling A, Magdorf K, Donald P, et al. Pharmacokinetics of ethionamide in children. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2011;55(10):4594-600.

519. Liu P, Fang AF, LaBadie RR, Crownover PH, Arguedas AG. Comparison of azithromycin pharmacokinetics following single oral doses of extended-release and immediate-release formulations in children with acute otitis media. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2011;55(11):5022-6.

520. Zuppa AF, Nicolson SC, Barrett JS, Gastonguay MR. Population pharmacokinetics of pentobarbital in neonates, infants, and children after open heart surgery. The Journal of pediatrics. 2011;159(3):414-9. e3.

521. Kiser JJ, Rutstein RM, Samson P, Graham B, Aldrovandi G, Mofenson LM, et al. Atazanavir and atazanavir/ritonavir pharmacokinetics in HIVinfected infants, children, and adolescents. AIDS (London, England). 2011;25(12):1489.

522. DuBois SG, Shusterman S, Reid JM, Ingle AM, Ahern CH, Baruchel S, et al. Tolerability and pharmacokinetic profile of a sunitinib powder formulation in pediatric patients with refractory solid tumors: a Children's Oncology Group study. Cancer chemotherapy and pharmacology. 2012;69(4):1021-7.

523. Geoerger B, Estlin EJ, Aerts I, Kearns P, Gibson B, Corradini N, et al. A phase I and pharmacokinetic study of plitidepsin in children with advanced solid tumours: An Innovative Therapies for Children with Cancer (ITCC) study. European Journal of Cancer. 2012;48(3):289-96.

524. Sandström M, Davidson G, Tolia V, Sullivan JE, Långström G, Lundborg P, et al. Phase I, multicenter, randomized, open-label study evaluating the pharmacokinetics and safety profile of repeated once-daily doses of intravenous esomeprazole in children 0 to 17 years of age. Clinical therapeutics. 2012;34(8):1828-38.

525. Wells TG, Blowey DL, Sullivan JE, Blumer J, Sherbotie JR, Song S, et al. Pharmacokinetics of olmesartan medoxomil in pediatric patients with hypertension. Pediatric Drugs. 2012;14(6):401-9.

526. Chamberlain JM, Capparelli EV, Brown KM, Vance CW, Lillis K, Mahajan P, et al. Pharmacokinetics of intravenous lorazepam in pediatric patients with and without status epilepticus. The Journal of pediatrics. 2012;160(4):667-72. e2.

527. Malempati S, Weigel B, Ingle AM, Ahern CH, Carroll JM, Roberts CT, et al. Phase I/II trial and pharmacokinetic study of cixutumumab in pediatric patients with refractory solid tumors and Ewing sarcoma: a report from the Children's Oncology Group. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2012;30(3):256-62.

528. Ito H, Shime N, Kosaka T. Pharmacokinetics of glycopeptide antibiotics in children. Journal of Infection and Chemotherapy. 2013;19(2):352-5.

529. Balan G, Thompson GA, Gibb R, Li L, Hull D, Seeck M. Doxylamine pharmacokinetics following single dose oral administration in children ages 2–17 years. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2013;53(11):1177-85.

530. Nachman S, Zheng N, Acosta E, Teppler H, Homony B, Graham B, et al. Pharmacokinetics, safety and 48 week efficacy of oral raltegravir in Human Immunodeficiency Virus type-1 (HIV) infected children 2 through 18 years of age. Clinical infectious diseases. 2013:cit696.

531. Stein DS, Ke J, Uy G, Bosheva M, Qi Y, Praestgaard J. Phase I, Open-Label, Single-Dose Study To Evaluate the Pharmacokinetics and Safety of Telbivudine in Children and Adolescents with Chronic Hepatitis B. Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy. 2013;57(9):4128-33.

532. Min S-I, Ha J, Kang H, Ahn S, Park T, Park D, et al. Conversion of Twice-Daily Tacrolimus to Once-Daily Tacrolimus Formulation in Stable Pediatric Kidney Transplant Recipients: Pharmacokinetics and Efficacy. American Journal of Transplantation. 2013;13(8):2191-7.

533. Sullivan JE, Keefe D, Zhou Y, Satlin L, Fang H, Yan J-H. Pharmacokinetics, safety profile, and efficacy of aliskiren in pediatric patients with hypertension. Clinical pediatrics. 2013;52(7):599-607.

534. Okamoto Y, Nagatoshi Y, Kosaka Y, Kikuchi A, Kato S, Kigasawa H, et al. Prospective pharmacokinetic study of intravenous busulfan in hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in 25 children. Pediatric transplantation. 2014;18(3):294-301.

535. Madani S, Kauffman R, Simpson P, Lehr VT, Lai ML, Sarniak A, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of famotidine and ranitidine in critically ill children. The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 2014;54(2):201-5.

536. Obladen M, Sachsenweger M, Stahnke M. Blood sampling in very low birth weight infants receiving different levels of intensive care. European journal of pediatrics. 1988;147(4):399-404.

537. Sheiner LB, Beal SL. Evaluation of methods for estimating population pharmacokinetic parameters II. Biexponential model and experimental pharmacokinetic data. Journal of pharmacokinetics and biopharmaceutics. 1981;9(5):635-51.

538. Cederholm I, Bengtsson M, Bjorkman S, Choonara I, Rane A. Long term high dose morphine, ketamine and midazolam infusion in a child with burns. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1990;30(6):901-5.

539. Seemann S, Reinhardt A. Blood sample collection from a peripheral catheter system compared with phlebotomy. Journal of Infusion Nursing. 2000;23(5):290-7.

540. Herr RD, Bossart PJ, Blaylock R, Kroger K, Ash O. Intravenous catheter aspiration for obtaining basic analytes during intravenous infusion. Annals of emergency medicine. 1990;19(7):789-92.

541. Hattis D, Ginsberg G, Sonawane B, Smolenski S, Russ A, Kozlak M, et al. Differences in Pharmacokinetics Between Children and Adults—II. Children's Variability in Drug Elimination Half-Lives and in Some Parameters Needed for Physiologically-Based Pharmacokinetic Modeling. Risk Analysis. 2003;23(1):117-42.

542. De Wildt S, Kearns G, Hop W, Murry D, Abdel-Rahman S, Van Den Anker J. Pharmacokinetics and metabolism of intravenous midazolam in preterm infants. Clinical pharmacology and therapeutics. 2001;70(6):525-31.

543. Choonara I, Ekbom Y, Lindstrom B, Rane A. Morphine sulphation in children. British journal of clinical pharmacology. 1990;30(6):897-900.

544. Milsap RL, Jusko WJ. Pharmacokinetics in the infant. Environmental health perspectives. 1994;102(Suppl 11):107.

545. Haas CE, Kaufman DC, Jones CE, Burstein AH, Reiss W. Cytochrome P450 3A4 activity after surgical stress. Critical care medicine. 2003;31(5):1338-46.

546. Morgan ET. Regulation of cytochrome p450 by inflammatory mediators: why and how? Drug metabolism and disposition. 2001;29(3):207-12.

547. Renton KW. Cytochrome P450 regulation and drug biotransformation during inflammation and infection. Current drug metabolism. 2004;5(3):235-43.

548. Carcillo JA, Doughty L, Kofos D, Frye RF, Kaplan SS, Sasser H, et al. Cytochrome P450 mediated-drug metabolism is reduced in children with sepsis-induced multiple organ failure. Intensive care medicine. 2003;29(6):980-4.

549. Park G. Molecular mechanisms of drug metabolism in the critically ill. British journal of anaesthesia. 1996;77(1):32-49.

550. Kuiper JW, Groeneveld AJ, Slutsky AS, Plotz FB. Mechanical ventilation and acute renal failure. Critical care medicine. 2005;33(6):1408-15.